University of Central Florida STARS

Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2020-

2023

## Role of Vitamin D, Folate, and Cobalamin Deficiency in Mycobacterium avium Paratuberculosis Infection and Inflammation

Joseph Vaccaro University of Central Florida

Part of the Medicine and Health Sciences Commons Find similar works at: https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd2020 University of Central Florida Libraries http://library.ucf.edu

This Doctoral Dissertation (Open Access) is brought to you for free and open access by STARS. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2020- by an authorized administrator of STARS. For more information, please contact STARS@ucf.edu.

#### **STARS Citation**

Vaccaro, Joseph, "Role of Vitamin D, Folate, and Cobalamin Deficiency in Mycobacterium avium Paratuberculosis Infection and Inflammation" (2023). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2020*-. 1685. https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd2020/1685

# ROLE OF VITAMIN D, FOLATE, AND COBALAMIN DEFICIENCY IN *MYCOBACTERIUM AVIUM PARATUBERCULOSIS* INFECTION AND INFLAMMATION

by

#### JOSEPH ANDREW VACCARO B.S. UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH, 2019 B.A. UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH, 2019 M.S. UNIVERSITY OF CENTRAL FLORIDA, 2021

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Burnett School of Biomedical Sciences in the College of Medicine at the University of Central Florida Orlando, Florida

Spring Term 2023

Major Professor: Saleh A. Naser

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$  2023 Joseph Andrew Vaccaro

#### ABSTRACT

Vitamin D, folate, and cobalamin (vitamin  $B_{12}$ ) are crucial micronutrients in human physiology that are necessary for healthy calcium, phosphorus, and single-carbon metabolism. Recent studies have indicated that these vitamins also affect the inflammatory response in ways unrelated to their well-characterized deficiencies. Accordingly, analysis of their effect on chronic inflammatory diseases like Crohn's disease (CD) is warranted. This investigation examines the effects of vitamin deficiency on macrophages and intestinal epithelial cells upon exposure to Mycobacterium avium paratuberculosis (MAP,) a pathogen capable of triggering CD, to model the inflammatory response in clinical CD patients. ELISA analysis of CD patient plasma established that MAP-positive patients have lower folate, vitamin B<sub>12</sub>, and active vitamin D (calcitriol) than MAP-negative patients. Next, we investigated the effects of folate and vitamin B<sub>12</sub> deprivation on macrophages to assess inflammatory cytokine expression, oxidative stress, and macrophage apoptosis. We determined that folate and B<sub>12</sub> deprivation exacerbates inflammation while preventing infected macrophages from successfully undergoing apoptosis, whereas supplementation reversed these effects. Then, we examined the role of vitamin D in regulating cathelicidin expression during MAP infection. MAP infection blocked the conversion of inactive vitamin D (calcifediol) to calcitriol, thereby interrupting the expression of the antimicrobial peptide cathelicidin. Calcitriol treatment restored cathelicidin production, reduced inflammation and bacterial viability, and reduced oxidative stress in co-cultured macrophages, Furthermore, cathelicidin knockdown abolished calcitriol's beneficent effects. These studies detail the importance of vitamin availability for healthy immune functionality. The attenuation of inflammation during MAP infection further indicates that CD patients, who are at elevated risk

iii

of vitamin deficiency, may benefit from supplementation or clinical screening for low vitamin levels.

To my parents, who knew how to keep me grounded and sane even when I didn't.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to begin by thanking my advisor, Dr. Saleh Naser, who welcomed me into his laboratory and supported me through this project and beyond with patience and wisdom. Thanks are also due to my committee members, Dr. Michal Masternak, Dr. Shibu Yooseph, and Dr. Zixi Cheng. Their guidance has been invaluable to the development of this dissertation. I would like to further thank the members of Dr. Naser's laboratory, past and present, who have assisted in countless ways to facilitate this project's completion. Special thanks are due to Naser lab postdoctoral scholar and my co-author, Dr. Ahmad Qasem, whose contributions and guidance have been invaluable to the work in this dissertation.

Finally, I would like to thank the friends and family who supported me during my studies and helped me when I was low over the years. Thank you all—this would not have been possible without you.

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

LIST OF FIGURES	x
LIST OF TABLES	xii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS	xiii
CHAPTER 1: BACKGROUND	1
Crohn's Disease and Mycobacterium avium subsp. paratuberculosis	1
Vitamin D and Inflammation	3
Methyl Donors and Inflammation	4
Folate, B <sub>12</sub> , and the Methionine Cycle	4
Folate, B <sub>12</sub> , and SAM: Links to Tissue-Specific Inflammation	11
Concluding Remarks	23
Figures	26
References	30
CHAPTER 2: FOLATE AND VITAMIN B <sub>12</sub> DEFICIENCY EXACERBATE INFLAMMATION DURING MYCOBACTERIUM AVIUM PARATUBERCULOSIS (MAP) INFECTION	61
Introduction	61
Materials and Methods	63
Measurement of Plasma Folate and Vitamin B12	63
Culture and Infection of Monocyte-Derived Macrophages	64
Measurement of IL-1 $\beta$ and TNF- $\alpha$ Expression in Cultured THP-1 Macrophages	64
Quantification of THP-1 Macrophage Viability and Apoptosis during MAP Infection	65
Culture and Treatment of Caco-2 Monolayers with Infected THP-1 Supernatant	66
Quantification of Cytotoxicity and Oxidative Stress in Caco-2 Monolayers	67
Statistical Analysis	67
Results	68
Folate and Vitamin $B_{12}$ Are Reduced in MAP-Positive CD Patients	68
THP-1 Macrophages Cultured in Folate and $B_{12}$ Supplemented and Deficient Media Show Altere Cytokine Expression	ed 68
MAP Infection Increases Apoptosis during Folate and $B_{12}$ Supplementation and Decreases Apoptian during Depletion	ptosis 70
Folate and Vitamin B <sub>12</sub> Deficiency Individually Exacerbate Cytotoxicity in Caco-2 Monolayers	71

Discussion	72
Figures	76
Tables	80
References	82
HAPTER 3: CATHELICIDIN MEDIATES AN ANTI-INFLAMMATORY OF ACTIVE VITAMIN D (CALCI <sup>-</sup> URING <i>M. PARATUBERCULOSIS</i> INFECTION	FRIOL) 90
Introduction	90
Materials and Methods	92
Measurement of Plasma Calcitriol and Cathelicidin in Clinical Samples	92
Infection and Treatment of Monocyte-Derived Macrophages	93
Measurement of CAMP, NOX-1, TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , and IL-10 Expression in Treated Macrophag Caco-2 Monolayers	es and 93
Measurement of CAMP, TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , and IL-10 Protein Level in Treated Macrophages	94
Measurement of MAP Viability in MGIT Culture	95
Measurement of MAP Viability in Infected Macrophages	95
Measurement of Calcitriol Production in Treated Macrophages	96
Knockdown of CAMP by siRNA Transfection	96
Co-culturing THP-1 Macrophages with Caco-2 Monolayers	96
Visualizing Caco-2 Oxidative Stress via DHE Fluorescence Staining Assay	97
Measurement of Nicotinamide Adenine Dinucleotide Phosphate (NADPH)	97
Statistical Analysis	98
Results	98
Cathelicidin and Calcitriol Are Reduced in MAP-Infected CD Patients	98
Calcitriol Enhances CAMP Expression and Cathelicidin Production in THP-1 Macrophages.	99
Calcitriol and LL-37 Reduce Pro-Inflammatory Cytokine Expression in Infected Macrophag	es99
LL-37 Reduces MAP Viability in both Bacterial Culture and Macrophages	100
Knockdown of CAMP Eliminates the Anti-Inflammatory Effect of Calcitriol during MAP Info	ection.101
Calcitriol and Cathelicidin Reduce Macrophage-Mediated Oxidative Stress on Co-cultured Monolayers.	Caco-2 102
Discussion	102
Figures	106
Tables	113

References	115
CHAPTER FOUR: CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	121
References	123
APPENDIX—CO-AUTHOR PERMISSION FOR RELEASE	125

## **LIST OF FIGURES**

Figure 1: Outline of folate metabolism
Figure 2: The methionine cycle
Figure 3: S-adenosyl methionine and inflammation
Figure 4: Overview of the effects of folate and B <sub>12</sub> supplementation or depletion in humans and rodent models
Figure 5: Plasma folate and $B_{12}$ availability in MAP-negative and MAP-positive CD patients 76
Figure 6: Effect of folate and B <sub>12</sub> availability on TNF-α expression during MAP infection 76
Figure 7: Effect of folate and B <sub>12</sub> deficiency on IL-1β expression during MAP infection
Figure 8: Effect of folate and B <sub>12</sub> supplementation on TNF-α expression during MAP infection.
Figure 9: Effect of folate and B <sub>12</sub> supplementation on IL-1β expression during MAP infection. 78
Figure 10: Effect of folate and B <sub>12</sub> supplementation or depletion on macrophage apoptosis and viability
Figure 11: Effect of folate and vitamin B <sub>12</sub> concentration on LDH release from Caco-2 monolayers after treatment with MAP-infected macrophage supernatant
Figure 12: Plasma cathelicidin and calcitriol in MAP-positive and MAP-negative CD patients. 
Figure 13: Effect of different forms of vitamin D and different concentrations of calcitriol on <i>CAMP</i> expression
Figure 14: Effect of different forms of vitamin D and different concentrations of calcitriol on LL- 37 production
Figure 15: Effects of vitamin D treatment on cytokine expression in MAP-infected macrophages.
Figure 16: Effect of LL-37 treatment on cytokine expression in MAP-infected macrophages 108
Figure 17: Effect of LL-37 treatment on cytokine expression in LPS stimulated macrophages.108
Figure 18: Direct effect of LL-37 treatment on MAP viability in MGIT culture
Figure 19: Effect of vitamin D and LL-37 on intracellular MAP viability
Figure 20: Disruption of calcitriol production after MAP infection and successful knockdown of <i>CAMP</i>

Figure 21: Effect of <i>CAMP</i> -siRNA transfection on cytokine expression in MAP-infected macrophages
Figure 22: Impact of calcitriol and LL-37 treatment on oxidative stress in Caco-2 monolayers co- cultured with MAP-infected macrophages
Figure 23: Quantitative analysis of oxidative stress levels in Caco-2 cells co-cultured with MAP-infected macrophages
Figure 24: Cathelicidin mediates an anti-inflammatory role of calcitriol during MAP infection.

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Concentrations of folate and B12 in modified RPMI 1640 media for macrophage cell    culture and infection.    80
Table 2: Effect of folate and vitamin B12 concentration on NADP release from Caco-2monolayers after treatment with supernatant from infected macrophages.81
Table 3: Effect of vitamin D treatment on cytokine production in MAP-infected macrophages.
Table 4: Effects of LL-37 treatment on cytokine production in MAP-infected and LPS-stimulated macrophages.    113
Table 5: Effect of CAMP-siRNA transfection on cytokine production in MAP-infected    macrophages.    114

#### LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

ANOVA: Analysis of variance

BHMT: Betaine homocysteine methyltransferase

CAMP: Cathelicidin Antimicrobial Peptide

Ccl3: Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 3

CD: Crohn's disease

CD4+: Cluster of differentiation 4-positive

CD8+: Cluster of differentiation 8-positive

cDNA: complementary DNA

CI: Confidence interval

CYP27A1: Cytochrome P450 Family 27 Subfamily A Member 1

CYP27B1: Cytochrome P450 Family 27 Subfamily B Member 1

DAPI: 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole

DHE: Dihydroethidium

DHF: Dihydrofolate

DHFR: Dihydrofolate reductase

ELISA: Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay

EMEM: Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium

ER: Endoplasmic reticulum

FTHFS: Formyltetrahydrofolate synthase

ERK1/2: Extracellular signal-regulated protein kinases 1 and 2

GAPDH: Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase

Gly: Glycine

Hcy: Homocysteine

IBD: Inflammatory Bowel Disease

IF: Intrinsic factor

IgA: Immunoglobulin A

IL-1β: Interleukin 1-beta

IL-6: Interleukin 6

IL-10: Interleukin 10

IRES: Internal ribosome entry site

JNK: C-Jun N-terminal kinase

LPS: Lipopolysaccharide

Lyz1/2: Lysozyme 1 and 2

MAP: Mycobacterium avium subsp. tuberculosis

MAT: Methionine adenosyltransferase

Met: Methionine

MS: Methionine synthase

MTases: Methyltransferases

Mtb: Mycobacterium tuberculosis

MTHFD: Methylenetetrahydrofolate dehydrogenase

MTHFR: Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase

NADP: Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate

NK cell: Natural killer cells

NLRP3: NLR family pyrin domain containing 3

NOS: Nitric oxide synthase

NOX-1: NADPH oxidase 1

PMA: Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate

PTH: Parathyroid hormone

RA: Rheumatoid arthritis

RT-qPCR: Reverse transcription quantitative real-time PCR

RXR: Retinoid X receptor

SAM: S-adenosyl-L-methionine

SAH: S-adenosyl homocysteine

Ser: Serine

SHMT: Serine hydroxymethyltransferase

siRNA: Short interfering RNA

STAT1/3: Signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 and 3

THF: Tetrahydrofolate

TLR: Toll-like receptor

TNF-α: Tumor necrosis factor alpha

TNXIP: Thioredoxin interacting protein

TS: Thymidylate synthase

UC: Ulcerative colitis

VDR: Vitamin D receptor

#### **CHAPTER 1: BACKGROUND**

Note: This chapter has been published in part. The citation link is as follows: Vaccaro, J.A.; Naser, S.A. The Role of Methyl Donors of the Methionine Cycle in Gastrointestinal Infection and Inflammation. *Healthcare* **2022**, *10*, 61. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare10010061</u>

#### Crohn's Disease and Mycobacterium avium subsp. paratuberculosis

Crohn's disease (CD) is a form of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) characterized by asymmetrical, segmental, transmural inflammation in the gastrointestinal tract [1]. Most CD affects the terminal ileum and colon, but inflammation has also been recorded in other segments ranging from the mouth to the anus [1,2]. Common symptoms include abdominal pain, diarrhea, weight loss, and fever [1]. CD is most prevalent in North America and Europe, but countries in the process of industrialization are experiencing rises in CD incidence yearly [3]. CD flareups are associated with gut dysbiosis and reduction of anti-inflammatory microbial pathways in gut flora [4,5]. While CD is multifactorial and involves genetic, environmental, and microbial involvement, some bacteria are capable of triggering CD inflammation in susceptible patients [1,6]. Among these bacteria is Mycobacterium avium paratuberculosis (MAP,) a slow-growing, obligate intracellular pathogen and relative of Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) [6]. In ruminants, MAP causes Johne's disease, a chronic wasting disease transmitted through infected milk [7]. Assessing the mechanisms by which MAP induces CD, why some patients do not develop CD upon MAP exposure, and how MAP-induced CD differs from MAP-free CD is an ongoing research priority.

Prolonged or mismanaged CD flareups can result in complications that require surgical correction; these include strictures, fistulas, and abscesses [2]. During a stricture, fibrosis of the intestinal lining constricts the flow of fecal matter through the intestine, which leads to ballooning and pressure in the preceding intestinal segment [8]. Fistulas, by contrast, cause tissue remodeling in the gut that leads to the intestinal lining budding out from the intestine, sometimes causing an abscess [9]. Surgical resection of intestines afflicted with these complications is effective; however, patients who require surgery once frequently develop further complications necessitating additional surgeries [10]. Furthermore, CD patients are at elevated risk of gastrointestinal malignancies, anemia, and vitamin deficiency, particularly vitamin D, folate, and vitamin B<sub>12</sub> deficiency [1,11-13]. Proactive management is, therefore, key to inducing and maintaining CD remission [2].

Current first-line treatment for moderate to severe CD utilizes biologic drugs, typically anti-TNF- $\alpha$  monoclonal antibodies to alleviate pro-inflammatory cytokine-mediated inflammation; however, this approach has serious shortcomings [14]. Approximately 50% of patients fail to respond to anti-TNF- $\alpha$  treatment, with more eventually losing responsiveness; furthermore, prolonged blockage of TNF- $\alpha$  function sensitizes patients to granulomatous diseases like tuberculosis [14,15]. Therefore, new treatment paradigms are necessary for CD maintenance. One possible therapeutic approach for CD treatment is nutritional support to compensate for malnutrition caused by malabsorption; small studies have shown that enteral nutrition can help maintain remission induced by anti-inflammatory pharmaceuticals [16]. The following review will discuss links between vitamins commonly deficient in CD patients and inflammation.

#### Vitamin D and Inflammation

In contrast to most vitamins, vitamin D does not mediate physiological effects through cofactor activity [17]. Rather, vitamin D is an endogenously synthesized steroidal hormone with several provitamin forms [17]. 7-dehydrocholesterol is converted upon exposure to ultraviolet radiation to cholecalciferol  $(D_3)$ , the most common dietary form of vitamin D, which is subsequently hydroxylated at the 25' position to yield calcifediol [18]. Calcifediol remains in the bloodstream as the primary circulating form of vitamin D until it is hydroxylated at the 1' position by CYP27B1 to yield calcitriol, the active form of vitamin D [19]. Calcitriol binds to the vitamin D receptor (VDR,) which heterodimerizes with the retinoid X receptor (RXR) and translocates to the nucleus to function as a transcription factor [18]. While vitamin D-mediated transcription is best known for its central role in bone mineralization and calcium and phosphorus homeostasis, recent research has established a role for calcitriol signaling in the innate immune system and inflammation [20,21]. In macrophages, calcitriol is a necessary signal for Toll-like receptor (TLR)-mediated upregulation of cathelicidin production, thereby connecting nutrient intake with the anti-microbial immune response [22,23]. As CD patients are at elevated risk of vitamin D deficiency, patient macrophages may have impaired bacterial clearance capacity during periods of vitamin D deprivation, resulting in exacerbating disease pathology [24]. Vitamin D supplementation as a component of CD therapy, however, is a complex approach that requires further investigation [25].

#### **Methyl Donors and Inflammation**

The methionine cycle plays a crucial role not merely in the regulation of the essential methionine but also in the generation of S-adenosyl methionine (SAM), a ubiquitous cofactor necessary for methyltransferase reactions. Folate (vitamin B9) and cobalamin (vitamin B<sub>12</sub>) are cofactors necessary for successful methionine regeneration from homocysteine, a vascular risk factor, and for maintaining an abundant level of intracellular SAM. Deficiency in SAM or its precursors leads to dysregulation of crucial methylation and cellular dysfunction. In this review, we discuss the metabolic pathways responsible for generating methionine and SAM, and the consequences of SAM deficiency in gastrointestinal tissue. We also discuss the effects of folate and B<sub>12</sub> deficiency in correlation with SAM depletion in clinical studies, animal models, and cell culture systems. The observations collated in the following section highlight the complex role of methionine and SAM in human physiology and disease.

#### Folate, B<sub>12</sub>, and the Methionine Cycle

#### Folate and B<sub>12</sub>

Folate, also known as vitamin B<sub>9</sub>, is a crucial vitamin in humans isolated from spinach in 1941. The name folate was derived from the Latin word for leaf, *folium* [26]. Folate supplementation soon showed similar effects as yeast and liver extracts in the prevention of megalocytic anemia [27]. Leafy vegetables and citrus fruits are high in natural folates, and the synthetic form of folate, folic acid, has been mandated as a grain supplement by the US Food and Drug Administration since 1998 [26,28,29]. Probiotic intestinal bacteria also have been known to synthesize folate and secrete it into the environment [30]. In mouse models, this phenomenon has been shown to alleviate colitis [31]. Deficiency of folate leads to impaired red blood cell generation, resulting in macrocytic anemia; during pregnancy, increased folate consumption is required to avoid neural tube defects in the fetus [32,33]. Polymorphisms in genes related to folate metabolism such as *MTHFR* and *MTHFD* (encoding methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase and dehydrogenase, respectively) have been correlated with complications and spontaneous abortion during pregnancy, though sometimes only when there are compound mutations [34,35]. For some patients, a varied diet is insufficient to avoid folate deficiency: chronic malabsorption or improper folate storage can be caused by alcoholism, inflammatory bowel disease, celiac disease, and tropical sprue [36-40]. Folate comprises a pteridine ring, *para*-aminobenzoic acid, and at least one glutamic acid (Glu) residue. Glu residue count is highly variable, and the synthetic vitamin folic acid contains only one [41,42]. In the case of polyglutamic folates, the additional Glu residues are removed by the intestinal mucosa prior to release into circulation [43].

Both natural folates and synthetic folic acid undergo similar metabolic processing before their function as a coenzyme is realized: they are first absorbed by the upper small intestine by a carrier protein in the epithelium [44]. Absorbed folates are converted to dihydrofolate (DHF) and tetrahydrofolate (THF) by the enzyme dihydrofolate reductase (DHFR) [45]. Upon conversion to THF, folate can participate as a cofactor in single-carbon metabolism. THF serves as a transient carrier of methyl groups via a two-enzyme process. Serine hydroxymethyltrasferase (SHMT) catalyzes the conversion of THF and serine to glycine and 5,10-methylenetetrehydrofolate, using vitamin B6 as a cofactor [46]. Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) then converts the latter product into L-5-methyltetrahydrofolate [47]. However, this is not the only method of

processing folate: 5,10-methylenetetrahydrofolate can be used by thymidylate synthase (TS) to convert deoxyuridine monophosphate (dU) to deoxythymidine monophosphate (dT), yielding DHF in the process as reviewed by Wilson and Mertes [48]. In addition to this metabolic product, formyltetrahydrofolate synthetase (FTHFS) fuses a free formic acid with THF to generate 10-formyltetrahydrofolate, an essential precursor in purine biosynthesis [49,50]. Alternatively, 5,10-methylenetetrahydrofolate can be processed via methylenetetrahydrofolate dehydrogenase (MTHFD) to generate the same metabolite [51]. For this review, the term 'folate' will refer to folates before their metabolism into a coenzyme (as they exist both naturally and synthetically in the diet) and their coenzyme forms. A schematic representation of folate metabolism is shown in Figure 1.

Vitamin B<sub>12</sub> consists of a corrin ring with a central cobalt molecule: attached to the cobalt atom from above is a variable ligand distinguishing bioactive and dietary forms of the vitamin, while below is a ribose-3-phosphate-dimethylbenzimidazole ligand [52-54]. Some species in the human intestinal microbiota have been found to synthesize B<sub>12</sub>, though it is not believed that gut bacteria serve as a significant source of B<sub>12</sub> in humans [55]. Like folate, it requires biochemical modification before it can participate in metabolism. Human biochemistry makes use of adenosylcobalamin and methylcobalamin, which are generated from dietary hydroxocobalamin and cyanocobalamin. Unlike folate, only two reactions in normal metabolism require vitamin B<sub>12</sub> as a cofactor: the conversion of methylmalonyl-CoA to succinyl-CoA in the mitochondrion and the conversion of homocysteine to methionine in the cytoplasm. A more thorough review has been conducted by Allen and colleagues [56]. Despite this limited biochemical utility, B<sub>12</sub> is essential, and deficiency results in pernicious anemia due to impaired red blood cell development [57]. This effect is sometimes masked by folate's beneficial effect on erythropoiesis and can lead to misdiagnosis—a dangerous situation, as prolonged  $B_{12}$  deficiency also has deleterious effects on myelination and nervous system development [58-60]. Infants are particularly susceptible to neurological degeneration from  $B_{12}$  deficiency, and failure to restore normal levels can result in severe damage [61-63].

The metabolism of cobalamin, known as vitamin B<sub>12</sub>, is thoroughly intertwined with folate. B<sub>12</sub> intestinal uptake is mediated by intrinsic factor (IF), a protein secreted by parietal cells in the stomach [64]. The IF-  $B_{12}$  complex is then taken up by the cubam receptor in the terminal ileum and transported through circulation via haptocorrin or transcobalamin protein carriers [65,66]. The metabolism of cobalamin, known as vitamin B<sub>12</sub>, is thoroughly intertwined with folate. Intrinsic factor (IF), a protein secreted by parietal cells in the stomach, mediates B<sub>12</sub> intestinal uptake [64]. The IF-  $B_{12}$  complex is then taken up by the cubam receptor in the terminal ileum, released into serum by MRP1, and transported through circulation via haptocorrin or transcobalamin protein carriers [65-67]. Most cobalamin in serum is bound to haptocorrin; however, most cells cannot absorb the haptocorrin- B<sub>12</sub> complex [68]. Instead, the ubiquitously expressed transcobalamin receptor (TCblR) mediates uptake of the transcobalamin-B12 complex into the cell via endocytosis [69,70]. Upon lysosomal degradation, the receptor is destroyed, and B<sub>12</sub> is released: the proteins ABCD4 and LMBD1 are necessary for translocation across the lysosomal membrane [71,72]. MMACHC, also called CblC, receives the translocated B<sub>12</sub> and catalyzes the removal of alkyl or cyanide ligands [73,74]. It coordinates with MMADHC, alternatively named CblD, an enzyme that facilitates cob(II)alamin oxidation to aquocobalamin [75]. The CblC/CblD complex interacts with methionine synthase (MS) and

methionine synthase reductase (MSR) to ensure efficient cofactor delivery to its associated enzyme [76]. In addition, the enzyme methylmalonyl-CoA mutase in mitochondria requires adenosylcobalamin to function; however, the mechanism by which mitochondria take up cytosolic B<sub>12</sub> remains unclear. One study in *C. elegans* suggests that an ABCG family protein may mediate membrane transport, but no mitochondrial membrane proteins have been identified in humans so far [77].

Any malfunction in this multi-factorial and complex process could lead to interruption in B<sub>12</sub> uptake, causing deficiencies and ultimately an increased risk of developing disease. For example, autoantibodies against parietal cells or IF mutation may result in reduced IF secretion, which leads to B<sub>12</sub> malabsorption and deficiency [78,79]. Similarly, damage to the ileum due to surgery or chronic inflammation, as seen in Crohn's disease, causes impairment in B<sub>12</sub> uptake and increases the risk of developing additional symptoms and complications [11,80]. Metformin use in type 2 diabetes mellitus has also been correlated with decreased serum B<sub>12</sub>; however, the mechanism underlying this phenomenon is unclear [81,82]. Impaired intracellular B<sub>12</sub> causes bacterial overgrowth and inflammation [84]. Vegetarians, mainly vegans, are also susceptible to vitamin B<sub>12</sub> deficiency due to a different cause: vitamin B<sub>12</sub> is primarily found in animal products and is poorly represented in plants [85-87]. As such, nutritional supplements are sometimes indicated in this patient group; a more comprehensive review of B<sub>12</sub> deficiencies in differing vegetarian diets has been performed by Pawlak and colleagues [88].

Folate and B<sub>12</sub> belong to a class of vitamins known as methyl donors, a descriptor they share with choline and betaine, as summarized by Zeisel [89]. Methyl donors are so named

because of their importance in single carbon metabolism, by which methyl groups are transferred from sources such as serine, glycine, and choline to a variety of other compounds, including proteins, RNA, DNA, and intermediate metabolites. The targets for methylation been extensively reviewed elsewhere [90,91]. This process is accomplished via the folate and methionine cycles. L-5-methyltetrahydrofolate donates the methyl group attached to its 5' carbon to B<sub>12</sub> and subsequently homocysteine, converting it into methionine in a reaction catalyzed by methionine synthase (MS). This reaction yields tetrahydrofolate, which can participate in formyl and methyl group metabolism as described previously. Folate and B<sub>12</sub> insufficiency leads to impeded methionine regeneration [92]. Methionine synthase's continued function depends on the availability of methionine synthase reductase, an associated protein that reduces the nonfunctional Cb(II) ion of B<sub>12</sub> to Cb (I), ensuring continuous cofactor function [93]. The importance of folate in fetal neural tube development has already been mentioned, but general methyl donor depletion in early life has been found to alter both long-term neurological changes in mice and intestinal development in rats [94-96]. When these findings are combined with research on the necessity of methyl donors for developing B cells, a picture of cell growth and differentiation emerges, highly dependent on methyl donor availability and methionine metabolism [97].

#### S-Adenosyl Methionine

S-adenosyl methionine is a modified form of the essential amino acid methionine, where an adenosyl group is covalently connected to the sulfur to generate a sulfonium ion. It serves as a universal methyl donor for a class of enzymes known as methyltransferases (MTases,) which

catalyze the transfer of methyl groups to biomolecules like DNA, RNA, protein, and other metabolites requiring, as reviewed previously [90,91]. SAM is synthesized from methionine and ATP via the enzyme methionine adenosyltransferase (MAT), also called S-adenosyl methionine synthase [98]. SAM is a crucial precursor to the anti-inflammatory polyamines spermidine and spermine [99]. Removal of the methyl group by MTases converts SAM to S-adenosyl homocysteine (SAH), subsequently degraded into adenosine and homocysteine by SAH hydrolase. This reaction can be inhibited by adenosine dialdehyde and similar compounds, smallmolecule SAH analogs. These compounds have been used as indirect methyltransferase inhibitors by halting the cycle at this point, consequently impeding methionine regeneration and causing SAH buildup, as SAH is a methyltransferase inhibitor [100].

Following hydrolysis, homocysteine remains in the body as an intermediate metabolite and nonessential amino acid with several potential fates. It can be converted to homocysteine thiolactone with Met-tRNA synthetase and joined to proteins via oxidation with thiol groups [101]. Homocysteine can also be processed by cystathionine- $\beta$  synthase to yield cystathionine, which is subsequently converted to cysteine via cystathionine- $\gamma$  lyase using vitamin B6 as a cofactor. The process is referred to as the trans-sulfuration pathway, and it is crucial to the successful removal of SAH, a potent MTase inhibitor [102]. Alternatively, it can be remethylated to methionine via one of two pathways. Previously we mentioned vitamin B<sub>12</sub>'s cofactor activity in coordinating the removal of a methyl group from 5-methyltetrahydrofolate in converting homocysteine to methionine. In addition to this mechanism, betaine homocysteine methyltransferase (BHMT) can regenerate methionine from homocysteine by removing a methyl group from betaine, a derivative of the methyl donor and neurotransmitter choline [103]. This

process has been summarized in Figure 2. Interestingly, the enzymes in the pathway are also used for the metabolism of selenocysteine and selenomethionine, which are structurally similar to their sulfur-containing counterparts but far less common in the body [104,105].

Defects in methionine and SAM metabolism, either genetic or resulting from low levels of folate or B<sub>12</sub>, result in the buildup of one or more metabolites, associated with deleterious effects in the body. Of these, hyperhomocysteinemia, defined as excessively high serum homocysteine levels, has been associated with both global and tissue-specific inflammation, as well as deleterious effects on the vasculature and bone [106-111]. At another stage of the methionine cycle, hypermethionemia, or excessive levels of methionine, is also observed to alter cell proliferation: when artificially induced in culture, activated T cells divide more rapidly [112]. SAM can also serve as a precursor to purine nucleotides; as such, it can be administered as part of a combination therapy to patients with congenital abnormalities in purine biosynthesis to alleviate disease progression and symptoms [113].

#### Folate, B<sub>12</sub>, and SAM: Links to Tissue-Specific Inflammation

#### The Gastrointestinal Tract

Folate deficiency in IBS patients is neither surprising nor unprecedented. Studies as early as 1968 describe low serum folate in groups of Crohn's patients, and a recent study found folateassociated metabolic pathways perturbed in CD and ulcerative colitis (UC) [114,115]. As such, folate metabolism has not gone unnoticed as a therapeutic target. In a pediatric IBD cohort dosed for one month with folate supplements, researchers found changes in micronuclei, nucleoplasmic bridge formation, and apoptosis in enterocytes and peripheral blood lymphocytes. These results were segregated by IBD typing: CD patients showed decreased signs of chromosomal damage with folate supplementation, while UC patients showed increased signs of it [116]. Folic acid supplementation reduced the incidence of side effects of methotrexate, an immunosuppressive drug and folate analog used to treat CD and rheumatoid arthritis [117,118]. A review of meta-analyses regarding environmental risk factors identified high folate levels as protective against the development of IBD—this suggests that the action of folate in the gut is not necessarily a reaction against the symptoms of IBD but may have a prophylactic effect [119]. Genetic factors controlling folate metabolism have been correlated with increased risk of IBD: the substitution of A2756 to G *MTR*, the gene encoding methionine synthase, is particularly notable for corresponding with IBD in a 2009 meta-analysis [120]. Examination of a mechanistic basis for this phenomenon is still not clearly understood.

Folate bioavailability has shown distinct effects on host-microflora interactions. Folate biosynthetic pathways are downregulated in intestinal bacteria during a CD relapse, an observation which pairs with the finding that folate-producing probiotic bacteria alleviate the inflammatory effects of chemically induced colitis in mice [31,121]. These phenomena are observed in other animal models as well: methyl donor-enriched diets in a mouse model of CD alter the expression of genes involved with colonization by adherent-invasive E. coli: the surface marker used by the pathogen to adhere to the epithelial lining was downregulated, as was calprotectin, an inflammatory marker, and IgA secretion. By contrast, antibacterial genes such as Lyz1 and Lyz2 were upregulated [122]. This study builds upon earlier findings in guinea pigs indicating that folate-deficient diets in early life sensitize animals to *Shigella* infection [123]. The connection between folate, B<sub>12</sub>, and the gut microbiome has been shown to work in both

directions: *H. pylori* infection decreases gut uptake of folate and B<sub>12</sub>, leading to deficiency and pathogenic hyperhomocysteinemia [124].

These observations are not limited to folate: metabolic studies have shown perturbations in methionine metabolism and branched-chain amino acid oxidation in IBD, both pathways in which B<sub>12</sub> is a crucial cofactor [115]. Furthermore, mutations in transcobalamin II, a protein responsible for B<sub>12</sub> transport in serum, are associated with UC [125]. In a Swiss cohort of IBD that included CD, UC, and indeterminate colitis, B<sub>12</sub> deficiency was associated with higher CD activity, stenosis, nephrolithiasis, and other complications [126]. Mouse models of colitis offer a complex picture: B<sub>12</sub> deficiency leads to increased microbial dysbiosis in the gut flora and decreased enteric tissue damage. This effect may be caused by depletion of B<sub>12</sub>-dependent CD8+ T cells and NK cells in the gut, resulting in a minimized short-term inflammatory response to dysbiosis [127,128]. These results, however, have not been replicated in humans. Notably,  $B_{12}$ ligands were shown to have drastically different effects on inflammation in chemically induced murine colitis: cyanocobalamin appeared to worsen pathogenesis and inflammation, while methylcobalamin ameliorated them [129]. Conversely, methyl donor depletion in rats was shown to aggravate chemically induced colitis and lead to ER stress; it is uncertain precisely which compound's absence was responsible for the effects observed [130].

Several studies have noted that perturbations in SAM availability and homocysteine recycling correlate or cause worsening IBD symptoms or complications. Independent of methyl donor levels, hyperhomocysteinemia has been correlated with osteoporosis in CD patients in both univariate and multivariate analyses. By contrast, folate deficiency was only correlated in univariate analysis [131]. In one study, vitamin B<sub>12</sub> and SAM restriction independently led to

endoplasmic reticulum stress mediated by SIRT1 reduction, which exacerbated colitis in rats [130]. In this species, induced colitis in conjunction with methyl donor deficiency correlates with hepatic inflammation and macrovesicular steatosis, where decreases in folate,  $B_{12}$ , and the SAM/SAH ratio are closely correlated with inflammatory markers [132]. A murine model of colitis included SAM in a study of antioxidants as colitis treatment; SAM reduced serum amyloid A and TNF- $\alpha$ , improved reduced glutathione in circulation, and restored colonic length [133]. Unfortunately, there is a dearth of information assessing SAM's effect on clinical IBD patients. While one study has noted an inverse relationship between SAM levels and IBD diagnosis or activity, clinical data is necessary to determine whether SAM supplementation ameliorates symptomatic disease and reduces complications [134]. Should clinical data confirm the prior findings, then mechanistic studies determining SAM's effect will be warranted.

It is important not to overstate the significance of these findings; data is still mixed on the clinical effects of methyl donor deficiency, particularly in the long term. In the same Swiss study which found associations between B<sub>12</sub> deficiency and CD complications, folate-normal patients had an increased occurrence of osteoporosis and fistula formation. Differences in treatment may explain this trend: patients treated with steroids, anti-TNF agents, or antibiotics had lower rates of folate deficiency but may have had more severe symptoms that necessitated such interventions [126]. A recent meta-analysis found no statistical decrease of serum folate levels in CD patients compared with healthy controls, though there was statistical significance in with IBD overall. The same analysis found that B<sub>12</sub> concentrations were only significantly reduced in studies on Asian populations [38]. This finding is particularly noteworthy given a contradictory study which found folate and B<sub>12</sub> deficiency specifically prevalent in CD patients compared with UC

controls (22.2% and 15.6% prevalence compared with 4.3% and 2.8% prevalence, respectively) though indeterminate IBD was not studied [12]. Not all studies have correlated low serum folate or  $B_{12}$  with elevated homocysteine levels in CD, questioning the link between these nutrients and metabolic imbalance in IBD [135-137].

The above findings are indicative of a pathogenic role for folate and B<sub>12</sub> deficiency in IBD. The precise interaction between these nutrients and IBD appears to segregate by IBD subtype, with some conditions worsening in UC but not CD or vice versa. Overall, worsening inflammation appears to be correlated with low folate and B<sub>12</sub>; however, future studies are warned to be wary of the applicability of animal models to human conditions. Furthermore, researchers investigating a mechanistic link between folate, B<sub>12</sub>, homocysteine, and SAM are strongly recommended to confirm the link between low methyl donors, high homocysteine, and low SAM in their patient sets.

#### Systemic Inflammation

Methyl donor availability, particularly folate and  $B_{12}$ , alters various body-wide inflammatory conditions in chronic and acute disease models. In some models, a mechanism has been established; in others, only the characterization of the effect in specific tissues has been confirmed. Besides its metabolic role as a cofactor, vitamin  $B_{12}$  protects against septic shock by scavenging nitrous oxide reactive oxygen species, which modulates both their inflammatory signaling effect and the damage incurred by the cell producing them. This antioxidative role is substantiated by the observation that supraphysiological doses of  $B_{12}$  have differential effects on NOS expression based on the organ in question in a model of toxic shock [138]. Furthermore, in

a study analyzing the effects of vegetarian and omnivorous diets on  $B_{12}$  level and inflammatory status in diabetic patients, Lee et al. found that higher  $B_{12}$  levels in both dietary groupings were associated with lower IL-6 levels and increased catalase activity. However, the vegetarian group was more prone to deficiency [139].

Folate and B<sub>12</sub> exert a significant effect on systemic inflammation via their canonical control of plasma homocysteine levels. Elevated homocysteine levels in serum have been found to mediate vascular inflammation by inducing cathepsin V expression and consequently the nuclear translocation of ERK1/2 [107]. This effect may be partially mediated by oxidative stress; treatment with selenium reverses the deleterious effects of homocysteine on endothelial cells and neuronal cells [140,141]. Sodium selenite has also been shown to reduce pathogenic clotting [142]. In addition, homocysteine stimulation results in NLRP3 inflammasome activation and resulting cellular stress via TXNIP—this mechanism contributes to homocysteine's role as a risk factor in renal failure [143]. The failure to maintain low homocysteine results in increased oxidative stress, particularly in patients with chronic infection, sometimes with dangerous long-term effects; for example, sustained hyperhomocysteinemia can lead to pregnancy complications in hepatitis E patients [110].

Altogether, there is evidence that maintaining appropriate folate and B<sub>12</sub> levels modulates systemic inflammation via an antioxidant effect and reduction of homocysteine, which is a risk factor in vascular disease.

#### Immune Cells

A substantial body of evidence discussing the role of methyl donors in inflammation continues to be gathered. Folate deficiency in RAW264.7 macrophages correlates with increased pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion in vitro [144]. Correlating with this observation is the finding that folate supplementation in cultured macrophages mitigates inflammation upon stimulation with LPS [145]. Notably, B<sub>12</sub> deficiency has been shown to reduce phagocytosis and bactericidal activity in neutrophils collected from human peripheral blood, suggesting a role for B<sub>12</sub> in leukocyte function [146]. Homocysteine has also been shown to augment inflammatory cytokine expression in vivo by affecting histone methylation in macrophages [147]. Aberrant B cell development has been observed in murine models of methyl donor depletion, with fewer B cells emerging from the pre-pro stage compared with controls [97].

Prior studies have noted relationships between SAM metabolism changes and differential function in various immune cell types, particularly T cells. CD8+ T cells have shown aberrant functionality in methionine-deficient cancer microenvironments, primarily manifesting as reduced cytokine production and increased apoptosis [148]. In CD4+ T cells, methionine adenosyltransferase is found to be inhibited by ethanol, sensitizing them to apoptosis and potentially explaining one factor of alcohol's immunosuppressive properties. Survival after methionine adenosyltransferase inhibition is rescued by SAM supplementation [149]. This finding is of particular interest to patients with congenital hypermethionemia, typically due to mutations in methionine adenosyltransferase [150]. However, there are caveats with these observations, as other investigations have found that excessive methionine and methionine sulfoxide dosing has been correlated with M1 macrophage polarization and increased production

of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-6 and TNF- $\alpha$  [151,152]. This suggests that the effects of methionine and methionine sulfoxide excess may be a confounding factor in the investigation of SAM deficiency and hyperhomocysteinemia. On this point, mechanistic studies like those undertaken with hyperhomocysteinemia are warranted. Exploring in vivo effects based on observations in vitro requires substantial care; systemic inflammation can increase if T cell survival is biased towards pro-inflammatory subsets, and high methionine diets have been shown to predispose rats to Th17 cell polarization [112,153].

The findings cited above suggest an essential role for methyl donors and SAM in immune cell survival and function, modulating inflammation when there is an adequate amount of methyl donors. When this improves pathogen removal, the overall effect might be termed beneficial. However, in conditions involving an excessive immune response, increased survival of immune cells may lead to persistence of inflammation. Further study may clarify the utility of these ambiguous findings.

#### The Nervous System

While folate is well known for its importance in preventing neural tube defects in utero, its effects on the nervous system do not end after birth. For example, folic acid supplementation has been shown to mitigate inflammation in Alzheimer's disease, decreasing serum TNF- $\alpha$  levels and slightly improving mental state in patients [154]. Folate's importance to the nervous system is further implied by the association of *MTHFR* polymorphisms with a predisposition to migraine, which disappeared upon folate supplementation in a clinical trial by Di Rosa et al.

[155]. Echoing these findings are associations between *MTHFR*, *MTR*, *MTHFD1*, and oxidative stress in patients with some types of neurodegenerative disease [156].

B<sub>12</sub> has been implicated in neuroprotection in various models of disease. Postmortem sampling of prefrontal human cortexes indicated that B<sub>12</sub> status was decreased with age. The same study simultaneously found decreased methylcobalamin levels and methionine synthase activity in the brains of autistic patients [157]. A clinical trial of methylcobalamin supplementation showed moderate effects against diabetic neuropathy [158]. Neuroprotective effects of B<sub>12</sub> were also found in rat models of both epilepsy and bacterial meningitis, where B<sub>12</sub> levels reduced oxidative stress, inflammatory cytokine expression, and hippocampal damage [159,160]. In mice with methionine-high and B6, folate, and B<sub>12</sub>-low diets, microhemorrhages and amyloid- plaque buildup was observed in neural tissue, corresponding with increased inflammatory cytokine expression, emphasizing the protective effect of methyl donors and the dangerous impact of homocysteine [161,162]. B complex supplementation was shown to have a beneficial effect on peripheral nerve repair: B vitamin injections reduced inflammatory cytokine expression, polarized macrophages towards an M2 phenotype, and induced an anti-inflammatory phenotype in Schwann cells following injury [163]. The fact that B<sub>12</sub> is implicated in neuroprotection in both the central and peripheral aspects of the nervous system suggests that neural tissue has a particular dependence on vitamin B<sub>12</sub> that is still being elucidated, with a specific interest in a putative role for injury prevention and repair.

Independent of folate and B<sub>12</sub>, SAM supplementation has shown striking effects on neuroinflammation and pathogenesis. Conversely, high levels of homocysteine are a risk factor for neurological disease [106]. SAM was reduced in the cerebrospinal fluid of Alzheimer's disease (AD) patients, while homocysteine is notably elevated in AD patient plasma [108]. This reduction correlates with observations in 1995 of hypomethylation in the amyloid- $\beta$  gene of an AD patient, in addition to observations of global methylation changes in the prefrontal cortexes of 12 AD patients compared with controls [164,165]. Notably, amyloid- $\beta$  plaque buildup is reduced by SAM dosage in mouse models of AD [166]. Following ischemic stroke, a correlation between hyperhomocysteinemia and exaggerated STAT3 activation has been found in microglia; it also exacerbated long-term tissue damage [106,167]. At times, the distinction between methyl donor treatment and SAM treatment is not a well-defined one: vitamin B<sub>12</sub> injection has shown efficacy at reducing hippocampal inflammation in a rat model of bacterial meningitis, and one of the mechanisms the authors identified as protective was increased availability of SAM, leading to increased methylation of CpG islands in the promotor of Ccl3 [159]. Interestingly, methionine restriction in helper T cells has been found to reduce neuroinflammation by preventing T-cell proliferation and differentiation into pro-inflammatory subsets in autoimmune diseases like multiple sclerosis [112]. This observation highlights the continuing need for further study on global SAM effects in disease models, not merely tissue or cell-specific studies.

From these findings, we conclude there is strong evidence for a beneficial role for folate, B<sub>12</sub>, and SAM in modulating neuroinflammation. These findings have been corroborated by investigators examining various types of neuroinflammation; the beneficent effects are promising for clinicians who are interested in prophylactic treatments for at-risk patients. We encourage further mechanistic studies on this topic to elucidate why the nervous system, in particular, has shown responsiveness to this approach, and which compound or treatment is most consistently beneficial.
## The Liver

Liver disease has been correlated with decreased methyl donor availability in vivo and in vitro. The trend especially evident in chronic hepatitis C infection. Egyptian hepatitis C and liver cirrhosis patients have been found to possess low serum folate and elevated plasma homocysteine; furthermore, folate levels positively corresponded with platelet count, indicating low thrombocytopenia [168]. In chronic hepatitis C patients, SAM treatment improved response to pegylated interferon and ribavirin therapy by altering the methylation status of STAT1 in cultured cells. This modification led to an enhanced downstream signaling effect which enhanced the antiviral state of the treated cells [169]. Improved interferon and ribavirin therapy responses were also found with vitamin B<sub>12</sub> supplementation, though the authors ascribe this finding to B<sub>12</sub>-mediated IRES inhibition independent of B<sub>12</sub>'s methyl donor activity [170]. The liver has been shown to have a particular sensitivity to methyl donor deficiency during induced colitis in one rat model, suggesting that these nutrients may have a protective role against hepatotoxic inflammation in other tissues [132].

Outside the strict paradigm of infection, SAM dosing has been found to reduce ethanolinduced apoptosis in primary hepatocytes. Interestingly, the authors found no indication that it altered JNK activity in the proapoptotic signaling cascade and have postulated that an antioxidant effect is responsible for the phenomenon [171]. The importance of SAM in hepatocyte survival in response to inflammatory oxidative stress was highlighted in a murine model of hepatitis, where SAM depletion led to liver failure and death [172]. In total, the literature evidence suggests a beneficial role for SAM in the resolution of infection and the modulation of apoptosis in the liver. However, the findings are far from conclusive and only examine liver health from the paradigm of infection.

### Other Tissues

Psoriasis, a chronic inflammatory condition primarily mediated by T cells, has been shown to correlate with hyperhomocysteinemia, and folic acid derivatives or topical  $B_{12}$ treatment provided mild attenuation of inflammation in initial trials. Clinical trial patients found a  $B_{12}$  containing cream superior to a standard hydrating cream for alleviating symptoms [173-175]. Atopic dermatitis patients also found improved relief of symptoms using  $B_{12}$  emollient cream compared to the unmodified control [176,177]. However, these effects are nutrientspecific; we could not find studies demonstrating folate as an effective intervention alone, though some utility has been noted for folate supplementation in conjunction with methotrexate treatment for psoriasis [178]. By contrast, vitiligo, a skin condition characterized by loss of melanocytes and skin pigmentation, was reduced or halted in a Swedish clinical trial that administered folic acid and intramuscular  $B_{12}$  [179].

Some studies have suggested a beneficial role for methyl donor supplementation in respiratory disease. Supplementation of cystic fibrosis patients with 5-methyltetrahydrofolate and vitamin B<sub>12</sub> reduced red blood cell oxidative stress, even in patients who were folate and B<sub>12</sub>-normal [180]. Beneficent effects of methyl donors on oxidative stress were echoed in a murine model of chronic asthma, where oxidative stress, tissue remodeling, and Th2 cytokine production were all ameliorated by SAM treatment [181]. Methyl donating nutrients have also been found to

22

have beneficial effects on the lungs. A Greek cohort of asthmatic girls was found to have an association between low serum folate and impeded lung function [182]. The observed antioxidative effects of betaine in the lungs in response to paraquat toxicity have been proposed to be mediated through liver-generated SAM [183]. Despite the beneficent effects previously described, SAM's role in the airways remains complex: SAM abundance can be scavenged by opportunistic pathogens like *Pneumocystis* species, leading to pathogenesis [184].

These results highlight the beneficial effects of methyl donors at epithelial tissues, which are consistently exposed to a broad category of microbes, some pathogenic. While more studies are indicated, the current results suggest a positive impact on immune regulation at these sites. It is too soon to conclude at this point that folate, B<sub>12</sub>, and SAM have an exclusively or even generally positive impact on these conditions, but there is more than enough justification to examine the effects in more detail. Figure 3 highlights the beneficent effects of SAM supplementation in humans. Figur 4 notes the summed effects of methyl donor depletion or supplementation in human and rodent models.

### **Concluding Remarks**

When one examines the effect of methyl donors on distinct tissue types, a distinct breakdown in effect by nutrient can be observed. In the gastrointestinal tract, folate, B<sub>12</sub>, and SAM show marked anti-inflammatory effects on IBD, though SAM lacks support from clinical patients. Folate and B<sub>12</sub> further exert beneficent effects on systemic inflammatory markers by reducing serum homocysteine, with an additional antioxidative effect in vitamin B<sub>12</sub>. There is strong evidence that these vitamins also reduce neuroinflammation and promote neural tissue

23

survival, though further mechanistic studies are warranted to determine how this effect is mediated. While present, direct evidence for SAM's effect on systemic inflammation and neuroinflammation is comparatively lacking. Studies on immune cells also show antiinflammatory effects upon folate and B<sub>12</sub> dosage, with SAM enhancing cell survival. However, the pro-inflammatory effects of methionine excess make it challenging to determine whether SAM's antiapoptotic effect will translate to reduced inflammation in vivo. Vitamin B<sub>12</sub> and SAM bioavailability have been shown to affect hepatic cell survival and infection response, though folate data is comparatively lacking in this tissue. In epithelial cells and airways, aberrant immune responses are ameliorated by folate and B<sub>12</sub>, with SAM indicated as a likely mediator of their effects.

The findings collated in this review are striking not merely due to their variety, but the potency of their effects as well. Methionine metabolism and changes in S-adenosyl methionine levels are demonstrated to have wide-reaching and distinct effects on the same tissue type; similar phenomena are demonstrated for the methyl donating metabolites that control them. The complexity of the responses observed is a warning to those who might attempt therapies centered on methionine metabolism: when dealing with a metabolite crucial to many biological processes, it is necessary to tread carefully.

Despite these challenges, the state of the literature indicates that in some circumstances, folate, B<sub>12</sub>, and S-adenosyl methionine are capable of pleiotropic and powerful effects on inflammation. Given their ubiquity in the body and the continuing problem of chronic inflammatory disease, any dietary factor capable of complementing or replacing an antiinflammatory pharmaceutical is especially advantageous. Naturally, the contradictory and

24

complex findings necessitate further investigations to ensure SAM and methyl donor-based interventions are protective and do not exacerbate infection or inflammation. Building upon this work in the future may enhance the capacity of physicians to engage the health of their patients in ways that correct nutritional imbalances, mitigate chronic conditions, and improve quality of life.

# **Figures**



Figure 1: Outline of folate metabolism



Figure 2: The methionine cycle.



Figure 3: S-adenosyl methionine and inflammation.



Effects of Methyl Donor Levels by Species

Figure 4: Overview of the effects of folate and B<sub>12</sub> supplementation or depletion in humans and rodent models.

#### **References**

- Torres, J.; Mehandru, S.; Colombel, J.F.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L. Crohn's disease. *Lancet* 2017, 389, 1741-1755, doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(16)31711-1.
- Veauthier, B.; Hornecker, J.R. Crohn's Disease: Diagnosis and Management. *Am Fam Physician* 2018, *98*, 661-669.
- Ng, S.C.; Shi, H.Y.; Hamidi, N.; Underwood, F.E.; Tang, W.; Benchimol, E.I.;
   Panaccione, R.; Ghosh, S.; Wu, J.C.Y.; Chan, F.K.L.; et al. Worldwide incidence and prevalence of inflammatory bowel disease in the 21st century: a systematic review of population-based studies. *The Lancet* 2017, *390*, 2769-2778, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32448-0.
- Brusaferro, A.; Cavalli, E.; Farinelli, E.; Cozzali, R.; Principi, N.; Esposito, S. Gut dysbiosis and paediatric Crohn's disease. *J Infect* 2019, 78, 1-7, doi:10.1016/j.jinf.2018.10.005.
- Gevers, D.; Kugathasan, S.; Denson, L.A.; Vázquez-Baeza, Y.; Van Treuren, W.; Ren,
   B.; Schwager, E.; Knights, D.; Song, S.J.; Yassour, M.; et al. The treatment-naive
   microbiome in new-onset Crohn's disease. *Cell Host Microbe* 2014, *15*, 382-392,
   doi:10.1016/j.chom.2014.02.005.
- Naser, S.A.; Sagramsingh, S.R.; Naser, A.S.; Thanigachalam, S. Mycobacterium avium subspecies paratuberculosis causes Crohn's disease in some inflammatory bowel disease patients. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014, 20, 7403-7415, doi:10.3748/wjg.v20.i23.7403.
- Rathnaiah, G.; Zinniel, D.K.; Bannantine, J.P.; Stabel, J.R.; Gröhn, Y.T.; Collins, M.T.;
   Barletta, R.G. Pathogenesis, Molecular Genetics, and Genomics of Mycobacterium

avium subsp. paratuberculosis, the Etiologic Agent of Johne's Disease. *Front Vet Sci* **2017**, *4*, 187, doi:10.3389/fvets.2017.00187.

- Lin, X.X.; Qiu, Y.; Zhuang, X.J.; Liu, F.; Wu, X.M.; Chen, M.H.; Mao, R. Intestinal stricture in Crohn's disease: A 2020 update. *Journal of Digestive Diseases* 2021, *22*, 390-398, doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/1751-2980.13022.
- Kotze, P.G.; Shen, B.; Lightner, A.; Yamamoto, T.; Spinelli, A.; Ghosh, S.; Panaccione,
   R. Modern management of perianal fistulas in Crohn's disease: future directions. *Gut* 2018, 67, 1181-1194, doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314918.
- Cosnes, J.; Bourrier, A.; Nion-Larmurier, I.; Sokol, H.; Beaugerie, L.; Seksik, P. Factors affecting outcomes in Crohn's disease over 15 years. *Gut* 2012, *61*, 1140, doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301971.
- Beeken, W.L. Remediable defects in Crohn disease: a prospective study of 63 patients.
   Arch Intern Med 1975, 135, 686-690.
- Bermejo, F.; Algaba, A.; Guerra, I.; Chaparro, M.; De-La-Poza, G.; Valer, P.; Piqueras, B.; Bermejo, A.; García-Alonso, J.; Pérez, M.J.; et al. Should we monitor vitamin B12 and folate levels in Crohn's disease patients? *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2013, *48*, 1272-1277, doi:10.3109/00365521.2013.836752.
- Chatu, S.; Chhaya, V.; Holmes, R.; Neild, P.; Kang, J.Y.; Pollok, R.C.; Poullis, A. Factors associated with vitamin D deficiency in a multicultural inflammatory bowel disease cohort. *Frontline Gastroenterol* 2013, *4*, 51-56, doi:10.1136/flgastro-2012-100231.

- Qasem, A.; Naser, A.E.; Naser, S.A. The alternate effects of anti-TNFα therapeutics and their role in mycobacterial granulomatous infection in Crohn's disease. *Expert Review of Anti-infective Therapy* 2017, *15*, 637-643, doi:10.1080/14787210.2017.1328276.
- Cao, B.L.; Qasem, A.; Sharp, R.C.; Abdelli, L.S.; Naser, S.A. Systematic review and meta-analysis on the association of tuberculosis in Crohn's disease patients treated with tumor necrosis factor-α inhibitors (Anti-TNFα). *World J Gastroenterol* 2018, *24*, 2764-2775, doi:10.3748/wjg.v24.i25.2764.
- Akobeng, A.K.; Thomas, A.G. Enteral nutrition for maintenance of remission in Crohn's disease. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2007, doi:10.1002/14651858.CD005984.pub2.
- 17. Christakos, S.; Dhawan, P.; Verstuyf, A.; Verlinden, L.; Carmeliet, G. Vitamin D:
  Metabolism, Molecular Mechanism of Action, and Pleiotropic Effects. *Physiol Rev* 2016, 96, 365-408, doi:10.1152/physrev.00014.2015.
- Chang, S.W.; Lee, H.C. Vitamin D and health The missing vitamin in humans. *Pediatr Neonatol* 2019, 60, 237-244, doi:10.1016/j.pedneo.2019.04.007.
- van Driel, M.; van Leeuwen, J.P. Vitamin D endocrine system and osteoblasts. *Bonekey Rep* 2014, *3*, 493, doi:10.1038/bonekey.2013.227.
- Carlberg, C. Vitamin D Signaling in the Context of Innate Immunity: Focus on Human Monocytes. *Front Immunol* 2019, 10, 2211, doi:10.3389/fimmu.2019.02211.
- Fakhoury, H.M.A.; Kvietys, P.R.; AlKattan, W.; Anouti, F.A.; Elahi, M.A.; Karras, S.N.;
   Grant, W.B. Vitamin D and intestinal homeostasis: Barrier, microbiota, and immune

modulation. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* **2020**, *200*, 105663, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2020.105663.

- Liu, P.T.; Stenger, S.; Tang, D.H.; Modlin, R.L. Cutting edge: vitamin D-mediated human antimicrobial activity against Mycobacterium tuberculosis is dependent on the induction of cathelicidin. *J Immunol* 2007, *179*, 2060-2063, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.4.2060.
- Liu, P.T.; Stenger, S.; Li, H.; Wenzel, L.; Tan, B.H.; Krutzik, S.R.; Ochoa, M.T.; Schauber, J.; Wu, K.; Meinken, C.; et al. Toll-like receptor triggering of a vitamin Dmediated human antimicrobial response. *Science* 2006, *311*, 1770-1773, doi:10.1126/science.1123933.
- Sadeghian, M.; Saneei, P.; Siassi, F.; Esmaillzadeh, A. Vitamin D status in relation to Crohn's disease: Meta-analysis of observational studies. *Nutrition* 2016, *32*, 505-514, doi:10.1016/j.nut.2015.11.008.
- Guzman-Prado, Y.; Samson, O.; Segal, J.P.; Limdi, J.K.; Hayee, B. Vitamin D Therapy in Adults With Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2020, *26*, 1819-1830, doi:10.1093/ibd/izaa087.
- 26. Mitchell, H.K.; Snell, E.E.; Williams, R.J. The concentration of "folic acid". *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **1941**, *63*, 2284-2284.
- Davidson, L.S.P.; Girdwood, R.H.; Innes, E. FOLIC ACID IN THE TREATMENT OF THE SPRUE SYNDROME. *The Lancet* 1947, *249*, 511-515, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(47)91626-7.

- 28. Mosley, B.S.; Cleves, M.A.; Siega-Riz, A.M.; Shaw, G.M.; Canfield, M.A.; Waller, D.K.; Werler, M.M.; Hobbs, C.A.; National Birth Defects Prevention, S. Neural tube defects and maternal folate intake among pregnancies conceived after folic acid fortification in the United States. *Am J Epidemiol* 2009, *169*, 9-17, doi:10.1093/aje/kwn331.
- Konings, E.J.M.; Roomans, H.H.S.; Dorant, E.; Goldbohm, R.A.; Saris, W.H.M.; van den Brandt, P.A. Folate intake of the Dutch population according to newly established liquid chromatography data for foods. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2001, *73*, 765-776, doi:10.1093/ajcn/73.4.765.
- Engevik, M.A.; Morra, C.N.; Röth, D.; Engevik, K.; Spinler, J.K.; Devaraj, S.; Crawford,
   S.E.; Estes, M.K.; Kalkum, M.; Versalovic, J. Microbial Metabolic Capacity for Intestinal
   Folate Production and Modulation of Host Folate Receptors. *Front Microbiol* 2019, *10*,
   2305-2305, doi:10.3389/fmicb.2019.02305.
- Levit, R.; Savoy de Giori, G.; de Moreno de LeBlanc, A.; LeBlanc, J.G. Folate-producing lactic acid bacteria reduce inflammation in mice with induced intestinal mucositis. *J Appl Microbiol* 2018, *125*, 1494-1501, doi:10.1111/jam.14038.
- Dawson, D.W. Partial villous atrophy in nutritional megaloblastic anaemia corrected by folic acid therapy. *Journal of Clinical Pathology* 1971, *24*, 131, doi:10.1136/jcp.24.2.131.
- 33. Laurence, K.M.; James, N.; Miller, M.H.; Tennant, G.B.; Campbell, H. Double-blind randomised controlled trial of folate treatment before conception to prevent recurrence of

neural-tube defects. *British Medical Journal (Clinical research ed.)* **1981**, *282*, 1509, doi:10.1136/bmj.282.6275.1509.

- 34. Pereza, N.; Ostojić, S.; Kapović, M.; Peterlin, B. Systematic review and meta-analysis of genetic association studies in idiopathic recurrent spontaneous abortion. *Fertil Steril* 2017, *107*, 150-159.e152, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2016.10.007.
- Wang, B.J.; Liu, M.J.; Wang, Y.; Dai, J.R.; Tao, J.Y.; Wang, S.N.; Zhong, N.; Chen, Y. Association between SNPs in genes involved in folate metabolism and preterm birth risk. *Genet Mol Res* 2015, 14, 850-859, doi:10.4238/2015.February.2.9.
- Wu, A.; Chanarin, I.; Slavin, G.; Levi, A.J. Folate Deficiency in the Alcoholic—its Relationship to Clinical and Haematological Abnormalities, Liver Disease and Folate Stores. *British Journal of Haematology* 1975, *29*, 469-478, doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2141.1975.tb01844.x.
- Maruyama, S.; Hirayama, C.; Yamamoto, S.; Koda, M.; Udagawa, A.; Kadowaki, Y.; Inoue, M.; Sagayama, A.; Umeki, K. Red blood cell status in alcoholic and non-alcoholic liver disease. *Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine* 2001, *138*, 332-337, doi:https://doi.org/10.1067/mlc.2001.119106.
- Pan, Y.; Liu, Y.; Guo, H.; Jabir, M.S.; Liu, X.; Cui, W.; Li, D. Associations between Folate and Vitamin B12 Levels and Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Meta-Analysis. *Nutrients* 2017, *9*, 382, doi:10.3390/nu9040382.
- Ballestero-Fernández, C.; Varela-Moreiras, G.; Úbeda, N.; Alonso-Aperte, E. Nutritional Status in Spanish Adults with Celiac Disease Following a Long-Term Gluten-Free Diet Is Similar to Non-Celiac. *Nutrients* 2021, *13*, 1626, doi:10.3390/nu13051626.

- O'Brien, W.; England, N.W. FOLATE DEFICIENCY IN ACUTE TROPICAL SPRUE.
   *Br Med J* 1964, 2, 1573-1575, doi:10.1136/bmj.2.5424.1573.
- Angier, R.B.; Boothe, J.H.; Hutchings, B.L.; Mowat, J.H.; Semb, J.; Stokstad, E.L.R.;
  Subbarow, Y.; Waller, C.W.; Cosulich, D.B.; Fahrenbach, M.J.; et al. SYNTHESIS OF A
  COMPOUND IDENTICAL WITH THE L. CASEI FACTOR ISOLATED FROM
  LIVER. Science 1945, 102, 227, doi:10.1126/science.102.2644.227.
- Angier, R.B.; Boothe, J.H.; Hutchings, B.L.; Mowat, J.H.; Semb, J.; Stokstad, E.L.R.;
   SubbaRow, Y.; Waller, C.W.; Cosulich, D.B.; Fahrenbach, M.J.; et al. The Structure and
   Synthesis of the Liver L. Casei Factor. *Science* 1946, *103*, 667-669.
- Pfiffner, J.J.; Calkins, D.G.; Bloom, E.S.; O'Dell, B.L. ON THE PEPTIDE NATURE OF VITAMIN Bc CONJUGATE FROM YEAST. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* 1946, 68, 1392-1392, doi:10.1021/ja01211a515.
- Qiu, A.; Jansen, M.; Sakaris, A.; Min, S.H.; Chattopadhyay, S.; Tsai, E.; Sandoval, C.;
  Zhao, R.; Akabas, M.H.; Goldman, I.D. Identification of an Intestinal Folate Transporter and the Molecular Basis for Hereditary Folate Malabsorption. *Cell* 2006, *127*, 917-928, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2006.09.041.
- 45. Selhub, J.; Rosenberg, I.H. Folate transport in isolated brush border membrane vesicles from rat intestine. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 1981, *256*, 4489-4493, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9258(19)69461-5.
- 46. Garrow, T.A.; Brenner, A.A.; Whitehead, V.M.; Chen, X.N.; Duncan, R.G.; Korenberg,J.R.; Shane, B. Cloning of human cDNAs encoding mitochondrial and cytosolic serine

hydroxymethyltransferases and chromosomal localization. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **1993**, *268*, 11910-11916, doi:10.1016/S0021-9258(19)50286-1.

- 47. Katzen, H.M.; Buchanan, J.M. ENZYMATIC SYNTHESIS OF THE METHYL GROUP OF METHIONINE. 8. REPRESSION-DEREPRESSION, PURIFICATION, AND PROPERTIES OF 5,10-METHYLENETETRAHYDROFOLATE REDUCTASE FROM ESCHERICHIA COLI. J Biol Chem 1965, 240, 825-835.
- 48. Wilson, R.S.; Mertes, M.P. Chemical model for thymidylate synthetase catalysis. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **1972**, *94*, 7182-7183, doi:10.1021/ja00775a069.
- 49. Himes, R.H.; Rabinowitz, J.C. Formyltetrahydrofolate synthetase. II. Characteristics of the enzyme and the enzymic reaction. *J Biol Chem* **1962**, *237*, 2903-2914.
- 50. Wasserman, G.F.; Mueller, W.T.; Benkovic, S.J.; Liao, W.S.L.; Taylor, J. Evidence that the folate-requiring enzymes of de novo purine biosynthesis are encoded by individual mRNAs. *Biochemistry* **1984**, *23*, 6704-6710, doi:10.1021/bi00321a065.
- 51. Tan, L.U.; Drury, E.J.; MacKenzie, R.E. Methylenetetrahydrofolate dehydrogenasemethenyltetrahydrofolate cyclohydrolase-formyltetrahydrofolate synthetase. A multifunctional protein from porcine liver. *J Biol Chem* **1977**, *252*, 1117-1122.
- 52. OCCUPATIONAL diseases. *Br Med J* **1955**, *2*, 611-611.
- 53. Doddrell, D.; Allerhand, A. Assignments in the carbon-13 nuclear magnetic resonance spectra of vitamin B12' coenzyme B12' and other corrinoids: application of partially-relaxed fourier transform spectroscopy. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **1971**, *68*, 1083-1088, doi:10.1073/pnas.68.5.1083.

- Hodgkin, D.C.; Kamper, J.; Mackay, M.; Pickworth, J.; Trueblood, K.N.; White, J.G.
   Structure of vitamin B12. *Nature* 1956, *178*, 64-66, doi:10.1038/178064a0.
- 55. Ferrer, M.; Ruiz, A.; Lanza, F.; Haange, S.-B.; Oberbach, A.; Till, H.; Bargiela, R.; Campoy, C.; Segura, M.T.; Richter, M.; et al. Microbiota from the distal guts of lean and obese adolescents exhibit partial functional redundancy besides clear differences in community structure. *Environmental Microbiology* **2013**, *15*, 211-226, doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2012.02845.x.
- Allen, L.H.; Miller, J.W.; de Groot, L.; Rosenberg, I.H.; Smith, A.D.; Refsum, H.;
  Raiten, D.J. Biomarkers of Nutrition for Development (BOND): Vitamin B-12 Review. J Nutr 2018, 148, 1995s-2027s, doi:10.1093/jn/nxy201.
- Rickes, E.L.; Brink, N.G.; Koniuszy, F.R.; Wood, T.R.; Folkers, K. Crystalline Vitamin B12. *Science* 1948, *107*, 396-397, doi:10.1126/science.107.2781.396.
- Conley, C.L.; Krevans, J.R. Development of Neurologic Manifestations of Pernicious Anemia during Multivitamin Therapy. *New England Journal of Medicine* 1951, 245, 529-531, doi:10.1056/NEJM195110042451404.
- 59. Karnaze, D.S.; Carmel, R. Neurologic and evoked potential abnormalities in subtle cobalamin deficiency states, including deficiency without anemia and with normal absorption of free cobalamin. *Arch Neurol* 1990, 47, 1008-1012, doi:10.1001/archneur.1990.00530090082017.
- 60. Lindenbaum, J.; Healton, E.B.; Savage, D.G.; Brust, J.C.M.; Garrett, T.J.; Podell, E.R.;Margell, P.D.; Stabler, S.P.; Allen, R.H. Neuropsychiatric Disorders Caused by

Cobalamin Deficiency in the Absence of Anemia or Macrocytosis. *New England Journal* of Medicine **1988**, *318*, 1720-1728, doi:10.1056/NEJM198806303182604.

- Bousselamti, A.; El Hasbaoui, B.; Echahdi, H.; Krouile, Y. Psychomotor regression due to vitamin B12 deficiency. *Pan Afr Med J* 2018, *30*, 152, doi:10.11604/pamj.2018.30.152.12046.
- Hasbaoui, B.E.; Mebrouk, N.; Saghir, S.; Yajouri, A.E.; Abilkassem, R.; Agadr, A.
   Vitamin B12 deficiency: case report and review of literature. *Pan Afr Med J* 2021, *38*, 237-237, doi:10.11604/pamj.2021.38.237.20967.
- Kocaoglu, C.; Akin, F.; Caksen, H.; Böke, S.B.; Arslan, S.; Aygün, S. Cerebral atrophy in a vitamin B12-deficient infant of a vegetarian mother. *J Health Popul Nutr* 2014, *32*, 367-371.
- 64. Allen, R.H.; Seetharam, B.; Podell, E.; Alpers, D.H. Effect of proteolytic enzymes on the binding of cobalamin to R protein and intrinsic factor. In vitro evidence that a failure to partially degrade R protein is responsible for cobalamin malabsorption in pancreatic insufficiency. *The Journal of clinical investigation* **1978**, *61*, 47-54, doi:10.1172/JCI108924.
- 65. He, Q.; Madsen, M.; Kilkenney, A.; Gregory, B.; Christensen, E.I.; Vorum, H.; Højrup,
  P.; Schäffer, A.A.; Kirkness, E.F.; Tanner, S.M.; et al. Amnionless function is required for cubilin brush-border expression and intrinsic factor-cobalamin (vitamin B12)
  absorption in vivo. *Blood* 2005, *106*, 1447-1453, doi:10.1182/blood-2005-03-1197.
- 66. Rappazzo, M.E.; Hall, C.A. Transport function of transcobalamin II. *The Journal of clinical investigation* **1972**, *51*, 1915-1918, doi:10.1172/JCI106995.

- Beedholm-Ebsen, R.; van de Wetering, K.; Hardlei, T.; Nexø, E.; Borst, P.; Moestrup,
  S.K. Identification of multidrug resistance protein 1 (MRP1/ABCC1) as a molecular gate for cellular export of cobalamin. *Blood* 2010, *115*, 1632-1639, doi:10.1182/blood-2009-07-232587.
- Mørkbak, A.L.; Hvas, A.-M.; Lloyd-Wright, Z.; Sanders, T.A.B.; Bleie, Ø.; Refsum, H.;
   Nygaard, O.K.; Nexø, E. Effect of Vitamin B12 Treatment on Haptocorrin. *Clinical Chemistry* 2006, *52*, 1104-1111, doi:10.1373/clinchem.2005.061549.
- Quadros, E.V.; Nakayama, Y.; Sequeira, J.M. The protein and the gene encoding the receptor for the cellular uptake of transcobalamin-bound cobalamin. *Blood* 2009, *113*, 186-192, doi:https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2008-05-158949.
- 70. Youngdahl-Turner, P.; Mellman, I.S.; Allen, R.H.; Rosenberg, L.E. Protein mediated vitamin uptake: Adsorptive endocytosis of the transcobalamin II Cobalamin complex by cultured human fibroblasts. *Experimental Cell Research* 1979, *118*, 127-134, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0014-4827(79)90590-1.
- Coelho, D.; Kim, J.C.; Miousse, I.R.; Fung, S.; du Moulin, M.; Buers, I.; Suormala, T.;
   Burda, P.; Frapolli, M.; Stucki, M.; et al. Mutations in ABCD4 cause a new inborn error of vitamin B12 metabolism. *Nature Genetics* 2012, 44, 1152-1155, doi:10.1038/ng.2386.
- Rutsch, F.; Gailus, S.; Miousse, I.R.; Suormala, T.; Sagné, C.; Toliat, M.R.; Nürnberg, G.; Wittkampf, T.; Buers, I.; Sharifi, A.; et al. Identification of a putative lysosomal cobalamin exporter altered in the cblF defect of vitamin B12 metabolism. *Nature Genetics* 2009, *41*, 234-239, doi:10.1038/ng.294.

- Hannibal, L.; Kim, J.; Brasch, N.E.; Wang, S.; Rosenblatt, D.S.; Banerjee, R.; Jacobsen, D.W. Processing of alkylcobalamins in mammalian cells: A role for the MMACHC (cblC) gene product. *Mol Genet Metab* 2009, *97*, 260-266, doi:10.1016/j.ymgme.2009.04.005.
- 74. Kim, J.; Gherasim, C.; Banerjee, R. Decyanation of vitamin B12 by a trafficking chaperone. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2008, 105, 14551-14554, doi:10.1073/pnas.0805989105.
- Yamada, K.; Gherasim, C.; Banerjee, R.; Koutmos, M. Structure of Human B12 Trafficking Protein CblD Reveals Molecular Mimicry and Identifies a New Subfamily of Nitro-FMN Reductases. *J Biol Chem* 2015, 290, 29155-29166, doi:10.1074/jbc.M115.682435.
- Bassila, C.; Ghemrawi, R.; Flayac, J.; Froese, D.S.; Baumgartner, M.R.; Guéant, J.L.;
  Coelho, D. Methionine synthase and methionine synthase reductase interact with
  MMACHC and with MMADHC. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Basis Dis* 2017, *1863*, 103-112, doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2016.10.016.
- McDonald, M.K.; Fritz, J.-A.; Jia, D.; Scheuchner, D.; Snyder, F.F.; Stanislaus, A.;
  Curle, J.; Li, L.; Stabler, S.P.; Allen, R.H.; et al. Identification of ABC transporters acting in vitamin B12 metabolism in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Molecular Genetics and Metabolism* 2017, *122*, 160-171, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymgme.2017.11.002.
- 78. Karlsson, F.A.; Burman, P.; Lööf, L.; Mårdh, S. Major parietal cell antigen in autoimmune gastritis with pernicious anemia is the acid-producing H+,K+-adenosine

triphosphatase of the stomach. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* **1988**, *81*, 475-479, doi:10.1172/JCI113344.

- 79. Tanner, S.M.; Li, Z.; Perko, J.D.; Oner, C.; Cetin, M.; Altay, C.; Yurtsever, Z.; David,
  K.L.; Faivre, L.; Ismail, E.A.; et al. Hereditary juvenile cobalamin deficiency caused by
  mutations in the intrinsic factor gene. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2005, *102*, 4130-4133, doi:10.1073/pnas.0500517102.
- 80. Halsted, J.A. Megaloblastic anemia, associated with surgically produced gastrointestinal abnormalities. *Calif Med* **1955**, *83*, 212-217.
- Aroda, V.R.; Edelstein, S.L.; Goldberg, R.B.; Knowler, W.C.; Marcovina, S.M.; Orchard, T.J.; Bray, G.A.; Schade, D.S.; Temprosa, M.G.; White, N.H.; et al. Long-term
  Metformin Use and Vitamin B12 Deficiency in the Diabetes Prevention Program
  Outcomes Study. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2016, *101*, 1754-1761, doi:10.1210/jc.2015-3754.
- Singh, A.K.; Kumar, A.; Karmakar, D.; Jha, R.K. Association of B12 deficiency and clinical neuropathy with metformin use in type 2 diabetes patients. *J Postgrad Med* 2013, 59, 253-257, doi:10.4103/0022-3859.123143.
- Roze, E.; Gervais, D.; Demeret, S.; Ogier de Baulny, H.; Zittoun, J.; Benoist, J.F.; Said, G.; Pierrot-Deseilligny, C.; Bolgert, F. Neuropsychiatric disturbances in presumed late-onset cobalamin C disease. *Arch Neurol* 2003, *60*, 1457-1462, doi:10.1001/archneur.60.10.1457.
- 84. Giannella, R.A.; Broitman, S.A.; Zamcheck, N. Vitamin B12 uptake by intestinal microorganisms: mechanism and relevance to syndromes of intestinal bacterial

overgrowth. *The Journal of clinical investigation* **1971**, *50*, 1100-1107, doi:10.1172/JCI106581.

- Banerjee, D.K.; Chatterjea, J.B. Serum vitamin B12 in vegetarians. *Br Med J* 1960, 2, 992-994, doi:10.1136/bmj.2.5204.992.
- 86. Herrmann, W.; Obeid, R.; Schorr, H.; Hübner, U.; Geisel, J.; Sand-Hill, M.; Ali, N.;
  Herrmann, M. Enhanced bone metabolism in vegetarians the role of vitamin B12
  deficiency. *Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine* 2009, *47*, 1381-1387,
  doi:doi:10.1515/CCLM.2009.302.
- 87. Herrmann, W.; Schorr, H.; Obeid, R.; Geisel, J. Vitamin B-12 status, particularly holotranscobalamin II and methylmalonic acid concentrations, and hyperhomocysteinemia in vegetarians. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2003, 78, 131-136, doi:10.1093/ajcn/78.1.131.
- Pawlak, R.; Parrott, S.J.; Raj, S.; Cullum-Dugan, D.; Lucus, D. How prevalent is vitamin B12 deficiency among vegetarians? *Nutrition Reviews* 2013, *71*, 110-117, doi:10.1111/nure.12001.
- Zeisel, S. Choline, Other Methyl-Donors and Epigenetics. *Nutrients* 2017, 9, doi:10.3390/nu9050445.
- 90. Lyon, P.; Strippoli, V.; Fang, B.; Cimmino, L. B Vitamins and One-Carbon Metabolism: Implications in Human Health and Disease. *Nutrients* 2020, *12*, 2867, doi:10.3390/nu12092867.
- Miller, A.L. The methionine-homocysteine cycle and its effects on cognitive diseases.
   *Altern Med Rev* 2003, *8*, 7-19.

- Krebs, H.A.; Hems, R.; Tyler, B. The regulation of folate and methionine metabolism.
   *Biochem J* 1976, *158*, 341-353, doi:10.1042/bj1580341.
- 93. Leclerc, D.; Wilson, A.; Dumas, R.; Gafuik, C.; Song, D.; Watkins, D.; Heng, H.H.; Rommens, J.M.; Scherer, S.W.; Rosenblatt, D.S.; et al. Cloning and mapping of a cDNA for methionine synthase reductase, a flavoprotein defective in patients with homocystinuria. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1998, 95, 3059-3064, doi:10.1073/pnas.95.6.3059.
- Bressenot, A.; Pooya, S.; Bossenmeyer-Pourie, C.; Gauchotte, G.; Germain, A.; Chevaux, J.-B.; Coste, F.; Vignaud, J.-M.; Guéant, J.-L.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L. Methyl donor deficiency affects small-intestinal differentiation and barrier function in rats. *British Journal of Nutrition* 2013, *109*, 667-677, doi:10.1017/S0007114512001869.
- 95. Muehlmann, A.M.; Bliznyuk, N.; Duerr, I.; Yang, T.P.; Lewis, M.H. Early exposure to a methyl donor supplemented diet and the development of repetitive motor behavior in a mouse model. *Developmental Psychobiology* 2020, *62*, 77-87, doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/dev.21914.
- 96. Sahara, Y.; Matsuzawa, D.; Ishii, D.; Fuchida, T.; Goto, T.; Sutoh, C.; Shimizu, E.
  Paternal methyl donor deficient diets during development affect male offspring behavior and memory-related gene expression in mice. *Developmental Psychobiology* 2019, *61*, 17-28, doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/dev.21801.
- Kurogi, T.; Inoue, H.; Guo, Y.; Nobukiyo, A.; Nohara, K.; Kanno, M. A methyl-deficient diet modifies early B cell development. *Pathobiology* 2012, *79*, 209-218, doi:10.1159/000337290.

- 98. Shou, L.; Pan, F.; Chin, S.-f. Pancreatic Hormones and Hepatic Methionine Adenosyltransferase in the Rat. *Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine* 1969, 131, 1012-1018, doi:10.3181/00379727-131-34029.
- Soda, K. Polyamine Metabolism and Gene Methylation in Conjunction with One-Carbon Metabolism. *Int J Mol Sci* 2018, 19, doi:10.3390/ijms19103106.
- 100. Chen, D.H.; Wu, K.T.; Hung, C.J.; Hsieh, M.; Li, C. Effects of adenosine dialdehyde treatment on in vitro and in vivo stable protein methylation in HeLa cells. *J Biochem* 2004, *136*, 371-376, doi:10.1093/jb/mvh131.
- Hop, C.E.; Bakhtiar, R. Homocysteine thiolactone and protein homocysteinylation: mechanistic studies with model peptides and proteins. *Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom* 2002, *16*, 1049-1053, doi:10.1002/rcm.681.
- Lu, S.C. S-Adenosylmethionine. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology* 2000, *32*, 391-395, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S1357-2725(99)00139-9.
- Ericson, L.E.; Williams, J.N., Jr.; Elvehjem, C.A. Studies on partially purified betainehomocysteine transmethylase of liver. *J Biol Chem* 1955, *212*, 537-544.
- 104. Kieliszek, M. Selenium<sup>-</sup>Fascinating Microelement, Properties and Sources in Food.
   *Molecules* 2019, 24, doi:10.3390/molecules24071298.
- Roman, M.; Jitaru, P.; Barbante, C. Selenium biochemistry and its role for human health. *Metallomics* 2014, 6, 25-54, doi:10.1039/c3mt00185g.
- 106. Chen, S.; Dong, Z.; Cheng, M.; Zhao, Y.; Wang, M.; Sai, N.; Wang, X.; Liu, H.; Huang,G.; Zhang, X. Homocysteine exaggerates microglia activation and neuroinflammation

through microglia localized STAT3 overactivation following ischemic stroke. *J Neuroinflammation* **2017**, *14*, 187, doi:10.1186/s12974-017-0963-x.

- Leng, Y.P.; Ma, Y.S.; Li, X.G.; Chen, R.F.; Zeng, P.Y.; Li, X.H.; Qiu, C.F.; Li, Y.P.; Zhang, Z.; Chen, A.F. l-Homocysteine-induced cathepsin V mediates the vascular endothelial inflammation in hyperhomocysteinaemia. *Br J Pharmacol* 2018, *175*, 1157-1172, doi:10.1111/bph.13920.
- 108. Nilsson, K.; Gustafson, L.; Hultberg, B.r. The Plasma Homocysteine Concentration Is Better Than That of Serum Methylmalonic Acid as a Marker for Sociopsychological Performance in a Psychogeriatric Population. *Clinical Chemistry* 2000, *46*, 691-696, doi:10.1093/clinchem/46.5.691.
- 109. Perła-Kaján, J.; Jakubowski, H. Dysregulation of Epigenetic Mechanisms of Gene Expression in the Pathologies of Hyperhomocysteinemia. *Int J Mol Sci* 2019, *20*, 3140, doi:10.3390/ijms20133140.
- Tiwari, D.; Das, C.R.; Sultana, R.; Kashyap, N.; Islam, M.; Bose, P.D.; Saikia, A.K.;
  Bose, S. Increased homocysteine mediated oxidative stress as key determinant of hepatitis E virus (HEV) infected pregnancy complication and outcome: A study from Northeast India. *Infection, Genetics and Evolution* 2021, *92*, 104882, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meegid.2021.104882.
- 111. Herrmann, M.; Tami, A.; Wildemann, B.; Wolny, M.; Wagner, A.; Schorr, H.; Taban-Shomal, O.; Umanskaya, N.; Ross, S.; Garcia, P.; et al. Hyperhomocysteinemia induces a tissue specific accumulation of homocysteine in bone by collagen binding and adversely affects bone. *Bone* **2009**, *44*, 467-475, doi:10.1016/j.bone.2008.10.051.

- 112. Roy, D.G.; Chen, J.; Mamane, V.; Ma, E.H.; Muhire, B.M.; Sheldon, R.D.; Shorstova, T.; Koning, R.; Johnson, R.M.; Esaulova, E.; et al. Methionine Metabolism Shapes T Helper Cell Responses through Regulation of Epigenetic Reprogramming. *Cell Metabolism*2020, *31*, 250-266.e259, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2020.01.006.
- 113. Lenherr, N.; Christodoulou, J.; Duley, J.; Dobritzsch, D.; Fairbanks, L.; Datta, A.N.; Filges, I.; Gürtler, N.; Roelofsen, J.; van Kuilenburg, A.B.P.; et al. Co-therapy with Sadenosylmethionine and nicotinamide riboside improves t-cell survival and function in Arts Syndrome (PRPS1 deficiency). *Mol Genet Metab Rep* 2021, *26*, 100709-100709, doi:10.1016/j.ymgmr.2021.100709.
- Hoffbrand, A.V.; Stewart, J.S.; Booth, C.C.; Mollin, D.L. Folate deficiency in Crohn's disease: incidence, pathogenesis, and treatment. *Br Med J* 1968, *2*, 71-75, doi:10.1136/bmj.2.5597.71.
- 115. Kolho, K.-L.; Pessia, A.; Jaakkola, T.; de Vos, W.M.; Velagapudi, V. Faecal and Serum Metabolomics in Paediatric Inflammatory Bowel Disease. *Journal of Crohn's and Colitis* 2017, *11*, 321-334, doi:10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjw158.
- Holland, N.; Harmatz, P.; Golden, D.; Hubbard, A.; Wu, Y.-Y.; Bae, J.; Chen, C.; Huen, K.; Heyman, M.B. Cytogenetic Damage in Blood Lymphocytes and Exfoliated Epithelial Cells of Children With Inflammatory Bowel Disease. *Pediatric Research* 2007, *61*, 209-214, doi:10.1203/pdr.0b013e31802d77c7.
- 117. Fischer, E.A.; Hetland, M.L.; Krabbe, S. Folinic acid alleviates side effects of methotrexate in arthritis patients with side effects despite folic acid supplementation: an

observational cohort study. *Rheumatology* **2020**, *59*, 3566-3568, doi:10.1093/rheumatology/keaa277.

- Saibeni, S.; Bollani, S.; Losco, A.; Michielan, A.; Sostegni, R.; Devani, M.; Lupinacci, G.; Pirola, L.; Cucino, C.; Meucci, G.; et al. The use of methotrexate for treatment of inflammatory bowel disease in clinical practice. *Dig Liver Dis* 2012, *44*, 123-127, doi:10.1016/j.dld.2011.09.015.
- Piovani, D.; Danese, S.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L.; Nikolopoulos, G.K.; Lytras, T.; Bonovas, S.
   Environmental Risk Factors for Inflammatory Bowel Diseases: An Umbrella Review of Meta-analyses. *Gastroenterology* 2019, *157*, 647-659.e644, doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2019.04.016.
- 120. Zintzaras, E. Genetic variants of homocysteine/folate metabolism pathway and risk of inflammatory bowel disease: a synopsis and meta-analysis of genetic association studies. *Biomarkers* 2010, 15, 69-79, doi:10.3109/13547500903297184.
- 121. Klaassen, M.A.Y.; Imhann, F.; Collij, V.; Fu, J.; Wijmenga, C.; Zhernakova, A.; Dijkstra, G.; Festen, E.A.M.; Gacesa, R.; Vich Vila, A.; et al. Anti-inflammatory Gut Microbial Pathways Are Decreased During Crohn's Disease Exacerbations. *J Crohns Colitis* 2019, *13*, 1439-1449, doi:10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjz077.
- 122. Gimier, E.; Chervy, M.; Agus, A.; Sivignon, A.; Billard, E.; Privat, M.; Viala, S.; Minet-Quinard, R.; Buisson, A.; Vazeille, E.; et al. Methyl-donor supplementation prevents intestinal colonization by Adherent-Invasive E. coli in a mouse model of Crohn's disease. *Scientific reports* 2020, *10*, 12922-12922, doi:10.1038/s41598-020-69472-3.

- 123. Nelson, J.D.; Haltalin, K.C. Effect of neonatal folic acid deprivation on later growth and susceptibility to Shigella infection in the guinea pig. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 1972, 25, 992-996, doi:10.1093/ajcn/25.10.992.
- 124. Park, A.M.; Omura, S.; Fujita, M.; Sato, F.; Tsunoda, I. Helicobacter pylori and gut microbiota in multiple sclerosis versus Alzheimer's disease: 10 pitfalls of microbiome studies. *Clin Exp Neuroimmunol* 2017, *8*, 215-232, doi:10.1111/cen3.12401.
- 125. Zheng, S.; Yang, W.; Wu, C.; Sun, L.; Lin, D.; Lin, X.; Jiang, L.; Ding, R.; Jiang, Y. Association of ulcerative colitis with transcobalamin II gene polymorphisms and serum homocysteine, vitamin B12, and folate levels in Chinese patients. *Immunogenetics* 2017, 69, 421-428, doi:10.1007/s00251-017-0998-2.
- 126. Madanchi, M.; Fagagnini, S.; Fournier, N.; Biedermann, L.; Zeitz, J.; Battegay, E.; Zimmerli, L.; Vavricka, S.R.; Rogler, G.; Scharl, M.; et al. The Relevance of Vitamin and Iron Deficiency in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Diseases in Patients of the Swiss IBD Cohort. *Inflammatory Bowel Diseases* 2018, *24*, 1768-1779, doi:10.1093/ibd/izy054.
- Lurz, E.; Horne, R.G.; Määttänen, P.; Wu, R.Y.; Botts, S.R.; Li, B.; Rossi, L.; Johnson-Henry, K.C.; Pierro, A.; Surette, M.G.; et al. Vitamin B12 Deficiency Alters the Gut Microbiota in a Murine Model of Colitis. *Front Nutr* 2020, *7*, 83-83, doi:10.3389/fnut.2020.00083.
- 128. Tamura, J.; Kubota, K.; Murakami, H.; Sawamura, M.; Matsushima, T.; Tamura, T.; Saitoh, T.; Kurabayshi, H.; Naruse, T. Immunomodulation by vitamin B12: augmentation of CD8+ T lymphocytes and natural killer (NK) cell activity in vitamin B12-deficient

patients by methyl-B12 treatment. *Clin Exp Immunol* **1999**, *116*, 28-32, doi:10.1046/j.1365-2249.1999.00870.x.

- 129. Zhu, X.; Xiang, S.; Feng, X.; Wang, H.; Tian, S.; Xu, Y.; Shi, L.; Yang, L.; Li, M.; Shen,
  Y.; et al. Impact of Cyanocobalamin and Methylcobalamin on Inflammatory Bowel
  Disease and the Intestinal Microbiota Composition. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 2019, 67, 916-926, doi:10.1021/acs.jafc.8b05730.
- Melhem, H.; Hansmannel, F.; Bressenot, A.; Battaglia-Hsu, S.F.; Billioud, V.; Alberto,
   J.M.; Gueant, J.L.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L. Methyl-deficient diet promotes colitis and SIRT1 mediated endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Gut* 2016, *65*, 595-606, doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2014 307030.
- Roblin, X.; Phelip, J.M.; Genevois, M.; Ducros, V.; Bonaz, B. Hyperhomocysteinaemia is associated with osteoporosis in patients with Crohn's disease. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 2007, *25*, 797-804, doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2036.2007.03260.x.
- 132. Harb, Z.; Deckert, V.; Bressenot, A.M.; Christov, C.; Guéant-Rodriguez, R.M.; Raso, J.; Alberto, J.M.; de Barros, J.P.; Umoret, R.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L.; et al. The deficit in folate and vitamin B12 triggers liver macrovesicular steatosis and inflammation in rats with dextran sodium sulfate-induced colitis. *J Nutr Biochem* 2020, *84*, 108415, doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2020.108415.
- Oz, H.S.; Chen, T.S.; McClain, C.J.; de Villiers, W.J. Antioxidants as novel therapy in a murine model of colitis. *J Nutr Biochem* 2005, *16*, 297-304, doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2004.09.007.

- 134. Schmedes, A.; Nielsen, J.N.; Hey, H.; Brandslund, I. Low S-adenosylmethionine concentrations found in patients with severe inflammatory bowel disease. *Clin Chem Lab Med* 2004, 42, 648-653, doi:10.1515/cclm.2004.111.
- 135. Ao, M.; Tsuji, H.; Shide, K.; Kosaka, Y.; Noda, A.; Inagaki, N.; Nakase, H.; Tanaka, K.
  High prevalence of vitamin B-12 insufficiency in patients with Crohn's disease. *Asia Pac J Clin Nutr* 2017, *26*, 1076-1081, doi:10.6133/apjcn.022017.13.
- 136. Casella, G.; Antonelli, E.; Di Bella, C.; Di Marco, E.; Piatti, M.; Villanacci, V.; Bologna,
  S.; Baldini, V.; Bassotti, G. Hyperhomocysteinemia in patients with Crohn's disease. *Techniques in coloproctology* 2013, *17*, 497-500.
- 137. Lambert, D.; Benhayoun, S.; Adjalla, C.; Gélot, M.-A.; Renkes, P.; Felden, F.; Gérard,
  P.; Belleville, F.; Gaucher, P.; Guéant, J.-L.; et al. Crohn's disease and vitamin B12
  metabolism. *Digestive Diseases and Sciences* 1996, *41*, 1417-1422,
  doi:10.1007/BF02088567.
- 138. Sampaio, A.L.; Dalli, J.; Brancaleone, V.; D'Acquisto, F.; Perretti, M.; Wheatley, C.
  Biphasic modulation of NOS expression, protein and nitrite products by
  hydroxocobalamin underlies its protective effect in endotoxemic shock: downstream
  regulation of COX-2, IL-1β, TNF-α, IL-6, and HMGB1 expression. *Mediators Inflamm*2013, 2013, 741804, doi:10.1155/2013/741804.
- Lee, Y.-J.; Wang, M.-Y.; Lin, M.-C.; Lin, P.-T. Associations between Vitamin B-12 Status and Oxidative Stress and Inflammation in Diabetic Vegetarians and Omnivores. *Nutrients* 2016, *8*, 118-118, doi:10.3390/nu8030118.

- 140. Ren, H.; Mu, J.; Ma, J.; Gong, J.; Li, J.; Wang, J.; Gao, T.; Zhu, P.; Zheng, S.; Xie, J.; et al. Selenium Inhibits Homocysteine-Induced Endothelial Dysfunction and Apoptosis via Activation of AKT. *Cell Physiol Biochem* 2016, *38*, 871-882, doi:10.1159/000443041.
- 141. Yıldızhan, K.; Nazıroğlu, M. Protective role of selenium on MPP(+) and homocysteineinduced TRPM2 channel activation in SH-SY5Y cells. *J Recept Signal Transduct Res* 2021, 1-10, doi:10.1080/10799893.2021.1981381.
- 142. Kieliszek, M.; Lipinski, B. Pathophysiological significance of protein hydrophobic interactions: An emerging hypothesis. *Medical Hypotheses* 2018, *110*, 15-22, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mehy.2017.10.021.
- Abais, J.M.; Xia, M.; Li, G.; Chen, Y.; Conley, S.M.; Gehr, T.W.B.; Boini, K.M.; Li, P.-L. Nod-like Receptor Protein 3 (NLRP3) Inflammasome Activation and Podocyte Injury via Thioredoxin-Interacting Protein (TXNIP) during Hyperhomocysteinemia\*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 2014, 289, 27159-27168,

doi:https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M114.567537.

- 144. Kolb, A.F.; Petrie, L. Folate deficiency enhances the inflammatory response of macrophages. *Mol Immunol* 2013, *54*, 164-172, doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2012.11.012.
- Samblas, M.; Martínez, J.A.; Milagro, F. Folic Acid Improves the Inflammatory Response in LPS-Activated THP-1 Macrophages. *Mediators Inflamm* 2018, 2018, 1312626, doi:10.1155/2018/1312626.
- Kaplan, S.S.; Basford, R.E. Effect of vitamin B12 and folic acid deficiencies on neutrophil function. *Blood* 1976, 47, 801-805.

- 147. Xie, L.; Ding, N.; Zhang, H.; Liu, K.; Xiong, J.; Ma, S.; Yang, A.; Zhang, H.; Jiang, Y. SNF5 promotes IL-1β expression via H3K4me1 in atherosclerosis induced by homocysteine. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 2021, *135*, 105974, doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2021.105974.
- 148. Bian, Y.; Li, W.; Kremer, D.M.; Sajjakulnukit, P.; Li, S.; Crespo, J.; Nwosu, Z.C.; Zhang, L.; Czerwonka, A.; Pawłowska, A.; et al. Cancer SLC43A2 alters T cell methionine metabolism and histone methylation. *Nature* 2020, *585*, 277-282, doi:10.1038/s41586-020-2682-1.
- Hote, P.T.; Sahoo, R.; Jani, T.S.; Ghare, S.S.; Chen, T.; Joshi-Barve, S.; McClain, C.J.;
  Barve, S.S. Ethanol inhibits methionine adenosyltransferase II activity and Sadenosylmethionine biosynthesis and enhances caspase-3-dependent cell death in T lymphocytes: relevance to alcohol-induced immunosuppression. *J Nutr Biochem* 2008, *19*, 384-391, doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2007.05.010.
- 150. Franceschi, T.S.; Soares, M.S.P.; Pedra, N.S.; Bona, N.P.; Spohr, L.; Teixeira, F.C.; do Couto, C.A.T.; Spanevello, R.M.; Deon, M.; Vargas, C.R.; et al. Characterization of macrophage phenotype, redox, and purinergic response upon chronic treatment with methionine and methionine sulfoxide in mice. *Amino Acids* 2020, *52*, 629-638, doi:10.1007/s00726-020-02841-4.
- 151. dos Santos, L.M.; da Silva, T.M.; Azambuja, J.H.; Ramos, P.T.; Oliveira, P.S.; da Silveira, E.F.; Pedra, N.S.; Galdino, K.; do Couto, C.A.T.; Soares, M.S.P.; et al. Methionine and methionine sulfoxide treatment induces M1/classical macrophage

polarization and modulates oxidative stress and purinergic signaling parameters. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry* **2017**, *424*, 69-78, doi:10.1007/s11010-016-2843-6.

- 152. Soares, M.S.P.; Zanusso Costa, M.; da Silva, T.M.; Gazal, M.; Couto, C.A.T.d.; Nogueira Debom, G.; Rodrigues, R.; Hofstätter Azambuja, J.; André Casali, E.; Moritz, C.E.J.; et al. Methionine and/or Methionine Sulfoxide Alter Ectoenzymes Activities in Lymphocytes and Inflammatory Parameters in Serum from Young Rats: Acute and Chronic Effects. *Cell Biochemistry and Biophysics* 2018, *76*, 243-253, doi:10.1007/s12013-017-0815-4.
- 153. Zhang, Y.; Wang, L.; Li, X.; Geng, J. Preliminary analysis of immunoregulatory mechanism of hyperhomocysteinemia-induced brain injury in Wistar-Kyoto rats. *Exp Ther Med* 2021, *21*, 483, doi:10.3892/etm.2021.9914.
- 154. Chen, H.; Liu, S.; Ji, L.; Wu, T.; Ji, Y.; Zhou, Y.; Zheng, M.; Zhang, M.; Xu, W.; Huang, G. Folic Acid Supplementation Mitigates Alzheimer's Disease by Reducing Inflammation: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Mediators Inflamm* 2016, 2016, 5912146, doi:10.1155/2016/5912146.
- 155. Di Rosa, G.; Attinà, S.; Spanò, M.; Ingegneri, G.; Sgrò, D.L.; Pustorino, G.; Bonsignore, M.; Trapani-Lombardo, V.; Tortorella, G. Efficacy of Folic Acid in Children With Migraine, Hyperhomocysteinemia and MTHFR Polymorphisms. *Headache: The Journal of Head and Face Pain* 2007, *47*, 1342-1344, doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1526-4610.2007.00932.x.
- 156. Dorszewska, J.; Florczak, J.; Rozycka, A.; Kempisty, B.; Jaroszewska-Kolecka, J.; Chojnacka, K.; Trzeciak, W.H.; Kozubski, W. Oxidative DNA damage and level of thiols

as related to polymorphisms of MTHFR, MTR, MTHFD1 in Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases. *Acta Neurobiol Exp (Wars)* **2007**, *67*, 113-129.

- 157. Zhang, Y.; Hodgson, N.W.; Trivedi, M.S.; Abdolmaleky, H.M.; Fournier, M.; Cuenod, M.; Do, K.Q.; Deth, R.C. Decreased Brain Levels of Vitamin B12 in Aging, Autism and Schizophrenia. *PloS one* 2016, *11*, e0146797-e0146797, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0146797.
- 158. Didangelos, T.; Karlafti, E.; Kotzakioulafi, E.; Margariti, E.; Giannoulaki, P.; Batanis,
  G.; Tesfaye, S.; Kantartzis, K. Vitamin B12 Supplementation in Diabetic Neuropathy: A
  1-Year, Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled Trial. *Nutrients* 2021, *13*,
  doi:10.3390/nu13020395.
- 159. de Queiroz, K.B.; Cavalcante-Silva, V.; Lopes, F.L.; Rocha, G.A.; D'Almeida, V.; Coimbra, R.S. Vitamin B(12) is neuroprotective in experimental pneumococcal meningitis through modulation of hippocampal DNA methylation. *Journal of neuroinflammation* 2020, *17*, 96-96, doi:10.1186/s12974-020-01763-y.
- Filiz, A.K.; Gumus, E.; Karabulut, S.; Tastemur, Y.; Taskiran, A.S. Protective effects of lamotrigine and vitamin B12 on pentylenetetrazole-induced epileptogenesis in rats.
   *Epilepsy & Behavior* 2021, *118*, 107915, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yebeh.2021.107915.
- 161. Sudduth, T.L.; Powell, D.K.; Smith, C.D.; Greenstein, A.; Wilcock, D.M. Induction of hyperhomocysteinemia models vascular dementia by induction of cerebral microhemorrhages and neuroinflammation. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* 2013, *33*, 708-715, doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2013.1.

- 162. Weekman, E.M.; Sudduth, T.L.; Price, B.R.; Woolums, A.E.; Hawthorne, D.; Seaks, C.E.; Wilcock, D.M. Time course of neuropathological events in hyperhomocysteinemic amyloid depositing mice reveals early neuroinflammatory changes that precede amyloid changes and cerebrovascular events. *J Neuroinflammation* 2019, *16*, 284, doi:10.1186/s12974-019-1685-z.
- 163. Ehmedah, A.; Nedeljkovic, P.; Dacic, S.; Repac, J.; Draskovic-Pavlovic, B.; Vučević, D.;
   Pekovic, S.; Nedeljkovic, B.B. Effect of Vitamin B Complex Treatment on Macrophages
   to Schwann Cells Association during Neuroinflammation after Peripheral Nerve Injury.
   *Molecules* 2020, 25, doi:10.3390/molecules25225426.
- Bakulski, K.M.; Dolinoy, D.C.; Sartor, M.A.; Paulson, H.L.; Konen, J.R.; Lieberman,
  A.P.; Albin, R.L.; Hu, H.; Rozek, L.S. Genome-wide DNA methylation differences
  between late-onset Alzheimer's disease and cognitively normal controls in human frontal
  cortex. *J Alzheimers Dis* 2012, *29*, 571-588, doi:10.3233/JAD-2012-111223.
- 165. West, R.L.; Lee, J.M.; Maroun, L.E. Hypomethylation of the amyloid precursor protein gene in the brain of an alzheimer's disease patient. *Journal of Molecular Neuroscience* 1995, 6, 141-146, doi:10.1007/BF02736773.
- 166. Do Carmo, S.; Hanzel, C.E.; Jacobs, M.L.; Machnes, Z.; Iulita, M.F.; Yang, J.; Yu, L.; Ducatenzeiler, A.; Danik, M.; Breuillaud, L.S.; et al. Rescue of Early bace-1 and Global DNA Demethylation by S-Adenosylmethionine Reduces Amyloid Pathology and Improves Cognition in an Alzheimer's Model. *Scientific reports* 2016, *6*, 34051-34051, doi:10.1038/srep34051.
- Jindal, A.; Rajagopal, S.; Winter, L.; Miller, J.W.; Jacobsen, D.W.; Brigman, J.; Allan, A.M.; Paul, S.; Poddar, R. Hyperhomocysteinemia leads to exacerbation of ischemic brain damage: Role of GluN2A NMDA receptors. *Neurobiol Dis* 2019, *127*, 287-302, doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2019.03.012.
- 168. Eissa, S.; Hendy, O.; Younis, F.; Samy, A.; Abdallah, A.; Ahmed, L. Correlations of folic acid, vitamin B12, homocysteine, and thrombopoietin to platelet count in HCV infection. *The Egyptian Journal of Internal Medicine* 2012, *24*, doi:10.7123/01.EJIM.0000422603.17424.31.
- 169. Feld, J.J.; Modi, A.A.; El-Diwany, R.; Rotman, Y.; Thomas, E.; Ahlenstiel, G.; Titerence, R.; Koh, C.; Cherepanov, V.; Heller, T.; et al. S-adenosyl methionine improves early viral responses and interferon-stimulated gene induction in hepatitis C nonresponders. *Gastroenterology* 2011, *140*, 830-839, doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2010.09.010.
- 170. Rocco, A.; Compare, D.; Coccoli, P.; Esposito, C.; Di Spirito, A.; Barbato, A.; Strazzullo,
  P.; Nardone, G. Vitamin B12 supplementation improves rates of sustained viral response in patients chronically infected with hepatitis C virus. *Gut* 2013, *62*, 766-773, doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2012-302344.
- 171. Cabrales-Romero Mdel, P.; Márquez-Rosado, L.; Fattel-Fazenda, S.; Trejo-Solís, C.; Arce-Popoca, E.; Alemán-Lazarini, L.; Villa-Treviño, S. S-adenosyl-methionine decreases ethanol-induced apoptosis in primary hepatocyte cultures by a c-Jun N-terminal kinase activity-independent mechanism. *World J Gastroenterol* 2006, *12*, 1895-1904, doi:10.3748/wjg.v12.i12.1895.

- 172. Marí, M.; Colell, A.; Morales, A.; Pañeda, C.; Varela-Nieto, I.; García-Ruiz, C.; Fernández-Checa, J.C. Acidic sphingomyelinase downregulates the liver-specific methionine adenosyltransferase 1A, contributing to tumor necrosis factor-induced lethal hepatitis. *The Journal of clinical investigation* 2004, *113*, 895-904, doi:10.1172/JCI19852.
- Carlesimo, M.; Mari, E.; Arcese, A.; De Angelis, F.; Palese, E.; Abruzzese, C.; De Marco, G.; Cattaruzza, M.S.; Camplone, G. Safety and efficacy of calcium folinate in psoriasis: an observational study. *Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol* 2010, *23*, 649-653, doi:10.1177/039463201002300229.
- 174. Del Duca, E.; Farnetani, F.; De Carvalho, N.; Bottoni, U.; Pellacani, G.; Nisticò, S.P.
  Superiority of a vitamin B(12)-containing emollient compared to a standard emollient in the maintenance treatment of mild-to-moderate plaque psoriasis. *Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol* 2017, *30*, 439-444, doi:10.1177/0394632017736674.
- 175. Tobin, A.M.; Hughes, R.; Hand, E.B.; Leong, T.; Graham, I.M.; Kirby, B. Homocysteine status and cardiovascular risk factors in patients with psoriasis: a case-control study. *Clin Exp Dermatol* 2011, *36*, 19-23, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2230.2010.03877.x.
- 176. Nistico, S.P.; Del Duca, E.; Tamburi, F.; Pignataro, E.; De Carvalho, N.; Farnetani, F.; Pellacani, G. Superiority of a vitamin B12-barrier cream compared with standard glycerol-petrolatum-based emollient cream in the treatment of atopic dermatitis: A randomized, left-to-right comparative trial. *Dermatol Ther* 2017, *30*, doi:10.1111/dth.12523.

- Stücker, M.; Pieck, C.; Stoerb, C.; Niedner, R.; Hartung, J.; Altmeyer, P. Topical vitamin B12—a new therapeutic approach in atopic dermatitis—evaluation of efficacy and tolerability in a randomized placebo-controlled multicentre clinical trial. *British Journal of Dermatology* 2004, *150*, 977-983, doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2004.05866.x.
- Strober, B.E.; Menon, K. Folate supplementation during methotrexate therapy for patients with psoriasis. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology* 2005, *53*, 652-659, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2005.06.036.
- Juhlin, L.; Olsson, M.J. Improvement of vitiligo after oral treatment with vitamin B12 and folic acid and the importance of sun exposure. *Acta Derm Venereol* 1997, *77*, 460-462, doi:10.2340/000155555577460462.
- Scambi, C.; De Franceschi, L.; Guarini, P.; Poli, F.; Siciliano, A.; Pattini, P.; Biondani, A.; La Verde, V.; Bortolami, O.; Turrini, F.; et al. Preliminary evidence for cell membrane amelioration in children with cystic fibrosis by 5-MTHF and vitamin B12 supplementation: a single arm trial. *PLoS One* 2009, *4*, e4782, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0004782.
- 181. Yoon, S.Y.; Hong, G.H.; Kwon, H.S.; Park, S.; Park, S.Y.; Shin, B.; Kim, T.B.; Moon, H.B.; Cho, Y.S. S-adenosylmethionine reduces airway inflammation and fibrosis in a murine model of chronic severe asthma via suppression of oxidative stress. *Exp Mol Med* 2016, *48*, e236, doi:10.1038/emm.2016.35.

- Papamichael, M.M.; Katsardis, C.; Tsoukalas, D.; Lambert, K.; Erbas, B.; Itsiopoulos, C.
  Potential role of folate status on pulmonary function in pediatric asthma. *Nutrition* 2021, 90, 111267, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nut.2021.111267.
- Na, J.D.; Choi, Y.J.; Jun, D.S.; Kim, Y.C. Alleviation of paraquat-induced oxidative lung injury by betaine via regulation of sulfur-containing amino acid metabolism despite the lack of betaine-homocysteine methyltransferase (BHMT) in the lung. *Food & Function* 2019, *10*, 1225-1234, doi:10.1039/C8FO01457D.
- 184. Moncada, C.A.; Clarkson, A.; Perez-Leal, O.; Merali, S. Mechanism and tissue specificity of nicotine-mediated lung S-adenosylmethionine reduction. *J Biol Chem* 2008, 283, 7690-7696, doi:10.1074/jbc.M709399200.

# CHAPTER 2: FOLATE AND VITAMIN B<sub>12</sub> DEFICIENCY EXACERBATE INFLAMMATION DURING *MYCOBACTERIUM AVIUM PARATUBERCULOSIS* (MAP) INFECTION

Note: this chapter has been published in part. The citation link is as follows: Vaccaro, J.A.; Qasem, A.; Naser, S.A. Folate and Vitamin B<sub>12</sub> Deficiency Exacerbate Inflammation during *Mycobacterium avium paratuberculosis* (MAP) Infection. *Nutrients* **2023**, *15*, 261. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15020261

#### **Introduction**

Folate (vitamin B<sub>9</sub>) and cobalamin (vitamin B<sub>12</sub>) are essential cofactors in eukaryotic single-carbon metabolism [1,2]. Folate is naturally found in citrus fruits and leafy green vegetables; it is also supplemented in particular grains and synthesized by intestinal commensal bacteria such as *Bifidobacterium* strains [3-5]. In contrast, vitamin B<sub>12</sub> is primarily found in animal products [6,7]. These two cofactors serve distinct roles in normal cellular metabolism, since folate transfer of methyl groups is necessary for the biosynthesis of purines, formyltransferase reactions, and the conversion of uridine to thymidylate [8-10]. Similarly, vitamin B<sub>12</sub> is a cofactor for converting methylmalonyl-CoA to succinyl-CoA, thus proving a necessity for odd-chain fatty acid and amino acid metabolism [2]. Furthermore, the central cobalt moiety in the vitamin B<sub>12</sub> corrin ring scavenges cyanide ions and reactive oxygen species (ROS) [11-14]. Folate and vitamin B<sub>12</sub> overlap in function during the regeneration of methionine from homocysteine in a reaction catalyzed by methionine synthase [15]. During this reaction, Lmethyltetrahydrofolate donates a methyl group to homocysteine using B<sub>12</sub> as a cofactor [15]. The methionine generated this way can subsequently be incorporated into protein or adenosylated to generate S-adenosyl methionine (SAM), which is the universal methyl donor and precursor to polyamine biosynthesis [16,17].

Several studies have shown that folate and B<sub>12</sub> deficiencies are associated with exacerbated inflammation and damage in the brain, vasculature, immune system, liver, and gastrointestinal tract [18-27]. This phenomenon is partly due to their metabolic roles in regenerating methionine from homocysteine; homocysteine mediates inflammation via cathepsin V activation and TXNIP-induced NLRP3 inflammasome activation [28,29]. However, macrophages supplemented with folate in excess of standard cell culture concentrations display reduced pro-inflammatory gene expression [30]. These effects are also observed in vivo during macrophage-mediated neuroinflammation [31]. Therefore, folate and vitamin B<sub>12</sub> may link hypovitaminosis and chronic inflammatory disease, particularly when the disease progression impedes vitamin uptake [21,32].

Crohn's disease (CD) is a chronic inflammatory bowel disease characterized by a pattern of relapse and remission and asymmetrical, segmental, and transmural inflammation [33]. CD patients are at elevated risk of malabsorptive vitamin deficiency due to chronic damage to the gastrointestinal wall [21,32,34,35]. Recently, a murine model of CD has indicated that a diet enriched in folate and cobalamin enhances the antibacterial response to pathogenic *E. coli* infection [36]. However, the clinical effect of folate and vitamin  $B_{12}$  supplementation on pathogens associated with CD needs further investigation.

*Mycobacterium avium* subspecies *paratuberculosis* (MAP) is an obligate intracellular pathogen that is known as a causative agent in Johne's disease (JD), which is a chronic inflammatory disorder affecting the intestines of ruminants [37]. In genetically susceptible

patients, MAP infection induces CD, leading to chronic gastrointestinal inflammation that requires the use of immunosuppressive agents to manage disease symptoms [38-40]. Since standard CD therapy involves anti-TNF- $\alpha$  biologic drugs that fail to alleviate symptoms in roughly half of CD patients and exacerbate MAP infection in tissue culture, exploring alternative immunomodulatory interventions for this patient subset is an ongoing priority [41,42]. In this context, our present study analyzes the effects of folate and B<sub>12</sub> supplementation or deprivation on MAP infection and the resultant inflammatory response.

### **Materials and Methods**

Measurement of Plasma Folate and Vitamin B12

Plasma samples from peripheral blood (4.0 mL K<sub>2</sub>-EDTA tube) were collected from 100 CD patients (CDAI  $\geq$  220 and  $\leq$  450). The presence of MAP was subsequently evaluated via *IS900* PCR as described earlier [43]. We randomly selected 35 MAP-positive and 35 MAPnegative CD patients for this study. Within the selected samples, we used the Human Folic Acid ELISA Kit (Competitive EIA) (LifeSpan BioSciences, Seattle, WA, USA), the 5-Methyltetrahydrofolate ELISA Kit (LifeSpan BioSciences, Seattle, WA, USA), and the Human vitamin B<sub>12</sub> (VB12) ELISA Kit (Aviva Systems Biology, San Diego, CA, USA) to determine levels of folate and vitamin B12, respectively. This study was approved by the University of Central Florida Institutional Review Board # STUDY00003468. All samples were de-identified before handling.

### Culture and Infection of Monocyte-Derived Macrophages

THP-1 immortalized monocyte-like cells (ATCC TIB-202) were cultured in custom formulated folate and  $B_{12}$  free RPMI-1640 medium (ThermoFisher, Waltham, MA, USA) with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS; Sigma Life Science, St. Louis, MO, USA). Pure folic acid and 1 mg/mL vitamin  $B_{12}$  solution in methanol (Sigma Life Science, St. Louis, MO) were then added to the medium to generate media with differential B-vitamin status (Table 1). The cells were grown to confluency in treated cell culture flasks in a humidified 5% CO<sub>2</sub> incubator at 37 °C. A total of 2.0 mL of cell suspension was transferred to 12.well tissue culture plates with 1 × 10<sup>5</sup> cells per well. We then differentiated the cells into monocyte-derived macrophages using 50 ng/mL phorbol 12.myristate 13-acetate (PMA; Sigma Life Science, St. Louis, MO, USA), followed by 48 h of incubation at 37 °C. In MAP-positive treatment groups, monocyte-derived macrophages were infected with clinical MAP UCF4 (1 × 10<sup>7</sup> CFU/mL), followed by 24 h of incubation under the same conditions.

Measurement of IL-1β and TNF-α Expression in Cultured THP-1 Macrophages

RNA was isolated from each 2.0 mL sample of monocyte-derived macrophages following 24 h of infection with clinical MAP strain (UCF4). RNA was extracted using the RNeasy<sup>®</sup> Mini Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) according to manufacturer protocols. RNA concentrations were measured using NanoDrop (OD at 260 nm). RNA was then reverse-transcribed to cDNA cDNA was synthesized from 1000 ng of each RNA sample using 5.8  $\mu$ L master mix made from the High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied Biosystems, Waltham, MA, USA) and then topped up to a total volume of 20  $\mu$ L with RNase-free water, according to manufacturer

protocols. A thermal cycler (MyGene Series Peltier Thermal Cycler) was used to perform the reactions for 5 min at 25 °C, 20 min at 46 °C, and 1 min at 95 °C. The cDNA samples were analyzed immediately by RT-qPCR analysis or stored at -20 °C. Gene expression was measured using specific primers for *GAPDH*, *TNF-a*, and *IL1β*, obtained from Bio-rad (Hercules, CA, USA), followed by quantitative reverse transcription PCR (RT-qPCR) analysis. For each sample, 5 µL of cDNA was mixed with 10 µL of PowerUp SYBR Green Master Mix (ThermoFisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA), 1 µL primer mix, and 4 µL of DEPC-treated water. Samples were added in triplicate to a 96-well microamp RT-PCR reaction plate, and the experiment was run using the 7500 Fast Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems, Waltham, MA, USA). GAPDH was the control used to obtain baseline CT readings. Relative mRNA expression levels were calculated using the equation (2^(–  $\Delta\Delta$ CT.))

Quantification of THP-1 Macrophage Viability and Apoptosis during MAP Infection

THP-1 macrophages were cultured in 100 µL media on a 96 well opaque-sided plate. All cultured cells used the specialty RPMI 1640 formulations described previously. Macrophages were administered 50 ng/mL PMA and kept in a humidified incubator at 37° C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 48 h. Macrophages were infected following this incubation with clinical MAP at 1 × 10<sup>7</sup> CFU/mL and maintained for 24 h. We then conducted one of two assays on the plated cells. First, we used the RealTime-Glo<sup>TM</sup> MT Cell Viability Assay (Promega, Madison, WI, USA), an ATP-based luminescence assay according to manufacturer protocols. Briefly, we mixed MT Cell Viability Substrate and NanoLuc<sup>®</sup> Enzyme to 2X concentrations in folate and B<sub>12</sub>.free RPMI 1640 media and added 100 µL to each well. Cells were incubated with the reagent for 1 h, and

then luminescence was measured using the GloMax Navigator system GM-2000 (Promega, Madison, WI., USA) Next, we used the RealTime-Glo<sup>TM</sup> Apoptosis Assay (Promega, Madison, WI, USA) an annexin-V-based luminescence assay. Briefly, we combined 2X concentrations of Annexin NanoBiT<sup>®</sup> Substrate, CaCl<sub>2</sub>, Annexin V-SmBiT<sup>®</sup>, and Annexin V-LgBiT in prewarmed folate and B<sub>12</sub>-free RPMI 1640. 100  $\mu$ L of the assay mixture were administered to each well and incubated for 20 min, and then the same instrument was used to measure luminescence. Both luminescence readings were analyzed to determine cell viability and apoptosis.

Culture and Treatment of Caco-2 Monolayers with Infected THP-1 Supernatant

The impact of vitamin concentration on cell death and oxidative stress was examined in an immortalized enterocyte-like cell line (Caco-2 ATCC HTB-37.) Cells were cultured in ATCC-formulated Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium (EMEM) supplemented with 20% FBS (ATCC, Manassas, VA, USA) and maintained at 37 °C in a humidified 5% CO<sub>2</sub> incubator.  $3 \times 10^5$  cells were seeded in the base of clear-bottomed, opaque-sided 96-well plates with 200 µL media. The cells were allowed to differentiate for 14 days before the media was changed to the RPMI 1640 media with variable levels of folic acid and vitamin B<sub>12</sub> (Table 1). On day 18, THP-1 macrophages were plated and differentiated for 48 h in RPMI 1640 media matching the vitamin concentrations of their paired Caco-2 monolayers. On day 20, the macrophages were infected with MAP as previously described. On day 21, supernatants were collected from each macrophage culture and centrifuged for 1 min at 8000 ref to pellet debris and intact bacteria. Media was then removed from the Caco-2 wells and replaced with supernatant from infected macrophages with the same vitamin concentrations.

Quantification of Cytotoxicity and Oxidative Stress in Caco-2 Monolayers

After preparation of the Caco-2 monolayers and administration of the infected THP-1 macrophage supernatant, we used the LDH-Glo<sup>™</sup> Cytotoxicity Assay and the NADP/NADPH-Glo<sup>™</sup> Assay (Promega, Madison, WI, USA) to quantify plasma membrane damage and oxidative stress, respectively. Briefly, for the former assay, all components were combined in warm media and administered to intact, adherent cells inside their respective wells. The cells were incubated for 30 min, and luminescence was measured with the GloMax Navigator<sup>™</sup> (Promega, Madison, WI, USA) For the latter assay, cells were lysed with 0.2 N NaOH solution with 1% DTAB, and the lysate was separated to be subjected to heat under acidic or basic conditions to decompose NADPH or NADP<sup>+</sup>, respectively, according to manufacturer protocols. The heated lysate was then cooled to room temperature and administered the assay components. After a 30 min incubation, luminescence was again quantified with the GloMax<sup>™</sup> Navigator. Cells were not reused between assays. All experimental groups were plated and assayed in triplicate.

### **Statistical Analysis**

GraphPad Prism V.9.4.0 (GraphPad, La Jolla, CA, USA) was used for statistical analysis. First, the Kolmogorov–Smirnov normality test was used to assess normal distribution for all values. Following this analysis, we used Student's *t*-test was to assess significance between two groups of values. One-way ANOVA was used to assess significance in studies with multiple experimental groups, followed by Sidak's multiple comparisons test. All data are expressed as average  $\pm$  SD of the mean, and the difference between treated samples vs. controls was considered statistically significant at p-value < 0.05 and 95% confidence interval. All experiments save ELISAs of plasma samples were performed in triplicates unless noted otherwise.

### **Results**

Folate and Vitamin B<sub>12</sub> Are Reduced in MAP-Positive CD Patients

While previous studies have established that CD patients are at an elevated risk of folate and  $B_{12}$  deficiency, there is a lack of data on how MAP-positive and MAP-negative CD patient subsets compare. As such, we took plasma samples from patients previously confirmed to be MAP-negative or MAP-positive via *IS900* PCR and compared their folate and  $B_{12}$  levels via ELISA. We found that average MAP-positive plasma folate levels were significantly reduced to 14.48 ± 13.88 ng/mL from MAP-positive 24.15 ± 25.74 ng/mL [Figure 5A] In addition, there was a significant decrease in average vitamin  $B_{12}$  to 414.48 ± 94.60 pg/mL from 512.86 ± 129.12 pg/mL in MAP-positive versus MAP-negative patients [Figure 5B]. Since the plasma samples were collected from two subsets of CD patients, these results indicate that the risk of malabsorptive folate and  $B_{12}$  deficiency may be correlated particularly with MAP infection in CD patients.

### THP-1 Macrophages Cultured in Folate and B<sub>12</sub> Supplemented and Deficient Media Show Altered Cytokine Expression

Next, we considered how differing vitamin levels in cell culture media alter macrophage cytokine expression. To examine this phenomenon, we took folate and B<sub>12</sub>-free RPMI 1640 and manually supplemented it with folate and B<sub>12</sub> to yield folate-low media, folate-high media, B<sub>12</sub>-

low media, B<sub>12</sub>-high media, folate/B<sub>12</sub>-low media, folate/B<sub>12</sub>-high media, and ordinary RPMI 1640. After 48 h of PMA stimulation and differentiation in the depleted media, we infected them with clinical MAP for 24 h and examined relative cytokine mRNA. folate, B12, and folate/B<sub>12</sub> deficiency increased TNF- $\alpha$  expression in uninfected macrophages by 1.63 ± 0.08-fold, 1.91 ± 0.17-fold, and 1.79 ± 0.19-fold, respectively; however, these effects were not statistically significant [Figure 6]. In infected macrophages, B<sub>12</sub>-deficiency increased TNF- $\alpha$  expression from 20.37 ± 0.54-fold to 25.52 ± 1.17-fold [Figure 6]. However, no other vitamin deficiency, even concurrent folate/B12, significantly altered TNF- $\alpha$  expression. By contrast, folate, B12, and folate/B<sub>12</sub> deficiency all had inhibitory effects on IL-1 $\beta$  expression in uninfected (2.31 ± 0.13, 2.38 ± 0.03, and 2.32 ± 0.07-fold, respectively) and infected macrophages (16.49 ± 0.16, 20.93 ± 0.17, and 17.26 ± 0.30-fold, respectively, compared with untreated 7.41 ± 0.38) [Figure 7].

We followed these experiments with another analysis to examine supplementation with folate and B12. Tenfold elevation of B<sub>12</sub> in culture medium for infected macrophages reduced TNF- $\alpha$  expression from 12.49 ± 0.33 to 10.66 ± 0.39-fold, while folate had no significant effect (13.14 ± 0.50) [Figure 8]. Folate and B<sub>12</sub> supplementation alone had no significant effect on TNF- $\alpha$  expression in uninfected macrophages (with a 0.89 ± 0.09 and a 1.06 ± 0.07-fold change, respectively) [Figure 8]. Interestingly, concurrent folate/B<sub>12</sub> supplementation increased TNF- $\alpha$  expression by 1.34 ± 0.04-fold in uninfected macrophages but reduced it from 12.49 ± 0.33 to 11.31 ± 0.10 in infected macrophages [Figure 9]. Elevated folate reduced IL-1 $\beta$  expression from 1.00 ± 0.01 to 0.55 ± 0.10-fold in uninfected macrophages and from 10.75 ± 0.25 to 8.19 ± 0.11-fold in infected macrophages [Figure 9] Supplementation with B<sub>12</sub> reduced IL-1 $\beta$  expression from 1.00 ± 0.04 to 0.80 ± 0.01-fold in uninfected macrophages and from 10.75 ± 0.25 to 9.39 ±

0.09-fold in infected macrophages [Figure 9]. Concurrent folate/B<sub>12</sub> supplementation's effect is more uniform in IL-1 $\beta$  than TNF- $\alpha$ , which shows a reduction from  $1.00 \pm 0.04$  to  $0.69 \pm 0.02$ fold in uninfected macrophages and from  $10.75 \pm 0.25$  to  $7.00 \pm 0.10$ -fold in infected macrophages [Figure 9]. These results indicate that folate and B<sub>12</sub> supplementation have an antiinflammatory effect on macrophage cytokine expression during MAP infection, with results varying by specific cytokine. By contrast, folate and B<sub>12</sub> deprivation enhance the inflammatory response in identically treated cells.

### MAP Infection Increases Apoptosis during Folate and B<sub>12</sub> Supplementation and Decreases Apoptosis during Depletion

Apoptosis of infected cells is a critical immune mechanism for countering intracellular pathogens, and MAP consequently uses a suite of anti-apoptotic proteins to impede it [44]. Accordingly, we hypothesized that infected macrophages supplemented with folate and  $B_{12}$ would increase apoptosis to control the infection. We used two methods to assess the apoptosis of MAP-infected macrophages. First, we directly quantified apoptosis using annexin V luminescence. MAP infection increased apoptosis by  $1.83 \pm 0.40$  fold compared to uninfected controls, as anticipated. Furthermore, folate-enriched media increased macrophage apoptosis during infection by  $3.38 \pm 0.07$ -fold, a significant increase compared to MAP infection in control media [Figure 10A]. An increase in apoptosis to  $2.58 \pm 0.14$ -fold was also observed in concurrent folate and  $B_{12}$  supplemented media [Figure 10A]. We did not observe a significant change in media supplemented with  $B_{12}$  alone. Depletion of folate, B12, and both folate and  $B_{12}$ had the inverse effect: annexin V luminescence decreased to  $1.04 \pm 0.08$ ,  $0.64 \pm 0.12$ , and  $0.45 \pm 0.07$ -fold, respectively [Figure 10A]. We followed this experiment with an ATP-based viability assay. General macrophage viability after MAP infection declined to  $0.80 \pm 0.05$  and  $0.82 \pm 0.02$ -fold in folate and concurrent folate/B<sub>12</sub> supplemented media, corresponding with the observed increases in annexin V luminescence [Figure 10B]. Interestingly, there was no significant change in macrophage viability in the MAP-infected cells compared with the uninfected cells. Similarly, decreased annexin V in folate, B12, and folate/B<sub>12</sub> deficient media did not correspond with a change in overall viability in these groups [Figure 10B]. However, there was a small but statistically significant decrease in overall macrophage viability in the folate/B<sub>12</sub>-low group, from 1.00  $\pm$  0.05-fold to 0.91  $\pm$  0.04-fold.

Folate and Vitamin B<sub>12</sub> Deficiency Individually Exacerbate Cytotoxicity in Caco-2 Monolayers

After assessing the effects of folate and vitamin deficiency on macrophage inflammation, we considered the impact of altered macrophage inflammation on enterocytes. We hypothesized that changes in macrophage survival and pro-inflammatory cytokine expression would have a detrimental impact on co-cultured Caco-2 cells. Accordingly, we differentiated Caco-2 cells into monolayers and maintained them in culture for 7 days in RPMI 1640 with altered vitamin levels. administered supernatant collected from macrophages cultured and infected in media with comparably altered vitamin levels. 24 h post-treatment, we examined LDH release and NADP<sup>+</sup>/Total NADP in the monolayers.

Treating Caco-2 cells with supernatant from infected macrophages increased LDH luminescence  $3.16 \pm 0.95$ -fold compared with uninfected controls, though this effect did not reach statistical significance [Figure 11]. By contrast, administration of infected macrophage

supernatant in vitamin  $B_{12}$ -low conditions increased LDH luminescence 7.73 ± 1.01-fold, which was significant compared to both infected and uninfected cells in control media [Figure 11]. Similarly, folate-low media increased luminescence by 5.87 ± 1.78-fold compared with the control [Figure 11]. Interestingly, concurrent folate and vitamin  $B_{12}$  deprivation did not significantly alter LDH luminescence in culture. Treating Caco-2 cells with supernatant from infected macrophages did not significantly alter the percentage of NADPH compared with the control in any group, suggesting that oxidative stress did not mediate the damage observed in the LDH assay [Table 2].

#### **Discussion**

CD patients are at an elevated risk of malabsorptive folate and vitamin  $B_{12}$  deficiency [21,32]. Furthermore, attempts to avoid foods that patients believe to be triggers for CD relapse can lead to self-imposed dietary restriction and reduced nutrient intake [45]. Accordingly, periodic screenings for these vitamins are indicated for CD patients, particularly those who received ileal resection [40]. However, there is a dearth of information on the effects of folate and vitamin  $B_{12}$  supplementation on CD symptoms and inflammation. Furthermore, the state of the literature is murky on the effects of folate and  $B_{12}$  supplementation on common CD pathogens like MAP. Physicians with CD patients are left without guidance about the risks of prolonged folate and  $B_{12}$  deficiency in this patient subset and a potential tool to mitigate inflammation.

Gastrointestinal health and resilience against infection have been correlated with folate and vitamin  $B_{12}$  intake. Rat models of methyl donor deficiency indicate that methyl donor-low

diets impede bowel development and barrier function while aggravating induced colitis [18,46]. By contrast, folate-producing lactic acid bacteria have an anti-inflammatory effect on induced murine mucositis [47]. Additionally, murine diets supplemented with folate and other methyldonating nutrients improved antimicrobial gene expression and resilience against adherent invasive *E. coli* in a mouse model of CD [36]. These findings concur with a study establishing that neonatal folate deprivation sensitizes adult guinea pigs to Shigella infection [48]. In humans, folate-associated metabolic pathways are perturbed in pediatric CD patients, and a review of meta-analyses for CD environmental risk factors indicated that high folate levels were protective [49,50]. Furthermore, low folate levels in CD were associated with increased CD activity in a Swiss cohort of patients [26].

The results of our investigation add to these findings by showing that folate and  $B_{12}$  alter inflammation during infection with a common CD pathogen. MAP-positive CD patients have significantly lower plasma folate and  $B_{12}$  than MAP-negative CD patients. We further show that pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1 $\beta$  and TNF- $\alpha$  are significantly upregulated during folate and vitamin  $B_{12}$  deprivation in after MAP infection, while supplementation significantly reduces their expression. Macrophages in folate and  $B_{12}$ -deficient media are less likely to undergo apoptosis during MAP infection, suggesting this key mechanism to counteract intracellular pathogens is inhibited during vitamin deficiency. Folate supplementation, by contrast, increased apoptosis of infected macrophages. Finally, the treatment of enterocytes with folate-low or  $B_{12}$ -low supernatant from infected macrophages leads to increased LDH release without significant alterations in oxidative stress.

Our findings on folate and B<sub>12</sub> in CD patient plasma cannot at this time be compared with normal clinical serum ranges for these vitamins, as the ELISAs used to quantify folate and vitamin B<sub>12</sub> availability are not approved for clinical practice. However, these results indicate that even within a patient group at risk for folate and B<sub>12</sub> deficiency, distinct subsets of folate and B<sub>12</sub> availability can be characterized based on MAP infection. Furthermore, the data on cytokine availability indicate that folate and  $B_{12}$  levels affect macrophage-mediated inflammation after only 48 of h prophylactic exposure. Since monocyte-derived macrophages constitutively infiltrate the gut, these results suggest that clinical trials of folate and B<sub>12</sub> supplementation may gradually impact inflammation patterns as older, vitamin-restricted cells are replaced [51]. Importantly, our work builds on the findings of Samblas and colleagues by showing that the antiinflammatory effects of folate and  $B_{12}$  can be observed during an ongoing bacterial infection, not just after stimulation with a TLR agonist like LPS [30]. Since these findings are paired with improved apoptosis of infected macrophages, we propose that MAP-infected CD patients taking folate and B<sub>12</sub> supplements may experience reduced inflammation upon the initial macrophage encounter with MAP. Altered inflammation may be followed by apoptosis of the proinflammatory, MAP-infected cells, resulting in the removal of both pathogen and inflammatory mediator.

Future studies are required to explore not merely how folate and B<sub>12</sub> alter MAP infection in cell culture, but in animal and clinical studies. Our study centered on monocyte derived macrophages because prior studies have highlighted macrophages as a crucial innate immune mediator for both MAP destruction and proliferation [52]. However, we do not analyze other phagocytic immune cells or determine if the 48 h differentiation period is the only relevant

window to mediate folate and  $B_{12}$ 's anti-inflammatory effects. Furthermore, macrophages frequently interact with components of the adaptive immune system, thereby alter adaptive immunity. We do not explore how folate and  $B_{12}$  might affect this function to contribute to longterm inflammatory CD patterns. Accordingly, further investigation is warranted.



Figure 5: Plasma folate and B<sub>12</sub> availability in MAP-negative and MAP-positive CD patients.



Figure 6: Effect of folate and B<sub>12</sub> availability on TNF-α expression during MAP infection.



Figure 7: Effect of folate and B<sub>12</sub> deficiency on IL-1β expression during MAP infection.



Figure 8: Effect of folate and B<sub>12</sub> supplementation on TNF-α expression during MAP infection.



Figure 9: Effect of folate and B<sub>12</sub> supplementation on IL-1β expression during MAP infection.



Figure 10: Effect of folate and B<sub>12</sub> supplementation or depletion on macrophage apoptosis and viability.



Figure 11: Effect of folate and vitamin B<sub>12</sub> concentration on LDH release from Caco-2 monolayers after treatment with MAP-infected macrophage supernatant.

## Tables

Table 1: Concentrations of folate and B<sub>12</sub> in modified RPMI 1640 media for macrophage cell culture and infection.

Culture Condition	Folate (µg/mL)	<b>B</b> <sub>12</sub> (ng/mL)	
Control RPMI 1640	1.0	5.0	
Folate-High	10.0	5.0	
B12-High	1.0	50.0	
Folate + B12-High	10.0	50.0	
Folate-Low	0.10	5.0	
B12-Low	1.0	1.0	
Folate + B <sub>12</sub> -Low	0.10	1.0	

Infection and Treatment	NADP <sup>+</sup> /(NADPH + NADP <sup>+</sup> )*100 ± SD	
Control (no infection)	$6.23 \pm 0.396$	
MAP infection (1 × 10 <sup>7</sup> CFU/mL)	$6.89\pm0.761$	
Folate-low + MAP infection	$7.74 \pm 0.750$	
<b>B</b> <sub>12</sub> -low + <b>MAP</b> infection	$8.24 \pm 0.657$	
Folate/B <sub>12</sub> -low + MAP infection	$7.07\pm0.801$	
Folate-high + MAP infection	$7.63 \pm 1.04$	
B <sub>12</sub> -high + MAP infection	$6.59 \pm 1.00$	
Folate/B <sub>12</sub> -high + MAP	$6.80\pm0.716$	

 Table 2: Effect of folate and vitamin B12 concentration on NADP release from Caco-2 monolayers after treatment with supernatant from infected macrophages.

### **References**

- Ebara, S. Nutritional role of folate. *Congenit Anom (Kyoto)* 2017, *57*, 138-141, doi:10.1111/cga.12233.
- Allen, L.H.; Miller, J.W.; de Groot, L.; Rosenberg, I.H.; Smith, A.D.; Refsum, H.; Raiten, D.J. Biomarkers of Nutrition for Development (BOND): Vitamin B-12 Review. J Nutr 2018, 148, 1995s-2027s, doi:10.1093/jn/nxy201.
- Mosley, B.S.; Cleves, M.A.; Siega-Riz, A.M.; Shaw, G.M.; Canfield, M.A.; Waller, D.K.; Werler, M.M.; Hobbs, C.A.; National Birth Defects Prevention, S. Neural tube defects and maternal folate intake among pregnancies conceived after folic acid fortification in the United States. *American journal of epidemiology* 2009, *169*, 9-17, doi:10.1093/aje/kwn331.
- Konings, E.J.M.; Roomans, H.H.S.; Dorant, E.; Goldbohm, R.A.; Saris, W.H.M.; van den Brandt, P.A. Folate intake of the Dutch population according to newly established liquid chromatography data for foods. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2001, *73*, 765-776, doi:10.1093/ajcn/73.4.765.
- Rossi, M.; Amaretti, A.; Raimondi, S. Folate production by probiotic bacteria. *Nutrients* 2011, *3*, 118-134, doi:10.3390/nu3010118.
- Banerjee, D.K.; Chatterjea, J.B. Serum vitamin B12 in vegetarians. *British medical journal* 1960, *2*, 992-994, doi:10.1136/bmj.2.5204.992.
- Herrmann, W.; Schorr, H.; Obeid, R.; Geisel, J. Vitamin B-12 status, particularly holotranscobalamin II and methylmalonic acid concentrations, and

hyperhomocysteinemia in vegetarians. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* **2003**, 78, 131-136, doi:10.1093/ajcn/78.1.131.

- 8. Wilson, R.S.; Mertes, M.P. Chemical model for thymidylate synthetase catalysis. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **1972**, *94*, 7182-7183, doi:10.1021/ja00775a069.
- 9. Himes, R.H.; Rabinowitz, J.C. Formyltetrahydrofolate synthetase. II. Characteristics of the enzyme and the enzymic reaction. *J Biol Chem* **1962**, *237*, 2903-2914.
- Wasserman, G.F.; Mueller, W.T.; Benkovic, S.J.; Liao, W.S.L.; Taylor, J. Evidence that the folate-requiring enzymes of de novo purine biosynthesis are encoded by individual mRNAs. *Biochemistry* 1984, 23, 6704-6710, doi:10.1021/bi00321a065.
- Mahgoub, A.E.; Deliwala, S.S.; Bachuwa, G. Important reminder: nitrous oxide (N(2)O) as a cause of functional vitamin B(12) deficiency. *BMJ Case Rep* 2021, *14*, doi:10.1136/bcr-2020-241414.
- Moreira, E.S.; Brasch, N.E.; Yun, J. Vitamin B12 protects against superoxide-induced cell injury in human aortic endothelial cells. *Free Radic Biol Med* 2011, *51*, 876-883, doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2011.05.034.
- Shepherd, G.; Velez, L.I. Role of Hydroxocobalamin in Acute Cyanide Poisoning.
   Annals of Pharmacotherapy 2008, 42, 661-669, doi:10.1345/aph.1K559.
- Wheatley, C. A scarlet pimpernel for the resolution of inflammation? The role of supratherapeutic doses of cobalamin, in the treatment of systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS), sepsis, severe sepsis, and septic or traumatic shock. *Med Hypotheses* 2006, 67, 124-142, doi:10.1016/j.mehy.2006.01.036.

- Krebs, H.A.; Hems, R.; Tyler, B. The regulation of folate and methionine metabolism.
   *The Biochemical journal* 1976, *158*, 341-353, doi:10.1042/bj1580341.
- Shou, L.; Pan, F.; Chin, S.-f. Pancreatic Hormones and Hepatic Methionine
   Adenosyltransferase in the Rat. *Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine* 1969, 131, 1012-1018, doi:10.3181/00379727-131-34029.
- Soda, K. Polyamine Metabolism and Gene Methylation in Conjunction with One-Carbon Metabolism. *Int J Mol Sci* 2018, *19*, doi:10.3390/ijms19103106.
- Bressenot, A.; Pooya, S.; Bossenmeyer-Pourie, C.; Gauchotte, G.; Germain, A.; Chevaux, J.-B.; Coste, F.; Vignaud, J.-M.; Guéant, J.-L.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L. Methyl donor deficiency affects small-intestinal differentiation and barrier function in rats. *British Journal of Nutrition* 2013, *109*, 667-677, doi:10.1017/S0007114512001869.
- Kunisawa, J.; Hashimoto, E.; Ishikawa, I.; Kiyono, H. A pivotal role of vitamin B9 in the maintenance of regulatory T cells in vitro and in vivo. *PLoS One* 2012, *7*, e32094, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0032094.
- Lee, Y.-J.; Wang, M.-Y.; Lin, M.-C.; Lin, P.-T. Associations between Vitamin B-12 Status and Oxidative Stress and Inflammation in Diabetic Vegetarians and Omnivores. *Nutrients* 2016, *8*, 118-118, doi:10.3390/nu8030118.
- Ao, M.; Tsuji, H.; Shide, K.; Kosaka, Y.; Noda, A.; Inagaki, N.; Nakase, H.; Tanaka, K.
  High prevalence of vitamin B-12 insufficiency in patients with Crohn's disease. *Asia Pac J Clin Nutr* 2017, *26*, 1076-1081, doi:10.6133/apjcn.022017.13.
- Zheng, S.; Yang, W.; Wu, C.; Sun, L.; Lin, D.; Lin, X.; Jiang, L.; Ding, R.; Jiang, Y.Association of ulcerative colitis with transcobalamin II gene polymorphisms and serum

homocysteine, vitamin B12, and folate levels in Chinese patients. *Immunogenetics* **2017**, *69*, 421-428, doi:10.1007/s00251-017-0998-2.

- 23. Harb, Z.; Deckert, V.; Bressenot, A.M.; Christov, C.; Guéant-Rodriguez, R.M.; Raso, J.; Alberto, J.M.; de Barros, J.P.; Umoret, R.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L.; et al. The deficit in folate and vitamin B12 triggers liver macrovesicular steatosis and inflammation in rats with dextran sodium sulfate-induced colitis. *J Nutr Biochem* 2020, *84*, 108415, doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2020.108415.
- Holland, N.; Harmatz, P.; Golden, D.; Hubbard, A.; Wu, Y.-Y.; Bae, J.; Chen, C.; Huen, K.; Heyman, M.B. Cytogenetic Damage in Blood Lymphocytes and Exfoliated Epithelial Cells of Children With Inflammatory Bowel Disease. *Pediatric Research* 2007, *61*, 209-214, doi:10.1203/pdr.0b013e31802d77c7.
- Kolb, A.F.; Petrie, L. Folate deficiency enhances the inflammatory response of macrophages. *Mol Immunol* 2013, 54, 164-172, doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2012.11.012.
- Madanchi, M.; Fagagnini, S.; Fournier, N.; Biedermann, L.; Zeitz, J.; Battegay, E.;
   Zimmerli, L.; Vavricka, S.R.; Rogler, G.; Scharl, M.; et al. The Relevance of Vitamin and Iron Deficiency in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Diseases in Patients of the Swiss IBD Cohort. *Inflammatory Bowel Diseases* 2018, *24*, 1768-1779, doi:10.1093/ibd/izy054.
- Scalabrino, G. Vitamin-regulated cytokines and growth factors in the CNS and elsewhere. *J Neurochem* 2009, *111*, 1309-1326, doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2009.06417.x.
- Arumugam, M.K.; Paal, M.C.; Donohue, T.M., Jr.; Ganesan, M.; Osna, N.A.; Kharbanda,
   K.K. Beneficial Effects of Betaine: A Comprehensive Review. *Biology* 2021, *10*, 456,
   doi:10.3390/biology10060456.

- Leng, Y.P.; Ma, Y.S.; Li, X.G.; Chen, R.F.; Zeng, P.Y.; Li, X.H.; Qiu, C.F.; Li, Y.P.; Zhang, Z.; Chen, A.F. 1-Homocysteine-induced cathepsin V mediates the vascular endothelial inflammation in hyperhomocysteinaemia. *Br J Pharmacol* 2018, *175*, 1157-1172, doi:10.1111/bph.13920.
- Samblas, M.; Martínez, J.A.; Milagro, F. Folic Acid Improves the Inflammatory Response in LPS-Activated THP-1 Macrophages. *Mediators Inflamm* 2018, 2018, 1312626, doi:10.1155/2018/1312626.
- Ehmedah, A.; Nedeljkovic, P.; Dacic, S.; Repac, J.; Draskovic-Pavlovic, B.; Vučević, D.; Pekovic, S.; Nedeljkovic, B.B. Effect of Vitamin B Complex Treatment on Macrophages to Schwann Cells Association during Neuroinflammation after Peripheral Nerve Injury. *Molecules* 2020, 25, doi:10.3390/molecules25225426.
- Hoffbrand, A.V.; Stewart, J.S.; Booth, C.C.; Mollin, D.L. Folate deficiency in Crohn's disease: incidence, pathogenesis, and treatment. *British medical journal* 1968, *2*, 71-75, doi:10.1136/bmj.2.5597.71.
- 33. Torres, J.; Mehandru, S.; Colombel, J.F.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L. Crohn's disease. *Lancet*2017, 389, 1741-1755, doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(16)31711-1.
- Bermejo, F.; Algaba, A.; Guerra, I.; Chaparro, M.; De-La-Poza, G.; Valer, P.; Piqueras,
  B.; Bermejo, A.; García-Alonso, J.; Pérez, M.J.; et al. Should we monitor vitamin B12
  and folate levels in Crohn's disease patients? *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2013, *48*, 1272-1277,
  doi:10.3109/00365521.2013.836752.

- Weisshof, R.; Chermesh, I. Micronutrient deficiencies in inflammatory bowel disease.
   *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care* 2015, *18*, 576-581,
   doi:10.1097/mco.0000000000226.
- 36. Gimier, E.; Chervy, M.; Agus, A.; Sivignon, A.; Billard, E.; Privat, M.; Viala, S.; Minet-Quinard, R.; Buisson, A.; Vazeille, E.; et al. Methyl-donor supplementation prevents intestinal colonization by Adherent-Invasive E. coli in a mouse model of Crohn's disease. *Scientific reports* 2020, *10*, 12922-12922, doi:10.1038/s41598-020-69472-3.
- 37. Rathnaiah, G.; Zinniel, D.K.; Bannantine, J.P.; Stabel, J.R.; Gröhn, Y.T.; Collins, M.T.;
  Barletta, R.G. Pathogenesis, Molecular Genetics, and Genomics of Mycobacterium avium subsp. paratuberculosis, the Etiologic Agent of Johne's Disease. *Front Vet Sci* 2017, *4*, 187, doi:10.3389/fvets.2017.00187.
- Naser, S.A.; Ghobrial, G.; Romero, C.; Valentine, J.F. Culture of Mycobacterium avium subspecies paratuberculosis from the blood of patients with Crohn's disease. *Lancet* 2004, 364, 1039-1044, doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(04)17058-x.
- 39. Naser, S.A.; Sagramsingh, S.R.; Naser, A.S.; Thanigachalam, S. Mycobacterium avium subspecies paratuberculosis causes Crohn's disease in some inflammatory bowel disease patients. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014, 20, 7403-7415, doi:10.3748/wjg.v20.i23.7403.
- 40. Veauthier, B.; Hornecker, J.R. Crohn's Disease: Diagnosis and Management. *Am Fam Physician* **2018**, *98*, 661-669.
- Qasem, A.; Naser, A.E.; Naser, S.A. The alternate effects of anti-TNFα therapeutics and their role in mycobacterial granulomatous infection in Crohn's disease. *Expert Review of Anti-infective Therapy* 2017, *15*, 637-643, doi:10.1080/14787210.2017.1328276.

- Qasem, A.; Naser, S. Role of TNFα Antagonists in Susceptibility to Mycobacterial Infection in Association with Genetic Polymorphisms in Crohn's Disease. *The Journal of Immunology* 2018, 200, 45.14.
- Qasem, A.; Ramesh, S.; Naser, S.A. Genetic polymorphisms in tumour necrosis factor receptors (TNFRSF1A/1B) illustrate differential treatment response to TNFα inhibitors in patients with Crohn's disease. *BMJ Open Gastroenterol* 2019, *6*, e000246, doi:10.1136/bmjgast-2018-000246.
- Abendaño, N.; Juste, R.A.; Alonso-Hearn, M. Anti-inflammatory and antiapoptotic responses to infection: a common denominator of human and bovine macrophages infected with Mycobacterium avium subsp. paratuberculosis. *Biomed Res Int* 2013, 2013, 908348, doi:10.1155/2013/908348.
- 45. Cox, S.R.; Clarke, H.; O'Keeffe, M.; Dubois, P.; Irving, P.M.; Lindsay, J.O.; Whelan, K. Nutrient, Fibre, and FODMAP Intakes and Food-related Quality of Life in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease, and Their Relationship with Gastrointestinal Symptoms of Differing Aetiologies. *J Crohns Colitis* 2021, *15*, 2041-2053, doi:10.1093/ecco-icc/jjab116.
- Chen, M.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L.; George, A.; Coste, F.; Bressenot, A.; Bossenmeyer-Pourie, C.; Alberto, J.M.; Xia, B.; Namour, B.; Guéant, J.L. Methyl deficient diet aggravates experimental colitis in rats. *J Cell Mol Med* 2011, *15*, 2486-2497, doi:10.1111/j.1582-4934.2010.01252.x.

- Levit, R.; Savoy de Giori, G.; de Moreno de LeBlanc, A.; LeBlanc, J.G. Folate-producing lactic acid bacteria reduce inflammation in mice with induced intestinal mucositis. *J Appl Microbiol* 2018, *125*, 1494-1501, doi:10.1111/jam.14038.
- Nelson, J.D.; Haltalin, K.C. Effect of neonatal folic acid deprivation on later growth and susceptibility to Shigella infection in the guinea pig. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 1972, *25*, 992-996, doi:10.1093/ajcn/25.10.992.
- Kolho, K.-L.; Pessia, A.; Jaakkola, T.; de Vos, W.M.; Velagapudi, V. Faecal and Serum Metabolomics in Paediatric Inflammatory Bowel Disease. *Journal of Crohn's and Colitis* 2017, 11, 321-334, doi:10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjw158.
- Piovani, D.; Danese, S.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L.; Nikolopoulos, G.K.; Lytras, T.; Bonovas, S. Environmental Risk Factors for Inflammatory Bowel Diseases: An Umbrella Review of Meta-analyses. *Gastroenterology* 2019, *157*, 647-659.e644, doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2019.04.016.
- Bain, C.C.; Mowat, A.M. Macrophages in intestinal homeostasis and inflammation. *Immunol Rev* 2014, 260, 102-117, doi:10.1111/imr.12192.
- 52. Arsenault, R.J.; Maattanen, P.; Daigle, J.; Potter, A.; Griebel, P.; Napper, S. From mouth to macrophage: mechanisms of innate immune subversion by Mycobacterium avium subsp. paratuberculosis. *Vet Res* **2014**, *45*, 54, doi:10.1186/1297-9716-45-54.

# CHAPTER 3: CATHELICIDIN MEDIATES AN ANTI-INFLAMMATORY OF ACTIVE VITAMIN D (CALCITRIOL) DURING *M. PARATUBERCULOSIS* INFECTION

Note: This chapter has been published in part. The citation link is as follows: Vaccaro, J.A.; Qasem, A.; Naser, S.A. Cathelicidin Mediates an Anti-Inflammatory Role of Active Vitamin D (Calcitriol) During M. paratuberculosis Infection. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol* **2022**, *12*, 875772, doi:10.3389/fcimb.2022.875772.

### **Introduction**

Vitamin D is a steroid hormone crucial to the efficient uptake and storage of calcium and phosphorus [1]. Most vitamin D are endogenously synthesized in human using exposure to ultraviolet radiation, which converts 7-dehydrocholesterol to an isomer of the pro-vitamin D<sub>3</sub>, it then undergoes hydroxylation in the liver via the enzyme CYP27A1 to yield calcifediol or 25(OH)D<sub>3</sub> [2]. Calcifediol makes up the majority of circulating vitamin D but displays minimal hormonal activity. When blood calcium or phosphate levels are low, the parathyroid gland detects the decline and releases parathyroid hormone (PTH) [3]. PTH acts upon the kidneys to stimulate the hydroxylation of 25(OH)D<sub>3</sub> to 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D<sub>3</sub>, or calcitriol, using the enzyme CYP27B1 [2,3]. Interestingly, this enzyme can also be found in extra-renal tissues, including macrophages, where it regulates various intracranial events [4]. Calcitriol, the active form of vitamin D, is then carried through the circulation to tissues across the body [1]. As a fat-soluble hormone, it is capable of binding to the ubiquitously expressed vitamin D receptor (VDR), which heterodimerizes with the retinoid X receptor (RXR), then translocates to the nucleus, where it begins stimulating transcription of its target genes [1].

Among the genes enhanced by the VDR/RXR complex is CAMP, encoding Cathelicidin Antimicrobial Peptide [5]. The active form of cathelicidin is LL-37, which is a 37 residue-long peptide produced by macrophages in response to inflammation [6]. Like the defensin family, cathelicidin displays potent bactericidal and anti-inflammatory effects, through disruption of microbial membranes and conveying anti-inflammatory signals to immune cells [6]. Cathelicidin has shown notable beneficial effects even on persistent, long-term infections like tuberculosis and those found in inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) [7-11]. Its broad-spectrum effect on immunity makes cathelicidin a potential link between vitamin D and resistance to pathogens, even pathogens that are comparatively understudied; notably, its dependence on vitamin D signaling exposes cathelicidin to disruption when calcitriol is restricted [5,8]. Under ordinary circumstances, Toll-like receptors (TLRs) stimulation enhances transcription of the VDR and CYP27B1 in macrophages [7]. This signal allows the macrophage to enhance vitamin Dmediated cathelicidin production even without high circulating calcitriol [7,8]. However, previous work has shown that Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) lipoprotein LprE inhibits CYP27B1 and VDR upregulation, reducing cathelicidin production and enhancing bacterial survival [12]. This mechanism partially explains the persistence of tuberculosis within alveolar macrophages, and related bacteria might share a similar mechanism [12].

*Mycobacterium avium* subsp. *paratuberculosis* (MAP) is known to cause Johne's disease in ruminants, resulting in intestinal damage and chronic wasting [13]. Furthermore, in some genetically susceptible patients, MAP infection causes Crohn's disease (CD), an inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) characterized by asymmetrical, segmental, transmural inflammation with a relapsing-remitting pattern [13-16]. Similar to Mtb, MAP can infect macrophages and evade

immune system clearance to establish a persistent infection, which warranted the necessity of using antibiotics for MAP eradication among infected CD patients [17-20]. Therefore, we were intrigued to find out if MAP shares Mtb's method of evading immune detection by interfering with vitamin D signaling, which could be responsible for interference with *CAMP* expression and subsequent dysregulation of the intestinal microbiota in CD.

Additionally, therapeutic interventions of inactive vitamin D for IBD, which have so far shown mixed results for CD overall, might prove ineffective in MAP-infected patients and effective for MAP-uninfected patients. As such, it is necessary to determine whether MAP survival depends on interference with macrophage conversion of inactive calcifediol to active calcitriol, thereby inhibiting cathelicidin production and bacterial clearance. The objective of this study is to examine the effect of various forms of vitamin D and exogenous cathelicidin treatment on MAP infection and burden and subsequent macrophage-mediated inflammatory response. Our study clearly outlines a novel immunoevasive mechanism of MAP infection and reveals the importance of vitamin D signaling in eradicating infection in CD.

### **Materials and Methods**

Measurement of Plasma Calcitriol and Cathelicidin in Clinical Samples

Plasma from peripheral blood samples (4.0 mL K<sub>2</sub>-EDTA tube) was collected from 100 CD patients (CDAI  $\geq$ 220 and  $\leq$ 450). The status of MAP infection was subsequently determined via *IS900* PCR as described earlier [21], and then we randomly selected 40 MAP positive and 40 MAP negative CD patients for this study. We then used the Human Cathelicidin Antimicrobial Peptide ELISA Kit (MyBioSource, San Diego, CA) and the Calcitriol ELISA Kit (MyBioSource,
San Diego, CA) to determine the plasma levels of cathelicidin and calcitriol, respectively. This study was approved by the University of Central Florida Institutional Review Board # STUDY00003468. All samples were de-identified before handling.

Infection and Treatment of Monocyte-Derived Macrophages

The THP-1 cell line (ATCC TIB-202) was cultured in RPMI-1640 medium (ATCC 30-2001) with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS; Sigma Life Science, St. Louis, MO). The cells were maintained in a humidified 5% CO<sub>2</sub> incubator at 37°C and grown to confluency in cell culture flasks. A total of 1.0 mL of cell suspension was transferred to 12-well tissue culture plates with 1x10<sup>5</sup> cells per well. They were then differentiated into monocyte-derived macrophages using 50 ng/mL phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA; Sigma Life Science, St. Louis, MO) followed by 48 hours of incubation at 37°C. Next, monocyte-derived macrophages were treated with 5 µg/mL lipopolysaccharide (LPS) or infected with clinical MAP UCF4 (1x10<sup>7</sup> CFU/mL), followed by 24 hours of incubation at the same conditions. When the macrophages were infected or stimulated with LPS, they also were dosed with 50 ng/mL vitamin D2, vitamin D3, calcifediol, or calcitriol, all purchased from Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, MO), or 30 µg/mL LL-37 (Tocris Bioscience, Bristol, UK).

### Measurement of CAMP, NOX-1, TNF-α, IL-1β, and IL-10 Expression in Treated Macrophages and Caco-2 Monolayers

RNA was isolated from each 1.0 mL sample of monocyte-derived macrophages following 24 hours of treatment with vitamin D or cathelicidin or from Caco-2 cells following 24 hours of co-culture with infected or treated macrophages. RNA was then reverse-transcribed to cDNA, then gene expression was measured using specific primers for GAPDH, CAMP, TNF-a, *IL-1\beta*, and *IL-10* obtained from Bio-rad (Hercules, CA) followed by quantitative reverse transcription PCR (RT-qPCR) analysis. RNA was extracted using the RNeasy ® Mini Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) according to manufacturer protocols. RNA concentrations were measured using NanoDrop (OD at 260 nm). Next, cDNA was synthesized from 1000 ng of each RNA sample using 5.8 µL master mix made from the High Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied Biosystems, Waltham, MA) and then topped up to a total volume of 20 µL with RNase-free water, according to manufacturer protocols. A thermal cycler (MyGene Series Peltier Thermal Cycler) was used to perform the reactions for 5 min at 25°C, 20 min at 46°C, and 1 min at 95°C. The cDNA samples were stored at -20°C or used immediately for RTqPCR analysis. For each sample, 5 μL of cDNA was mixed with 10 μL of Fast SYBR Green Master Mix (ThermoFisher Scientific, Waltham, MA), 1 µL primer mix, and 4 µL of DEPCtreated water. Samples were added in triplicate to a 96-well microamp RT-PCR reaction plate, and the experiment was run using 7500 Fast Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems, Waltham, MA). Deleted: repeated sentence. GAPDH was the control used to obtain baseline CT readings. Relative mRNA expression levels were calculated using the equation ( $2^{-(-\Delta\Delta CT)}$ ).

Measurement of CAMP, TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , and IL-10 Protein Level in Treated Macrophages

Following 24 hours of infection and treatment with vitamin D forms or LL-37, monocytederived macrophages were pelleted by centrifugation at 2,500 rpm for 5 min at 4°C. The supernatants were saved, and TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , and IL-10 protein levels were determined using the Ella automated immunoassay system (ProteinSimple, Santa Clara, CA). The Human Cathelicidin Antimicrobial Peptide ELISA Kit (MyBioSource, San Diego, CA) was used to determine LL-37 levels following manufacturer's instructions.

### Measurement of MAP Viability in MGIT Culture

We inoculated 1 mL BACTEC<sup>TM</sup> MGIT<sup>TM</sup> ParaTB medium (BD Diagnostics, Sparks, MD) with 10<sup>^7</sup> CFU/mL MAP strain UCF4 as described earlier [22]. The media was then treated with LL-37 (Tocris Bioscience, Bristol, UK) and Halt<sup>TM</sup> Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL). The same amount of protease inhibitor cocktail and LL-37 was added to the media every 3 days to maintain a consistent concentration. Bacterial growth expressed in CFU/mL was quantified daily using the BACTEC<sup>TM</sup> MGIT<sup>TM</sup> 320 for 20 consecutive days. The medium contains a molecule which fluoresces in the presence of actively respiring mycobacteria, permitting automatic quantification of growth as described previously [19].

### Measurement of MAP Viability in Infected Macrophages

We cultured THP-1 macrophages in 2 mL media as described previously. Following 24 hours of MAP infection and vitamin D/LL-37 treatment, the cultures were treated with 350  $\mu$ L lysis buffer (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) and incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes. Subsequently, 700  $\mu$ L of each sample were transferred to a respective 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube, and all samples were centrifuged for 1 minute at 8,000 rcf. The pellet was resuspended by gently vortexing, and 100  $\mu$ L of each sample was mixed with 100  $\mu$ L BacTiter-Glo Microbial Cell Viability Assay (Promega, Madison, WI) in a 96 well opaque-sided plate. Samples were incubated at room temperature on a shaker for 5 minutes, and luminescence was recorded using

the GloMax Navigator system GM-2000 (Promega, Madison, WI). Bacterial viability was analyzed from the generated luminescence.

Measurement of Calcitriol Production in Treated Macrophages Following 24 hours of infection with MAP and treatment with 50 ng/mL calcifediol, THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages were pelleted by centrifugation at 2,500 rpm for 5 min at 4°C. The supernatants were saved, and calcitriol levels were determined using the Calcitriol ELISA Kit (MyBioSource, San Diego, CA).

### Knockdown of CAMP by siRNA Transfection

5 nmol of Silencer<sup>TM</sup> Pre-Designed siRNA (siRNA ID: 14402, ThermoFisher, Waltham, MA) specific to *CAMP* were diluted first in 50 uL nuclease-free H<sub>2</sub>O. 3.3 µL of this stock were mixed with 30 µL Optimem media (Gibco, Waltham, MA) and further diluted in an additional 450 µL Optimem. 27 µL Lipofectamine reagent (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) was then mixed with 450 µL Optimem and the resulting mixture was added to the 459 µL of diluted siRNA mix. 300 µL of the resulting transfection master mix was added to every 2 mL of media containing target cells, or 15 µL into 100 µL of a 96 well plate.

#### Co-culturing THP-1 Macrophages with Caco-2 Monolayers

The effects of calcitriol and cathelicidin on macrophage-mediated oxidative stress were examined in a human enterocyte-like cell line (Caco-2 ATCC HTB-37). Cells were routinely cultured in ATCC-formulated Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium (EMEM) supplemented with 20% FBS (ATCC, Manassas, VA) and maintained at 37°C in a humidified 5% CO<sub>2</sub> incubator.

Cells were grown in 12-well plates or microscope slides at a density of  $3 \times 10^5$  cells per well until confluency and differentiation were reached in 21 days. On day 14, THP-1 macrophages were plated separately in co-culture wells. They were differentiated, infected with MAP, and treated with vitamin D within these wells as previously described. 24 hours following the infection, the co-culture wells were transferred to the 12-well plates containing Caco-2 cells to permit the free exchange of cytokines and other paracrine signals.

Visualizing Caco-2 Oxidative Stress via DHE Fluorescence Staining Assay

DHE fluorescence staining was performed on Caco-2 monolayers following 24 hours of co-culture with MAP-infected macrophages. First, monolayers were washed twice with cold PBS and then fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) for 15 min. Monolayers were then washed twice with cold PBS and treated with 1 µM DHE stain (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) for 25 min. Next, 60 µL VECTASHIELD Antifade Mounting Medium containing 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI; Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA) was used to co-stain nuclei. Slides were examined under Amscope IN480TC-FL-MF603 Fluorescence Microscope, where red staining indicates oxidative stress and blue staining represents nuclei. Captured images were analyzed by measuring average integrated density using NIH Image J 1.390 software, which was also used to generate merged images as we described earlier [23].

Measurement of Nicotinamide Adenine Dinucleotide Phosphate (NADPH)

Following 24 hours of co-culture with infected and treated macrophages, Caco-2 cells were lysed, and their levels of NADPH and total NADP were measured using the NADP/NADPH Assay Kit (Abcam, Cambridge, UK) according to manufacturer protocols. Briefly, the cell lysates were halved, with one half heated for 30 min to degrade the oxidized NADP+ while leaving the NADPH untouched. Each lysate was then mixed with the kit developer in triplicate on a 96 well plate and left to incubate in the dark for 24 hours. NADP was then quantified for each well, with the heated lysate measuring the reduced NADPH as a fraction of total NADP.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

GraphPad Prism V.7.02 (GraphPad, La Jolla, CA, USA) was used for analyzing data statistics. The Kolmogorov–Smirnov normality test was used to test normal distribution for all values. Two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to assess significance among experiments, which was followed by Bonferroni correction test. Data are expressed as average  $\pm$  SD of the mean, and the difference between treated samples vs. controls was considered statistically significant at a level of P-value < 0.05 and 95% confidence interval (CI). All experiments were performed in triplicates.

#### <u>Results</u>

Cathelicidin and Calcitriol Are Reduced in MAP-Infected CD Patients We measured cathelicidin and calcitriol levels in 80 clinical plasma samples, 40 of which were MAP negative, 40 of which were MAP positive. We observed statistically significant reductions in plasma cathelicidin [Figure 12A] and plasma calcitriol [Figure 12B]. Cathelicidin in MAP-positive patients measures 155.55±49.77 ng/mL, increasing to 193.01±78.95 ng/mL in MAP-negative patients. The shift in calcitriol levels was more dramatic than cathelicidin; the average calcitriol for MAP-positive patients was 51.48±31.04 pg/mL, but 272.36±94.77 pg/mL. This trend lends preliminary support to the hypothesis that MAP infection alters calcifediol hydroxylation.

Calcitriol Enhances CAMP Expression and Cathelicidin Production in THP-1 Macrophages We next examined whether THP-1 macrophages respond to treatment with all forms of vitamin D or only calcitriol and calcifediol. Treatment with vitamin D2 and D3 did not significantly enhance *CAMP* expression compared with the control. Calcifediol treatment enhanced *CAMP* expression in uninfected cells by a factor of 3.29±0.15, and calcitriol enhanced expression by a factor of 5.24±0.08 [Figure 13A]. The effect of calcitriol increased in a dosedependent manner. Treatment with 25 ng/mL calcitriol enhanced expression by only 2.79±0.07 fold, and 100 ng/mL yielded a 6.37±0.07-fold change [Figure 13B]. These phenomena change after MAP infection; MAP-infected cells had no significant *CAMP* enhancement upon treatment with calcifediol. However, calcitriol is still effective at increasing *CAMP* expression during MAP infection, increasing *CAMP* mRNA by a factor of 2.52±0.23 [Figure 13C]. These trends were later validated by ELISA, confirming that expression corresponds with LL-37 production [Figure 14].

Calcitriol and LL-37 Reduce Pro-Inflammatory Cytokine Expression in Infected Macrophages

To examine calcitriol's effect on MAP-induced inflammation, we infected THP-1 macrophages with MAP and treated them with different forms of vitamin D. Calcitriol was the only form of vitamin D which significantly reduced TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$  expression [Figure 15A-B] and production [Table 3] compared to the untreated, infected cells. Furthermore, calcitriol

treatment partially rescued IL-10 expression [Figure 15C] and production [Table 3] in infected macrophages.

We observed similar effects with LL-37 treatment. MAP-infected macrophages showed a sharp decrease in TNF- $\alpha$  expression upon LL-37 treatment, a 5.27±0.23-fold increase reduced to 2.61±0.08 after treatment [Figure 16A]. IL-1 $\beta$  showed a similar decrease with LL-37, a 4.12±0.16-fold change reduced to 2.13±0.13-fold [Figure 16B]. IL-10, by contrast, increased in expression upon LL-37 treatment from 1.94±0.11-fold to 3.85±0.17-fold [Figure 16C]. These trends were then verified by measuring cytokine production levels. TNF- $\alpha$  was secreted into the supernatant at concentrations of 173.12±4.73 pg/mL upon MAP infection, but LL-37 treatment reduced it to 89.43±4.96 pg/mL. Likewise, IL-1 $\beta$  secretion dropped from 163.87±5.72 pg/mL to 82.23±4.39 pg/mL and IL-10 secretion increased from 69.18±3.69 pg/mL to 102.31±4.11 pg/mL [Table 4]. Interestingly, LPS-stimulated macrophages also decreased pro-inflammatory cytokine expression and increased IL-10 expression upon LL-37 treatment [Figure 17A-C]. These results were verified by measuring cytokine production levels [Table 4]. As such, LL-37 not only functions by clearing bacteria but can serve as an anti-inflammatory signal.

LL-37 Reduces MAP Viability in both Bacterial Culture and Macrophages

To verify that LL-37 reduces extracellular MAP viability, we inoculated five MGIT tubes with MAP and cultured them over the course of 20 days with differing concentrations of LL-37. We observed a concentration-dependent bacteriostatic effect of LL-37, by reducing both rate of growth and maximum bacterial load. At 50 ug/mL, MAP culture required an additional 3 days to

reach the stationary phase, and bacterial load at stationary phase was far lower than the untreated culture [Figure 18].

Additionally, we tested the effects of multiple vitamin D forms and LL-37 on bacterial viability in MAP-infected macrophages. There was no significant change upon treatment with the inactive forms of vitamin D. However, both LL-37 treatment and calcitriol treatment substantially reduced MAP viability from 2.92±0.45\*10^4 CFU/mL to 1.07±0.41\*10^4 CFU/mL and 1.24±0.52\*10^4 CFU/mL, respectively [Figure 19].

# Knockdown of CAMP Eliminates the Anti-Inflammatory Effect of Calcitriol during MAP Infection

We treated two groups of macrophages with 50 ng/mL calcifediol and infected one group with MAP. Following 24 hours of infection, we collected the supernatant and measured calcitriol level. The uninfected macrophages yielded 72.98±2.86 pg/mL calcitriol, while infected macrophages produced only 16.64±9.23 pg/mL [Figure 20A]. As such, the data indicate that MAP interferes with the conversion of calcifediol to calcitriol.

Furthermore, we transfected THP-1 macrophages with CAMP-siRNA to inhibit cathelicidin translation while leaving other VDR-controlled genes unaffected [Figure 8B]. We analyzed cytokine expression [Figure 21] and production [Table 5] in cells where *CAMP* was knocked down and calcitriol was present in the medium. *CAMP*-knockdown macrophages treated with calcitriol showed no significant reduction compared with untreated macrophages in TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-10 expression had no significant rescue. Accordingly, we conclude that during MAP infection, cathelicidin is necessary for calcitriol to mediate its anti-inflammatory effects.

# Calcitriol and Cathelicidin Reduce Macrophage-Mediated Oxidative Stress on Co-cultured Caco-2 Monolayers.

To examine the tissue damage effect of MAP-infected macrophages on co-cultured Caco-2 monolayers, we used three methods to assess oxidative stress levels. First, co-cultured Caco-2 monolayers were stained with DHE, imaged, and the red DHE stain was quantified using imageJ software [Figure 22A]. Untreated MAP infection in co-cultured macrophages raised oxidative stress in the monolayer 14.78 $\pm$ 0.71 fold compared with the control. Treatment with LL-37 or calcitriol reduced oxidative stress to 1.74 $\pm$ 1.22 fold and 2.78 $\pm$ 1.00 fold, respectively [Figure 22B].

We verified these results with analysis of *NOX-1* expression and NADPH/NADP assay in co-cultured Caco-2 monolayers. Expression of *NOX-1* was  $5.09\pm0.09$  fold higher when the co-cultured macrophages went untreated, but calcitriol treatment reduced it to  $2.03\pm0.14$  fold, and LL-37 reduced *NOX-1* expression to  $2.51\pm0.16$  [Figure 23A]. MAP infection in co-cultured macrophages caused a decline in NADPH/NADPt ratio to  $44.51\pm3.81\%$ , indicating that a highly oxidative intracellular environment was present. Treating MAP-infected macrophages with LL-37 or calcitriol rescued NADPH to  $63.12\pm2.63\%$  and  $73.44\pm1.17\%$  of total NADP, respectively [Figure 23B].

#### **Discussion**

Vitamin D deficiency is widespread in CD patients [24,25]. A recent meta-analysis found an inverse relationship between circulating vitamin D and CD severity [26]. Similarly, low vitamin D levels are inversely correlated with the likelihood of later surgical intervention in these patients [27]. From a therapeutic standpoint, vitamin D supplementation has shown promise in reducing disease activity and inflammatory biomarkers [28]. However, little is known about how vitamin D is metabolized in patients with inflammatory bowel disease.

Vitamin D activation is necessary to mediate transcriptional changes [1]. It has been reported that vitamin D can directly inhibit the growth of bacteria following exposure to high doses, but the mechanism is unclear [29]. Subversion of the antibacterial response is a classical and potent way for mycobacteria to evade the host immune response and establish persistent infection [17,30]. Therefore, understanding how MAP alters the function of the macrophages in CD is crucial to explain why it is challenging to eradicate the infection in these patients. It is worth noting that Mtb possesses a host of mechanisms that assist in its survival within alveolar macrophages, many of which involve preventing phagolysosome fusion and halting apoptotic signals [31,32]. Interestingly, calcitriol has been shown to upregulate autophagy via cathelicidin, which leads to phagolysosome fusion and destruction of phagocytosed bacteria [33,34]. Similarly, a substantial body of work in cattle establishes MAP's adept evasion of the bovine immune system [17].

Previous work has shown that Mtb possesses at least one protein that subverts the vitamin D signaling pathway in macrophages, altering the antibacterial response [12]. Here, we present evidence that MAP is similarly capable of affecting vitamin D activation. Our analysis of clinical samples has shown that calcitriol and cathelicidin are both reduced in MAP-positive CD patients compared with MAP-negative CD patients. Moreover, we demonstrated that both calcifediol and calcitriol induce expression and production of cathelicidin in uninfected macrophages, but MAP infection alters calcifediol's inductive capacity. First, calcitriol treatment reduces pro-inflammatory cytokine expression and restores IL-10 production in MAP-infected macrophages.

In addition, LL-37 treatment displayed similar effects to calcitriol, and we verified that LL-37 has potent anti-microbial effects against MAP in both bacterial culture and infected macrophages. Consequently, *CAMP* knockdown removes the beneficial effects of calcitriol and cathelicidin on MAP infection, which validated the role of LL-37 as a mediator of calcitriol's anti-inflammatory signal in macrophages. Finally, we show that the anti-inflammatory effect of calcitriol and cathelicidin reduces MAP-induced oxidative stress in Caco-2 cells co-cultured with infected macrophages.

These findings strongly suggest that MAP and Mtb share a homologous mechanism that interferes with vitamin D signaling, which justifies further study on how MAP uniquely leads to CD pathogenesis. Additionally, our data highlight cathelicidin's key role in mediating vitamin D's anti-inflammatory properties and indicate that MAP substantially improves its viability by disrupting vitamin D signaling [Figure 24]. Likewise, the inductive effect of cathelicidin on cocultured epithelial cells suggests that this effect may correspond with reduced oxidative stress in intestinal tissue.

Further studies may determine if MAP suppresses calcitriol production in the same way as Mtb via a lipoprotein-mediated disruption of TLR2 signaling [12]. However, the lack of a comprehensive genomic map of any MAP strain may hamper the bioinformatics approach to examine homology between the two species. Nevertheless, impeded stimulation of this pathway would be compelling evidence of a homologous protein and could then direct protein isolation and purification studies.

Outside the context of immunity, vitamin D is a crucial signal for maintaining bone homeostasis [1]. Since IBD patients are at increased risk of osteoporosis and other skeletal

abnormalities, an investigation into the mechanism by which IBD disrupts bone homeostasis is warranted [35]. Previous work in our laboratory has identified distinct changes in undercarboxylated osteocalcin, activated osteocalcin, and serum calcium levels in MAP-infected bovines and CD patients [36]. We have further noted a correlation between osteoporosis markers in the blood of rheumatoid arthritis (RA) patients, polymorphisms in the TNF- $\alpha$  gene and those of its receptor, and MAP infection [37]. The findings of this study are highly suggestive of a novel mechanism by which MAP might interfere with bone homeostasis. An aberrant, prolonged inflammatory response paired with impaired vitamin D activation may account for MAP's deleterious effect on CD and RA patients, where its presence would represent a subgroup at particular risk of osteoporosis. Consequently, testing for MAP DNA in RA and CD patients may prove valuable for clinicians.

From a therapeutic standpoint, MAP suppression of vitamin D activation suggests that the active form of vitamin D supplementation may prove more effective in MAP-infected CD patients since most vitamin D in circulation and commercial supplements is inactive [1]. This suggestion has some precedent in clinical trials with Mtb; despite vitamin D deficiency being a risk factor for tuberculosis, a course of supplementation with inactive vitamin D in Mongolian children had no significant impact on Mtb infection rates [38]. Furthermore, the fact that cathelicidin supplementation mirrors the effects of calcitriol on macrophage-mediated inflammation and enterocyte oxidative stress suggests that LL-37 could be a therapeutic option for the suppression of CD inflammatory symptoms. Accordingly, further studies of this phenomenon and vitamin D's effect on CD patients are warranted.



Figure 12: Plasma cathelicidin and calcitriol in MAP-positive and MAP-negative CD patients.



Figure 13: Effect of different forms of vitamin D and different concentrations of calcitriol on *CAMP* expression.



Figure 14: Effect of different forms of vitamin D and different concentrations of calcitriol on LL-37 production.



Figure 15: Effects of vitamin D treatment on cytokine expression in MAP-infected macrophages.



Figure 16: Effect of LL-37 treatment on cytokine expression in MAP-infected macrophages



Figure 17: Effect of LL-37 treatment on cytokine expression in LPS stimulated macrophages.



Figure 18: Direct effect of LL-37 treatment on MAP viability in MGIT culture.



Figure 19: Effect of vitamin D and LL-37 on intracellular MAP viability.



Figure 20: Disruption of calcitriol production after MAP infection and successful knockdown of *CAMP*.



Figure 21: Effect of *CAMP*-siRNA transfection on cytokine expression in MAP-infected macrophages.



Figure 22: Impact of calcitriol and LL-37 treatment on oxidative stress in Caco-2 monolayers co-cultured with MAP-infected macrophages.



Figure 23: Quantitative analysis of oxidative stress levels in Caco-2 cells co-cultured with MAP-infected macrophages.



Figure 24: Cathelicidin mediates an anti-inflammatory role of calcitriol during MAP infection.

# Tables

 Table 3: Effect of vitamin D treatment on cytokine production in MAP-infected macrophages.

Infection and Treatment	TNF- $\alpha \pm SD$	IL-1 $\beta \pm SD$	IL-10 $\pm$ SD
	(pg/mL)	(pg/mL)	(pg/mL)
Control (no infection)	$60.52\pm1.75$	$56.13 \pm 1.81$	$125.65 \pm 6.11$
Control (MAP W/O Treatment)	$173.12\pm4.73$	$163.87\pm5.72$	$69.18\pm3.97$
MAP + Vitamin D2	$157.84\pm3.14$	$145.37\pm6.17$	$73.14\pm3.69$
MAP + Vitamin D3	$151.11 \pm 5.44$	$140.61\pm5.74$	$76.95 \pm 5.26$
MAP + 25(OH)D	$136.21 \pm 2.48$	$127.54\pm3.84$	$82.12\pm2.55$
MAP + 1,25(OH)2D3	$81.66 \pm 2.79*$	$74.39 \pm 3.72*$	$105.28 \pm 4.58*$

 Table 4: Effects of LL-37 treatment on cytokine production in MAP-infected and LPS-stimulated macrophages.

Infection and Treatment	TNF- $\alpha \pm SD$	IL-1 $\beta \pm SD$	IL-10 ± SD
	(pg/mL)	(pg/mL)	(pg/mL)
Control (No Infection)	$60.52\pm1.75$	$56.13 \pm 1.81$	$125.65 \pm 6.11$
LL-37	$64.12\pm2.83$	$61.42\pm3.94$	$129.37\pm3.82$
Control (MAP W/O Treatment)	$173.12\pm4.73$	$163.87\pm5.72$	$69.18\pm3.69$
MAP + LL-37	$89.43 \pm 4.96 \texttt{*}$	$82.23 \pm 4.39 \texttt{*}$	$102.31 \pm 4.11*$
LPS Treatment	$194.21 \pm 3.51$	$183.04\pm2.48$	$51.23 \pm 1.56$
LPS + LL-37	$95.75 \pm 2.64*$	$94.71 \pm 1.75*$	$96.14 \pm 6.41*$

Infection and Treatment	$TNF-\alpha \pm SD$	IL-1 $\beta \pm SD$	IL-10 $\pm$ SD
	(pg/mL)	(pg/mL)	(pg/mL)
Control (No Infection)	$60.52 \pm 1.75$	56.13 ± 1.81	$125.65 \pm 6.11$
CAMP-siRNA	$69.07\pm3.65$	$61.91\pm2.63$	$120.46\pm3.97$
Control (MAP W/O Treatment)	$173.12\pm4.73$	$163.87\pm5.72$	$69.18\pm3.69$
MAP + CAMP-siRNA	$182.67\pm3.18$	$173.75\pm4.57$	$75.62\pm5.26$
MAP + CAMP-siRNA +	$144.18\pm4.03$	$132.86\pm5.76$	$80.19\pm2.55$
1,25(OH)2D3			
MAP + 1,25(OH)2D3	$81.66 \pm 2.79 \texttt{*}$	$74.39\pm3.72\texttt{*}$	$105.28\pm4.58\texttt{*}$

 Table 5: Effect of CAMP-siRNA transfection on cytokine production in MAP-infected macrophages.

### **References**

 Christakos, S.; Dhawan, P.; Verstuyf, A.; Verlinden, L.; Carmeliet, G. Vitamin D: Metabolism, Molecular Mechanism of Action, and Pleiotropic Effects. *Physiol Rev* 2016, *96*, 365-408, doi:10.1152/physrev.00014.2015.

 El-Sharkawy, A.; Malki, A. Vitamin D Signaling in Inflammation and Cancer: Molecular Mechanisms and Therapeutic Implications. *Molecules* 2020, 25,

doi:10.3390/molecules25143219.

3. Chang, S.W.; Lee, H.C. Vitamin D and health - The missing vitamin in humans. *Pediatr Neonatol* **2019**, *60*, 237-244, doi:10.1016/j.pedneo.2019.04.007.

 Adams, J.S.; Rafison, B.; Witzel, S.; Reyes, R.E.; Shieh, A.; Chun, R.; Zavala, K.;
 Hewison, M.; Liu, P.T. Regulation of the extrarenal CYP27B1-hydroxylase. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* 2014, *144 Pt A*, 22-27, doi:10.1016/j.jsbmb.2013.12.009.

5. Carlberg, C. Vitamin D Signaling in the Context of Innate Immunity: Focus on Human Monocytes. *Front Immunol* **2019**, *10*, 2211, doi:10.3389/fimmu.2019.02211.

 Vandamme, D.; Landuyt, B.; Luyten, W.; Schoofs, L. A comprehensive summary of LL-37, the factotum human cathelicidin peptide. *Cellular Immunology* 2012, *280*, 22-35, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellimm.2012.11.009.

7. Liu, P.T.; Stenger, S.; Li, H.; Wenzel, L.; Tan, B.H.; Krutzik, S.R.; Ochoa, M.T.; Schauber, J.; Wu, K.; Meinken, C.; et al. Toll-like receptor triggering of a vitamin D-mediated human antimicrobial response. *Science* **2006**, *311*, 1770-1773, doi:10.1126/science.1123933. 8. Liu, P.T.; Stenger, S.; Tang, D.H.; Modlin, R.L. Cutting edge: vitamin D-mediated human antimicrobial activity against Mycobacterium tuberculosis is dependent on the induction of cathelicidin. *J Immunol* **2007**, *179*, 2060-2063, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.4.2060.

9. Tabatabaeizadeh, S.-A.; Tafazoli, N.; Ferns, G.A.; Avan, A.; Ghayour-Mobarhan, M. Vitamin D, the gut microbiome and inflammatory bowel disease. *J Res Med Sci* **2018**, *23*, 75-75, doi:10.4103/jrms.JRMS\_606\_17.

 AlQasrawi, D.; Naser, E.; Naser, S.A. Nicotine Increases Macrophage Survival through α7nAChR/NF-κB Pathway in Mycobacterium avium paratuberculosis Infection. *Microorganisms* 2021, 9, doi:10.3390/microorganisms9051086.

 AlQasrawi, D.; Qasem, A.; Naser, S.A. Divergent Effect of Cigarette Smoke on Innate Immunity in Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Nicotine-Infection Interaction. *Int J Mol Sci* 2020, *21*, doi:10.3390/ijms21165801.

Padhi, A.; Pattnaik, K.; Biswas, M.; Jagadeb, M.; Behera, A.; Sonawane, A.
 Mycobacterium tuberculosis LprE Suppresses TLR2-Dependent Cathelicidin and Autophagy
 Expression to Enhance Bacterial Survival in Macrophages. *J Immunol* 2019, *203*, 2665-2678, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1801301.

13. Rathnaiah, G.; Zinniel, D.K.; Bannantine, J.P.; Stabel, J.R.; Gröhn, Y.T.; Collins, M.T.; Barletta, R.G. Pathogenesis, Molecular Genetics, and Genomics of Mycobacterium avium subsp. paratuberculosis, the Etiologic Agent of Johne's Disease. *Front Vet Sci* **2017**, *4*, 187, doi:10.3389/fvets.2017.00187. Naser, S.A.; Ghobrial, G.; Romero, C.; Valentine, J.F. Culture of Mycobacterium avium subspecies paratuberculosis from the blood of patients with Crohn's disease. *Lancet* 2004, *364*, 1039-1044, doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(04)17058-x.

15. Qasem, A.; Naser, A.E.; Naser, S.A. The alternate effects of anti-TNFα therapeutics and their role in mycobacterial granulomatous infection in Crohn's disease. *Expert Review of Antiinfective Therapy* **2017**, *15*, 637-643, doi:10.1080/14787210.2017.1328276.

16. Qasem, A.; Abdel-Aty, A.; Abu-Suwa, H.; Naser, S.A. Oxidative stress due to Mycobacterium avium subspecies paratuberculosis (MAP) infection upregulates selenium-dependent GPx activity. *Gut Pathog* **2016**, *8*, 12, doi:10.1186/s13099-016-0090-8.

17. Arsenault, R.J.; Maattanen, P.; Daigle, J.; Potter, A.; Griebel, P.; Napper, S. From mouth to macrophage: mechanisms of innate immune subversion by Mycobacterium avium subsp. paratuberculosis. *Vet Res* **2014**, *45*, 54, doi:10.1186/1297-9716-45-54.

18. Cao, B.L.; Qasem, A.; Sharp, R.C.; Abdelli, L.S.; Naser, S.A. Systematic review and meta-analysis on the association of tuberculosis in Crohn's disease patients treated with tumor necrosis factor-α inhibitors (Anti-TNFα). *World J Gastroenterol* **2018**, *24*, 2764-2775, doi:10.3748/wjg.v24.i25.2764.

19. Qasem, A.; Safavikhasraghi, M.; Naser, S.A. A single capsule formulation of RHB-104 demonstrates higher anti-microbial growth potency for effective treatment of Crohn's disease associated with Mycobacterium avium subspecies paratuberculosis. *Gut Pathog* **2016**, *8*, 45, doi:10.1186/s13099-016-0127-z.

Qasem, A.; Elkamel, E.; Naser, S.A. Anti-MAP Triple Therapy Supports
 Immunomodulatory Therapeutic Response in Crohn's Disease through Downregulation of NF-

κB Activation in the Absence of MAP Detection. *Biomedicines* **2020**, *8*, doi:10.3390/biomedicines8110513.

21. Qasem, A.; Ramesh, S.; Naser, S.A. Genetic polymorphisms in tumour necrosis factor receptors (TNFRSF1A/1B) illustrate differential treatment response to TNFα inhibitors in patients with Crohn's disease. *BMJ Open Gastroenterol* **2019**, *6*, e000246, doi:10.1136/bmjgast-2018-000246.

22. Qasem, A.; Naser, S.A. TNFα inhibitors exacerbate Mycobacterium paratuberculosis infection in tissue culture: a rationale for poor response of patients with Crohn's disease to current approved therapy. *BMJ Open Gastroenterol* **2018**, *5*, e000216, doi:10.1136/bmjgast-2018-000216.

23. Qasem, A.; Naser, A.E.; Naser, S.A. Enteropathogenic infections modulate intestinal serotonin transporter (SERT) function by activating Toll-like receptor 2 (TLR-2) in Crohn's disease. *Scientific Reports* **2021**, *11*, 22624, doi:10.1038/s41598-021-02050-3.

24. White, J.H. Vitamin D deficiency and the pathogenesis of Crohn's disease. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* **2018**, *175*, 23-28, doi:10.1016/j.jsbmb.2016.12.015.

25. Chatu, S.; Chhaya, V.; Holmes, R.; Neild, P.; Kang, J.Y.; Pollok, R.C.; Poullis, A. Factors associated with vitamin D deficiency in a multicultural inflammatory bowel disease cohort. *Frontline Gastroenterol* **2013**, *4*, 51-56, doi:10.1136/flgastro-2012-100231.

26. Sadeghian, M.; Saneei, P.; Siassi, F.; Esmaillzadeh, A. Vitamin D status in relation to Crohn's disease: Meta-analysis of observational studies. *Nutrition* **2016**, *32*, 505-514, doi:10.1016/j.nut.2015.11.008.

Ananthakrishnan, A.N.; Cagan, A.; Gainer, V.S.; Cai, T.; Cheng, S.-C.; Savova, G.;
Chen, P.; Szolovits, P.; Xia, Z.; De Jager, P.L.; et al. Normalization of Plasma 25-Hydroxy
Vitamin D Is Associated with Reduced Risk of Surgery in Crohn's Disease. *Inflammatory Bowel Diseases* 2013, *19*, 1921-1927, doi:10.1097/MIB.0b013e3182902ad9.

28. Guzman-Prado, Y.; Samson, O.; Segal, J.P.; Limdi, J.K.; Hayee, B. Vitamin D Therapy in Adults With Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* **2020**, *26*, 1819-1830, doi:10.1093/ibd/izaa087.

29. Greenstein, R.J.; Su, L.; Brown, S.T. Vitamins A & D inhibit the growth of mycobacteria in radiometric culture. *PLoS One* **2012**, *7*, e29631, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0029631.

30. Liu, C.H.; Liu, H.; Ge, B. Innate immunity in tuberculosis: host defense vs pathogen evasion. *Cell Mol Immunol* **2017**, *14*, 963-975, doi:10.1038/cmi.2017.88.

Jo, E.-K. Autophagy as an innate defense against mycobacteria. *Pathogens and Disease*2013, 67, 108-118, doi:10.1111/2049-632X.12023.

32. Pecora, N.D.; Gehring, A.J.; Canaday, D.H.; Boom, W.H.; Harding, C.V. Mycobacterium tuberculosis LprA is a lipoprotein agonist of TLR2 that regulates innate immunity and APC function. *J Immunol* **2006**, *177*, 422-429, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.1.422.

33. Shin, D.-M.; Yuk, J.-M.; Lee, H.-M.; Lee, S.-H.; Son, J.W.; Harding, C.V.; Kim, J.-M.; Modlin, R.L.; Jo, E.-K. Mycobacterial lipoprotein activates autophagy via TLR2/1/CD14 and a functional vitamin D receptor signalling. *Cellular Microbiology* **2010**, *12*, 1648-1665, doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-5822.2010.01497.x.

34. Yuk, J.-M.; Shin, D.-M.; Lee, H.-M.; Yang, C.-S.; Jin, H.S.; Kim, K.-K.; Lee, Z.-W.; Lee, S.-H.; Kim, J.-M.; Jo, E.-K. Vitamin D3 Induces Autophagy in Human Monocytes/Macrophages via Cathelicidin. *Cell Host & Microbe* **2009**, *6*, 231-243, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2009.08.004.

35. Andreassen, H.; Rungby, J.; Dahlerup, J.F.; Mosekilde, L. Inflammatory Bowel Disease and Osteoporosis. *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology* **1997**, *32*, 1247-1255, doi:10.3109/00365529709028155.

36. Naser, A.; Qasem, A.; Naser, S.A. Mycobacterial infection influences bone biomarker levels in patients with Crohn's disease. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* **2018**, *96*, 662-667, doi:10.1139/cjpp-2017-0700.

37. Naser, A.; Odeh, A.K.; Sharp, R.C.; Qasem, A.; Beg, S.; Naser, S.A. Polymorphisms in TNF Receptor Superfamily 1B (TNFRSF1B:rs3397) are Linked to Mycobacterium avium paratuberculosis Infection and Osteoporosis in Rheumatoid Arthritis. *Microorganisms* **2019**, *7*, doi:10.3390/microorganisms7120646.

38. Ganmaa, D.; Uyanga, B.; Zhou, X.; Gantsetseg, G.; Delgerekh, B.; Enkhmaa, D.; Khulan,
D.; Ariunzaya, S.; Sumiya, E.; Bolortuya, B.; et al. Vitamin D Supplements for Prevention of
Tuberculosis Infection and Disease. *N Engl J Med* 2020, *383*, 359-368,
doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1915176.

# **CHAPTER FOUR: CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS**

Crohn's disease affects approximately 214 of 100,000 Americans and 314 of 100,000 Europeans [1]. Furthermore, CD incidence is rising in geographic regions undergoing industrialization and development [2]. Since CD can seriously harm quality of life and lead to complications like strictures, fistulas, abscesses, and colon cancer, active therapeutic intervention is necessary to manage this emerging problem [3]. While in the past a variety of immunomodulatory drugs have been used to manage CD inflammation, the current first-line treatment for moderate to severe CD consists of biologic agents, typically anti-TNF- $\alpha$  antibodies [3,4]. However, this therapeutic approach has severe shortcomings: 50% of CD patients display no response or eventually lose responses to anti-TNF- $\alpha$  antibodies [4]. Prolonged use of anti-TNF- $\alpha$  antibodies also has deleterious effects on immune system function, sensitizing patients to tuberculosis and other granulomatous infections [5,6]. New treatment paradigms are therefore necessary to manage this growing global health issue.

CD patients are at an elevated risk of micronutrient deficiencies, including folate, vitamin B<sub>12</sub>, and vitamin D [3]. However, the impact of vitamin deficiencies on MAP infection and CD inflammation remains poorly characterized. The investigation detailed herein illustrates the connection between folate, vitamin B<sub>12</sub>, and vitamin D and macrophage-mediated inflammation during MAP infection. Initially, we demonstrate that MAP-positive CD patients have lower plasma folate and vitamin B<sub>12</sub> levels than MAP-negative CD patients. Folate and B<sub>12</sub> supplementation attenuate inflammatory cytokine expression in macrophages after MAP exposure; conversely, folate and B<sub>12</sub> deficiency exacerbates macrophage inflammatory cytokine expression and oxidative stress in co-cultured enterocytes. Furthermore, folate and B<sub>12</sub>

deficiencies impede apoptosis of infected macrophages, depriving the immune system of a crucial clearance mechanism for intracellular bacteria.

Similarly, our investigation indicates a compelling role for vitamin D in macrophage mediated inflammation and MAP infection. We demonstrate that MAP-positive CD patients have lower levels of plasma calcitriol than MAP-negative patients. Conversion of calcifediol to calcitriol, a necessary step for vitamin D signaling, is shown to be impeded by MAP infection in macrophages. Calcitriol deprivation removes a necessary signal for *CAMP* expression and cathelicidin production, which improves intracellular and extracellular MAP survival. Furthermore, cathelicidin treatment is an anti-inflammatory signal that reduces inflammatory cytokine release independent of its bactericidal properties. Calcifediol and calcitriol are similarly anti-inflammatory, but during MAP infection only calcifediol remains effective. We establish that cathelicidin is a necessary downstream signal for calcitriol to mediate its anti-inflammatory effects. *CAMP* knockdown abolishes calcitriol's effect on inflammatory cytokine expression. Finally, oxidative stress in intestinal epithelial cells co-cultured with MAP-infected macrophages is reduced by cathelicidin and calcitriol treatment, highlighting their relevance for CD tissue damage in the intestinal tract.

The findings detailed in this investigation open a rich avenue of future inquiry to develop future research. While MAP is present in approximately 50% of CD patients, it is uncertain whether folate and vitamin  $B_{12}$ 's effect on inflammation occurs with other CD-associated pathogens like adherent-invasive *E. coli* [7]. Furthermore, the effect of folate and  $B_{12}$  on other macrophage antimicrobial processes such as cathelicidin expression and phagocytosis remains uncharacterized. While we have described how macrophages respond in response to altered

folate and B<sub>12</sub> availability, a mechanism by which these vitamins affect cell death and inflammatory cytokine expression remains unknown. Similarly, we confirmed that MAP infection blocks vitamin D activation in macrophages. However, the mechanism and putative virulence factor by which MAP mediates this effect remains uncharacterized. Our findings also suggest that cathelicidin and calcitriol may have beneficent effects on MAP-positive CD patients. Transition to *in vivo* models of MAP infection and Crohn's disease may illuminate if clinical trials are warranted.

#### **References**

- Torres, J.; Mehandru, S.; Colombel, J.F.; Peyrin-Biroulet, L. Crohn's disease. *Lancet* 2017, 389, 1741-1755, doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(16)31711-1.
- Ng, S.C.; Shi, H.Y.; Hamidi, N.; Underwood, F.E.; Tang, W.; Benchimol, E.I.; Panaccione, R.; Ghosh, S.; Wu, J.C.Y.; Chan, F.K.L.; et al. Worldwide incidence and prevalence of inflammatory bowel disease in the 21st century: a systematic review of population-based studies. *The Lancet* 2017, *390*, 2769-2778, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32448-0.
- 3. Veauthier, B.; Hornecker, J.R. Crohn's Disease: Diagnosis and Management. *Am Fam Physician* **2018**, *98*, 661-669.
- Qasem, A.; Naser, A.E.; Naser, S.A. The alternate effects of anti-TNFα therapeutics and their role in mycobacterial granulomatous infection in Crohn's disease. *Expert Review of Anti-infective Therapy* 2017, *15*, 637-643, doi:10.1080/14787210.2017.1328276.

- Cao, B.L.; Qasem, A.; Sharp, R.C.; Abdelli, L.S.; Naser, S.A. Systematic review and meta-analysis on the association of tuberculosis in Crohn's disease patients treated with tumor necrosis factor-α inhibitors (Anti-TNFα). *World J Gastroenterol* 2018, *24*, 2764-2775, doi:10.3748/wjg.v24.i25.2764.
- Qasem, A.; Naser, S.A. TNFα inhibitors exacerbate *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* infection in tissue culture: a rationale for poor response of patients with Crohn's disease to current approved therapy. *BMJ Open Gastroenterology* 2018, *5*, e000216, doi:10.1136/bmjgast-2018-000216.
- Naser, S.A.; Sagramsingh, S.R.; Naser, A.S.; Thanigachalam, S. Mycobacterium avium subspecies paratuberculosis causes Crohn's disease in some inflammatory bowel disease patients. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014, 20, 7403-7415, doi:10.3748/wjg.v20.i23.7403.

# **APPENDIX—CO-AUTHOR PERMISSION FOR RELEASE**

We, the authors, give our permission to include data and materials described in Vaccaro et. al.

2021 (below) in the dissertation contents of Mr. Joseph A. Vaccaro for Doctor of Philosophy in Biomedical Sciences at the University of Central Florida.

Article Title: The Role of Methyl Donors of the Methionine Cycle in Gastrointestinal Infection and Inflammation.

Authors: Joseph A. Vaccaro and Saleh A. Naser

Journal: Healthcare (Basel), 10(1):61.

DOI: 10.3390/healthcare10010061.

Published: December 29, 2021

© Vaccaro et al. 2021

We, the authors, give our permission to include data and materials described in Vaccaro et. al. 2022 (below) in the dissertation contents of Mr. Joseph A. Vaccaro for Doctor of Philosophy in Biomedical Sciences at the University of Central Florida.

Article Title: Cathelicidin Mediates an Anti-Inflammatory Role of Active Vitamin D (Calcitriol) During *M. paratuberculosis* Infection.

Authors: Joseph A. Vaccaro, Ahmad Qasem, and Saleh A. Naser

Journal: Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology 12:875772

DOI: 10.3389/fcimb.2022.875772

Published: April 4, 2022

© Vaccaro et al. 2022

We, the authors, give our permission to include data and materials described in Vaccaro et. al.
2023 (below) in the dissertation contents of Mr. Joseph A. Vaccaro for Doctor of Philosophy in
Biomedical Sciences at the University of Central Florida.
Article Title: Folate and Vitamin B<sub>12</sub> Deficiency Exacerbate Inflammation
during *Mycobacterium avium paratuberculosis* (MAP) Infection.
Authors: Joseph A. Vaccaro, Ahmad Qasem, and Saleh A. Naser
Journal: Nutrients, 15(2):261
DOI: 10.3390/nu15020261.
Published: January 4, 2023

.

© Vaccaro et al. 2023